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(ABSTRACT) 

This study explores the development of teacher 

professionalism as it is reflected both historically and 

philosophically in the educational reform movements of the 

1830’s and 1980’s. Within this framework the study argues 

that interpersonal communication and group dynamics skills 

training is now a necessary component for the development of 

professionalism in teacher education programs. 

The study reviews the Carnegie (1986), Holmes (1986) 

and Nation At Risk (1983) reports on education, focusing on 

the issue of the professionalization of teaching. The study 

evaluates the potential impact of the notion of "critical 

democracy" (Giroux and Mclaren, 1986) on the preparation of 

pre-service teachers in the 1990’s. The study reviews the 

following elements: (1) the educational reform movement of 

the 1980’s, specifically focusing on the issues of teacher 

professionalism, collaboration in educational settings, 

shared decision making, and critical literacy, (2) the 

historical foundations of teacher education in America, 

specifically focusing on the development of the First Normal



School at Lexington, Massachusetts (1839), and the 

professionalization of teaching in the reform movement of 

the 1830’s, and (3) the theoretical development and the 

practical application of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics skills training in the development of 

professionalism, specifically exploring the utilization of 

such training in the curricula of pre-service teacher 

education programs. 

The study sets forth a normative philosophical 

framework for professional development which is grounded in 

the models of interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

developed by Jack Gibb (1970) and Gerrard Egan (1976). 

Specific practical applications are explored and the primary 

elements of the theory are illustrated in the form of 

possible curricular elements. These practical applications 

address the issues of: (1) Team Building and Group Contract 

Development, (2) Interpersonal Communication and Group 

Dynamics Skills Training, and (3) Collaborative Decision 

Making/Empowerment. 

The study also critiques the possible benefits 

associated with the proposed theoretical framework and its 

practical applications for use in pre-service teacher 

education programs. Finally, the study makes recommendations 

for utilization of the theory in various’ educational 

settings and explores the possibility of further research 

and publication.
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INTRODUCTION



Introduction 

This study argues from a philosophical and historical 

perspective that teacher education programs in America have 

not dramatically altered their purposes, functions, or 

methodologies since the first Normal School at Lexington, 

Massachusetts in 1839. The study begins by critically 

examining three of the most current and influential major 

reports on education in America with respect to the 

preparation of pre-service teachers. The three reports 

include A Nation At Risk: The Imperative for Educational 

Reform (National Commission on Excellence In Education, 

1983), A Nation Prepared: Teachers for the Twenty-first 
  

Century (Carnegie Forum on Education and the Economy, 1986), 

and Tomorrow's Teachers: A Report of the Holmes Group 

(Holmes Group, 1986). This critique documents the similar 

and paralleling perspectives of each of these reports on the 

issue of the professionalization of teaching. The study then 

examines in documentary form the thoughts and practices of 

the political and administrative founders of the first 

Normal School, including the daily curriculum -= and 

pedagogical experiences of the pre-service teachers who were 

students of the school. The focus of this historical 

examination is to analyze the extent to which the issue of 

professionalization of teaching is addressed in the very 

limited context of the common school reform movement of the



1830’s and 1840’s. One additional report document, Report of 

the Committee of Fifteen on Elementary Education written by 

the National Education Association in 1895 (Cohen, 1974), is 

reviewed and critically analyzed due to its content being 

illustrative of similar historical concerns raised in the 

1830’s and echoed again in the 1980’s. The content of the 

1895 report suggests similarity, if not congruency, with 

regard to the issues raised in the 1983 Nation At Risk 

report. 

Additionally, this study reviews and evaluates’ the 

development of interpersonal communication and == group 

dynamics skills training since the 1940’s and traces their 

evolution and increasing importance for enhancing both the 

quality of work and the productivity of workers in the 

Majority of corporate and industrial settings in America. 

The use of interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

skills training has radically altered the style of 

interaction between management and labor, the methodology 

used to train both, as well as the locus of control and 

decision making in the industrial and business community. 

The purpose of this exploration is to analyze the potential 

value of interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

skills training for the professional development of 

teachers, and specifically, to explore the value of such 

skills training as a necessary curriculum component for pre- 

service teacher education programs.



Teacher Professionalism: 1839 ~ 1989 

The challenge for the improved preparation of teachers 

continues to echo through the halls of government and 

academia in nearly identical phraseology, on local, state 

and national levels. The socio-cultural context from which 

these historical to present challenges arise is different 

today than it was in 1839. The crux of this difference is 

the aim or purpose to which education is directed in each 

era’s socio-cultural context. In the 1830’s the primary 

purpose of education was the development of moral citizens, 

while in the 1980’s the primary purpose of education was the 

development of the human resources necessary to compete ina 

world economy in which, "Our once unchallenged preeminence 

in commerce, industry, science, and technological innovation 

is being overtaken by competitors throughout the world" (The 

National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983, p. 5). 

The educational reformers of the 1830’s were advocates 

of free common schooling, their focus being principally on 

the nation’s need to attend to moral education and good 

citizenship. In the Twelfth Annual Report, (1848) Horace 

Mann wrote, "Moral education is a primal necessity of social 

existence...a community without a conscience would soon 

extinguish itself" (Cremin, 1957, p. 98). These values had 

been proclaimed earlier by Thomas Jefferson (1779), Noah 

Webster (1790), Benjamin Rush (1786) and others who cited



the need for an educated citizenry which could participate 

fully in the democratic process with understanding and moral 

character (Kaestle, 1983). 

The educational reformers of the 1830’s forged the 

educational systems which created, supported, and sustained 

the common’ schools. They acted in response to an 

",.eideology centered on republicanism, Protestantism, and 

Capitalism" (Kaestle, 1983). The reformers of the 1830’s 

were the products of their history and the instruments of 

the cultural imperatives which they chose to serve. 

In 1989, the cultural context in which the profession 

of education lives and works is structured by new dimensions 

of reality which did not exist in 1839. Today, instant 

worldwide communication is possible through advanced 

technology. World economic interchange, marketing, and 

development have created the absolute necessity for 

individual businesses and nations to compete on a worldwide 

basis. In the report of The National Commission. on 

Excellence in Education, A Nation At Risk: The Imperative 

For Educational Reform (1983), the writers summarize the 

risk in these words: 

"...The time is long past when America’s destiny 
was assured simply by an abundance of natural 
resources and inexhaustible human enthusiasm, and 
by our relative isolation from the malignant 
problems of older civilizations. The world is 
indeed one global village. We live among 
determined, well-educated, and strongly motivated 
competitors. We compete with them for 
international standing and markets, not only with



products but also with the ideas of our 
laboratories and neighborhood workshops. America’s 
position in the world may once have _ been 
reasonably secure with only a few exceptionally 
well-trained men and women. It is no longer (The 
National Commission on Excellence in Education, 
1983, p. 6). 

The cultural imperatives which sparked the calls for 

educational renovations in the 1980’s and which are now 

bound to propel teachers into the 1990’s demand a 

revitalization of current educational practice and perhaps a 

new look into the theoretical purpose of education itself. 

Although the cultural imperatives were different for 

the profession of teaching in the 1830’s than in the 1980’s, 

the primary focus of the professional challenge for each era 

carries the same agenda. The first order of business for the 

success of educational reform in both eras was and remains 

the need for academic excellence. In the Fourth Annual 

Report (1840) of the Secretary, Board of Education, State of 

Massachusetts Horace Mann highlights the qualifications of 

teachers. He begins with "...a perfect knowledge of the 

rudimental branches which are required by law to be taught 

in our common schools" (Mann, 1840). Like Horace Mann the 

report of The Carnegie Forum on Education and Economy 

published in 1986 entitled, A Nation Prepared: Teachers for 

the 21st Century is concerned with the quality of knowledge 
  

required of teachers. The Carnegie report recommends two 

goals for the improvement of academic quality for today’s 

pre-service teachers. The first goal is to “require a



bachelor’s degree in the arts and sciences as a prerequisite 

for the professional study of teaching" (Carnegie, 1986). 

This requirement would provide teachers with a= solid 

academic background and functional working knowledge of a 

particular area of expertise in one or more of the subject 

areas, such as English, Math or Science. The second goal 

would concentrate the professional education curriculum into 

graduate level studies. This second goal calls for the 

development of "...a new professional curriculum in graduate 

schools of education leading to a Master’s in Teaching 

degree, based on systematic knowledge of teaching and 

including internships and residencies in the_ schools" 

(Carnegie, 1986). 

Equally important for the reform movements of the 

1830’s and 1980’s was and is the quality of training and 

skills needed to teach. Horace Mann used the terms "aptness" 

and "competency" to describe these qualities. Mann provided 

a descriptive analysis of the various individual skills 

which make up his understanding of aptness and competency. 

Although the labels of the skills have been changed since 

1840, in the 1980’s the skills which Mann articulated are 

still being cited as necessary for professional teaching. 

These skills include assessment of children, sequencing of 

learning activities, planning, an understanding of 

development and learning styles, and a variety of models 

and methods of teaching.



However, in the 1980’s several new skills have been 

identified, which are claimed as now being basic to the 

professionalization of teaching. In each of the three most 

recent reports cited, Nation At Risk (1983), Carnegie 

(1986), and Holmes (1986), there is the strong assumption 

and the clear realization that teachers need to participate 

in their own destinies, and that they need to be engaged in 

broader decision making roles in the educational process. 

Terms like "collaboration", "“paticipation", “dialogue" and 

"engagement" are beginning to proliferate the literature of 

education. It is this new openness to cooperative 

interaction and problem solving which calls for new skills. 

Declared as prerequisites of this newest notion of 

cooperative interaction and power sharing are the 

collaborative functions of interpersonal communications 

skills, group dynamics skills, conflict management skills, 

and advanced planning and educational design skills. In an 

article by Cynthia R. Harrison, Joellen P. Killion, and 

James E. Mitchell published in Educational Leadership, May, 

1989, the authors evaluated the failure of a collaborative 

management program in a particular school system. One of the 

reasons cited for the failure of the project was that the 

project managers "had neglected training in the necessary 

underlying skills for shared decision making" (Harrison, 

Killion, and Mitchell, 1989).



The purposes which drove the reform movement of the 

1830’s and those which drove the reform movement of the 

1980’s and which will direct the movement into the 1990’s 

are directly linked to the cultural imperatives of each era. 

Both sought to improve schools, but each was guided by its 

respective historical context. 

The goals for each of these major reform movements were 

indeed identical. Both mandated the professional improvement 

of the current educational system for the purpose of meeting 

the challenge of their respective cultural imperatives. Each 

reform found its focus in the same three agenda items: (1) 

For the 1830’s, "Perfect knowledge" -- For the 1980’s, “More 

demanding educational standards"; (2) For the 1830’s, 

"Aptness"/ "Competency" -- For the 1980’s, "A profession 

equal to the task"/"Collaboration"; and (3) For the 1830’s, 

"Success of the common school" -- For the 1980’s, "To 

redesign the schools for the future". 

Given that on the surface major and minor reform 

movements in education have continued to struggle with 

nearly identical issues for approximately 150 years, are 

there unseen, critically subtle differences between the 

major reforms of the 1830’s and the 1980’s? If so, possibly 

the differences lie, as they did for business and industry, 

in the modern notions of collaborative engagement. Indeed 

for the first time, leading educational reformers are 

calling for the full participation of teachers, as business 

10



called for the participation of workers in the process of 

making their employees full professional partners in the 

industrial curriculum. Rhetorically speaking, could it be 

that these modern educational reformers are calling for like 

participation by teachers in education’s paradigm of 

curriculum - teaching - learning? 

Three such reformers call directly for this change in 

leadership: 

(1) Rene McPherson, President of Dana Corporation 

(1973), reflecting on the corporate philosophy of Dana 

Corporation: 

The key ingredient is productivity through 
people, pure and simple....Nothing more 
effectively involves people, sustains credibility 
or generates enthusiasm than face to face 
communication. It is critical to provide and 
discuss all organization performance figures with 
all of our people (Peters and Waterman, 1982). 

(2) Thomas H. Kean, Governor of New Jersey, reflecting 

on teaching and teachers: 

As I talk to educational leaders, both here 
and throughout the country, I become convinced 
that we are close to a fundamental rethinking of 
the way teaching works in America. We are ready to 
build on the tough standards we have created in 
the past three years. With an expanded pool of 
talented teachers, we can explore ways to empower 
teachers to do their job better. We can _ get 
teachers more involved in professional decisions 
within the school. We can help teachers better 
share their talents and knowledge with their 
colleagues (Carnegie Forum on Education and the 
Economy, 1986). 

11



(3) The Holmes Group (Judith E. Lanier, Chair) 

reflecting on making "...schools better places for teachers 

to work, and learn:" 

This will require less bureaucracy, more 
professional autonomy and more leadership for 
teachers. But schools where teachers can learn 
from each other, and from other professionals, 
will be schools where good teachers will want to 
work. They also will be schools in which students 
will learn more (The Holmes Group, 1986). 

The Historical Development of Interpersonal Communication 
and Group Dynamics Training Models: 1947-1989 

Even the most recent notions of collaborative 

interaction have their historical roots in the human 

potential movement, specifically in the group encounter 

processes of the late 1940’s which were developed by Kurt 

Lewin and Carl Rogers. The group encounter processes which 

were developed during the late 1940’s and the early 1950’s 

were applied to business management, counseling, and various 

educational settings. Rogers and his associates "were 

involved in training personal counselors for the Veterans 

Administration...(to deal)...with the problems of returning 

(World War II) GI’s" (Rogers, 1970, p. 3). The Veterans 

Administration wisely saw the need for a support program 

which would help veterans make the difficult emotional 

transitions needed to move from war-time military 

operations to peace-time business and industrial operations. 

12



The business community has continued to influence both 

the theory and practice of group encounter movements. The 

purpose of group encounter methodologies used in business is 

to train persons in the collaborative functions of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics. The business 

community’s support of and participation in the group 

training movement began shortly after the initial T-group 

work of Kurt Lewin in 1947 at the Massachusetts Institute of 

Technology and the encounter group work of Carl Rogers in 

1946-47 at the University of Chicago. One of Lewin’s summer 

groups which became well known formed the National Training 

Laboratories. "The primary thrust of the NTL groups...(was 

directed toward training in)...the industrial field, 

reaching managers and executives...." (Rogers, 1970, p. 2- 

3). Both the early terminology and methodology used by the 

business community reflects the developmental roots of the 

group movement. Rogers documents several group training 

models which were used in business and industry prior to 

the 1970 publication of his book, Carl Rogers _ on Encounter 

Groups: 

Task-oriented group. Widely used in industry. 
Focuses on the task of the group in its 
interpersonal context.... 

Organizational development group. The primary 
aim is growth in skill as a leader of persons. 

Team building group. Used in industry to 
develop more closely knit and effective working 
teams....(Rogers, 1970). 
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The Development of Theories "X", "Y¥", and "Z" 

Currently, business managment terminologies and 

methodologies have shifted to reflect a more complex 

theoretical model which is being developed in response to 

the influences of Japanese and some European management 

styles. Recent business literature uses terms such as 

"quality circles" -- groups of employees who meet together 

at regular intervals to discuss work related problems and 

develop closer working relationships to foster better 

quality of both product aand_ production; "employee 

participation in decision making" -- greater latitude and 

authority for work related decision making by employees; and 

"Theory Z" -- a theoretical framework of collaborative 

interaction reflective of culturally guided Japanese 

Management systems articulated by William G. Ouchi in 1981 

in his book, Theory 2: How American Business Can Meet The 

Japanese Challenge. 

Ironically, the business management theory adopted and 

transformed by Japanese business and industry which gave 

impetus to the current participatory style of their 

Management strategies was initially an American creation. 

Douglas McGregor articulated the foundational principles of 

a management system built on the motivational structures of 

human needs. In his book, The Human Side Of Enterprise, 

first published in 1960 he argued that: 
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1. The expenditure of physical and mental effort 
in work is as natural as play or rest. 
2. (Human beings)...will exercise self-direction 
and self-control in the service of objectives to 
which (they) are committed. 
3. Commitment to objectives is a function of the 
rewards associated with their achievement. The 
most significant of such rewards, e.g. the 
satisfaction of ego and self-actualization needs, 
can be direct products of effort directed toward 
organizational objectives. 
4. The average human being learns, under proper 
conditions, not only to accept but to seek 
responsibility. 
5. The capacity to exercise a relatively high 
degree of imagination, ingenuity, and creativity 
in the solution of organizational problems is 
widely, not narrowly, distributed in the 
population. 
6. Under the conditions of modern industrial life 
the intellectual potentialities of the average 
human being are oonly' partially utilized. 
(McGregor, 1985). 

McGregor’s book, The Human Side Of Enterprise, 

delineates the need for collaboration between employees and 

Management and the shared recognition of goals and needs in 

organizational structures. He also coins the term "Theory Y" 

to provide a means of identification for the model which he 

articulates, and to distinguish the new theory from 

traditional managerial systems which he identifies as 

"Theory X". He delineates several Theory X assumptions about 

human nature and argues, "...the principles of organization 

which comprise the bulk of the literature of management 

could only have been derived from assumptions such as those 

of Theory X" (McGregor, 1985). 
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McGregor’s description of the assumptions about human 

nature which underlie Theory X create a very negative image 

of humanity. Theory X assumes that human beings have a 

natural dislike for work and that they try to avoid work if 

possible. Theory X also assumes that people must be coerced 

or punished to create motivation for work directed toward 

organizational goals. Finally, Theory X assumes that human 

beings prefer passive roles with little responsibility 

(Mcgregor, 1985, p. 33-34). 

In the Japanese management models which are 

illustrative of both Theory Y and Theory Z, the cultural 

imperatives of hard work, family loyalty, responsibilty, 

honor, and commitment to working together have contributed 

to the economic success of the Japanese businesses which 

utilized these models. During the 1960’s, as Japan began to 

reindustrialize and assert itself in the world market, 

Japanese business and industry successfully applied American 

Management systems and models to accomplish their economic 

goals. One of the models utilized by the Japanese was a very 

literal application of Theory Y. Because of the cultural 

context, the Theory Y models which developed were very 

successful. The transformation from Theory Y to Theory Z is 

a cultural creation built on the norms and imperatives of 

Japanese social interaction. Ouchi argues that trust is the 

key factor which "...accounts for the high level of 
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commitment, of loyalty, and of productivity in Japanese 

firms and in Type Z organizations" (Ouchi, 1981). 

The most recent responses by business and industry to 

the assumptions and motivational issues raised by McGregor 

bring new doubt to Theory X, even outrightly rejecting the 

premises of Theory X in favor of Theory Y. No doubt this 

reaction is at least partially based on a growing body of 

evidence measured in terms of increased efficiency, 

productivity, and profits which continues to verify 

McGregor’s work and the value of Theory Y systems of 

organizational management (Goldhaber, 1974). 

Many companies have developed their own programs based 

on Theory Y and/or Theory Z. Three such companies are: l. 

The Los Angeles Times (Halcrow, 1988), 2. Faultles Caster 

Corporation (Owen, 1988), and 3. Paul Revere Insurance Group 

(Townsend, 1988). Each of these companies developed quality 

circle programs in which their employees participated in 

small groups directed toward problem solving, interpersonal 

and group skills training, efficiency evaluations of 

production and other work related issues, and development of 

proposals for operational savings in time and money. The 

companies created systems to facilitate communication of 

information, concerns and proposals with responsive openness 

for implementation. The result of these collaborative 

efforts have helped these companies cut operational costs, 

increase employee motivation and provided for increased 
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programatic services to both the employees and the customers 

of these companies. 

On a daily basis we are constantly bombarded by media 

which advertises the growing awareness of the importance of 

employee participation and collaboration in the work place, 

e.g. "AT FORD, QUALITY IS JOB ONE!"; and if we can believe 

the advertising, every person in the corporation from the 

chief executive officer to the workers on the assembly line 

to the support staff in the offices of the plants is 

responsible for that quality. 

Influence in Educational Journals and Materials Listed in 
the ERIC Data Base 

As evidence of the growing influence of McGregor’s 

theory, the terms Theory Y and Theory Z have begun to be 

used in various educational journals. Both Theory Y and/or 

Theory Z have now been cited in the ERIC data base which 

lists 33 citations. The first article cited was published in 

- 1975 by Donald J. Morton under the title, "Applying Theory Y 

to Library Management". In 1978, two more articles, 

"Leadership Expectancy" by Ray C. Phillips and “Faculty 

Attitudes Toward Leadership in Post-Secondary Institutions" 

by Roberto Lopez and Gerald W. Ramey, were published. Both 

of these articles used Theory Y as the theoretical basis for 

application and evaluation of the particular issues which 
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they each addressed. In 1980, two additional articles were 

published from the Theory Y perspective, and for the first 

time the application was made to elementary and secondary 

education in an article by Robert R. Newton, "Theory X? 

Theory Y? You May Be Theory N". However, the focus of 

application remained administrative. Beginning in 1982 and 

continuing through 1986, there were 28 articles published on 

Theory Y and/or Theory Z cited by the ERIC data base. The 

first Theory Z article cited in the ERIC data base was 

published in May 1982 in Training and Development Journal. 

The article, "T, D and Z", was written by Ray Crapo. Of the 

28 articles cited between 1982 and 1986 which focus on 

Theory Y and/or Theory Z, 16 articles contain material 

related to elementary and secondary education, yet their 

content remained primarily administration and supervision 

oriented (ERIC, 1989). 

Current professional, pedagogical and methodological 

educational journals since 1985 have increasingly emphasized 

the need for "teamwork", "“collaboration", "mentoring" and 

"trust" between administration and teachers, teachers and 

teachers, school staff and parents, and teachers’) and 

students. 

In an article published in the May, 1989 Educational 

Leadership, entitled "The Faculty in Midcareer: Implications 

for School Improvement" Robert Evans argues that "To sustain 

staff competence, schools must support staff members’ 
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ongoing development". He delineates four basic needs which 

must be addressed in the work environment to provide the 

support needed for staff development: 

Growth -- through measures that stimulate 
teachers’ awareness of choice and exploration, 
emphasize their potential for growth and 
influence, and model for teachers the leader’s own 
growth. 

Recognition -- through measures that counter 
the tendency to take veteran staff for granted and 
that help restore the ="success cycle" by 
recognizing their accomplishments and 
struggles.... 

Experience-enhancing roles -- through 
Measures that create job variety and enrichment 
for staff, enabling them to use their unique 
skills, develop new competencies, and expand 
professional autonomy. 

Collegiality -- through measures that enhance 
Mutual trust, support, and collaboration and 
reduce isolation (Evans, 1989). 

The current literature in education is replete with 

articles which call for collaborative interaction, 

addressing the educational community in every area of 

educational expertise. The literature addresses the need for 

collaboration in administration, instruction, curriculum 

development, classroom management, staff development, 

assessment of students, planning, and shared decision 

making. 

However, there seems to be a critical void in advancing 

the collaborative engagement of teachers within schooling 

systems. A February, 1989 ERIC search noted 14,446 citations 

for the following descriptors: "TEACHER STUDENT RELATIONSHIP 

OR INTERPERSONAL REATIONSHIP OR GROUP DYNAMICS OR TRUST... 
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OR TEAMWORK... OR MENTORS...." Also noted were 33 citations 

for the descriptors "THEORY Y OR THEORY Z". When the above 

descriptors were cross referenced with the descriptors of 

"TEACHER EDUCATION OR PRESERVICE TEACHER EDUCATION OR 

TEACHER EDUCATION PROGRAMS OR TEACHER EDUCATION CURRICULUM" 

the number of citations dropped to 449. Of these 449 

citations, 125 list these descriptors as major categories of 

discussion in the articles cited (ERIC, 1989). After a 

thorough review of these final 125 citations, only 6 

articles directly addressed interpersonal communication 

and/or group dynamics skills training. Six other citations 

allude to such training as a component of other training 

models. The literature does not, in any substantive manner, 

address the training or preparation for the collaborative 

engagement of teachers. 

In response to the lack of material available 

concerning the training of professional teachers in 

collaborative engagement skills, this study proposes that 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’ skills 

training are, of necessity, critical for fostering the 

professional development of teachers. The study focuses on 

the professional development of pre-service teachers through 

a curriculum designed to include such training. 

Larry R. Smeltzer and Ben L. Kodia in the August 1987 

edition of Personnel argue in support of the earlier noted 

irony (page 14): 
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Proper training for quality circles is one of the 
most critical factors in the success or failure of 
a quality circle. Yet proper training is often 
neglected. One problem is that quality circle 
manuals of successful Japanese programs are often 
translated into English and used without taking 
into account the substantial cultural differences 
between US and Japanese corporations. Another 
problem is that the manuals tend to over-emphasize 
training in statistical control techniques while 
underestimating the importance of training in 
interpersonal skills....(Smeltzer and Kodia, 
1987). 

In yet still another article appearing in the May, 1989 

Educational Leadership, entitled "Site-Based Management: The 

Realities of Implementation" the authors describe the 

Mistakes made by School District #12 in Adams County, 

Colorado in an attempt to implement a site-based management 

program in the schools. Among the mistakes listed were the 

following: 

"Failure to provide training in site-based 
management for school personnel and to offer the 
necessary on-site support to principals. Suddenly, 
teachers used to working in isolation were being 
asked to work collaboratively as members of teams 
to make essential management, curriculum, and 
staffing decisions. Suddenly, principals 
accustomed to making decisions alone were being 
required to share decisions. We had begun with 
training strictly limited to the... (the 
program)... and had neglected training in the 
necessary underlying skills for shared decision 
making (Harrison, Killion, and Mitchell, 1989). 

Educators are trying to claim the power of 

collaborative engagement for education, as American business 

professionals have begun to reclaim that power from the 

world market place. As collaborative engagement models are 
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developed for educational settings, we need to recognize 

that the success of such models in business was and is the 

direct result of training, whether that training is the 

product of culture, or directed by educational design to 

create a climate for collaborative interaction. 

Statement Of The Problem 

The central research question to be addressed in this 

study can be stated as follows: Is the application of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’~ skills 

training, as a curriculum component of teacher education 

programs, theoretically viable and practically necessary for 

the professional development of pre-service teachers in the 

1990s? 

Specifically, three interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics skills training elements or strategies will 

be examined as possible curriculum components for the 

potential development of collaborative engagement skills. 

These include: (1) Team Building and Group’ Contract 

Development, (2) Interpersonal Communication and Group 

Dynamics Skills Training, and (3) Transitional changes in 

the Group Contract process which provide opportunities for 

collaborative decision making. 

Theoretically, the application of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills training as a 
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curriculum component should positively influence’ the 

professional development of pre-service teachers in a number 

of areas. Yet given the fact that theory is only as good as 

it is proven to be true, this study addresses both the 

theoretical and the practical aspects of training pre- 

service professional teachers for collaborative interaction. 

The study critically evaluates how collaborative roles 

change the professional status of pre-professional teachers, 

specifically senior level student teacher interns. 

In the concluding analysis, based on the integration of 

philosophical and historical reflection, psychosocial group 

theory, and current successful business and industrial 

models of collaborative engagement, this study directly 

relates the need for interpersonal communication and group 

dynamics skills training to the enhancement and development 

of the professionalization of teachers and teaching. The 

study argues that such training is a necessary component of 

any curriculum designed to promote the professionalization 

of teaching, since it provides the skills necessary to 

engage in collaborative group interaction. It enhances the 

pre-service teacher’s ability to use and manage groups in 

the classroom, and it provides a direct link to the growing 

dialogue of teacher empowerment through "critical literacy", 

"critical democracy", and "cultural politics". 

The above terms are not new to educational literature. 

For example, "critical democracy" has increasingly appeared 
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in educational literature since its debut in 1987 with many 

direct references in earlier historical writings, such as 

those of Thomas Jefferson in 1779. (See Chapter II, Section 

2 for specific references). An equally important term, that 

of "critical literacy" conceptualized in the work of Paulo 

Freire in 1970 and now regenerated by Henry A. Giroux and 

others in several recent articles, might be referred to as 

the umbrella construct under which the practical issues of 

collaborative engagement cluster. In an article entitled, 

"Teacher Education and the Politics of Engagement: The Case 

for Democratic Schooling", the authors, Henry A. Giroux and 

Peter McLaren, argue: 

A teacher education curriculum as a form of 
cultural politics assumes that the social, 
political, and economic dimensions are the primary 
categories of understanding contemporary 
schooling.... 

The imperative of this curriculum is to 
create conditions for student self- 
empowerment...(which refers)...to the process 
whereby students acquire the means to critically 
appropriate knowledge existing outside of their 
immediate experience in order to broaden their 
understanding of themselves, the world, and the 
possibilities for transforming the taken-for- 
granted assumptions about the way we live" (Giroux 
and Mclaren, 1986). 

The strength of this study lies in its integration of 

several powerful components which complementarily address 

both the practical and the theoretical aspects of applying 

interpersonal communication and group process’ training 

directly to the professional development of pre-service 

teachers. The following section of this document focuses 
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directly on the methodology being utilized to develop the 

theoretical framework for later establishing its practical 

application in the form of possible curriculum elements 

based on the theoretical integration of the work of Jack R. 

Gibb and Gerard Egan. 

Methodology 

The primary research methodologies utilized in this 

study are combinations of historical and philosophical 

inquiry which are simultaniously applied to examine the 

four basic components or elements which influence the 

professional development of pre-service teachers. The four 

elements have been described briefly in this chapter, and 

they are further delineated throughout this study as 

follows: 

(1) Teacher Professionalism, 1989 - a historical and 

philosophical overview of current trends directed toward the 

professionalization of teaching. 

(2) Teacher Professionalism, 1839 - a historical overview of 

the beginnings of teacher education in American. 

(3) Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills 

Training, 1947-1989 - a historical and _ philosophical 

analysis of both theory and practice utilized in 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’~ skills 
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training, building a case that such training is a necessary 

component for professional development. 

(4) Teacher Preparation, 1990s - a normative theoretical 

framework for the professional development of pre-service 

teachers with practical applications is explored and 

evaluated. The primary constructs of the theory are 

illustrated by possible curriculum elements designed to 

address collaborative issues. 

The study includes a ée systematic examination and 

analysis of the four elements cited above, using primary 

source material where possible to document the historical 

events and the cultural context which gave direction and 

meaning to the events cited. All facts cited in the study 

are verified by multiple sources where possible, and clear 

documentation has been made. 

The focal point of this study remains the issue of the 

professionalization of teaching, specifically the 

professional development of pre-service teachers. Although 

the study seems to branch out into a variety of discussion 

topics, the logic always returns to this focal point. 

The basic format of this study is somewhat different 

than traditional dissertation materials. Although 

Chapter II includes a review of the literature which has 

influenced this study, Chapter II is structured to guide the 

reader through a review of the historical events and the 

philosophical notions which will directly affect the 
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reader’s understanding of the interrelationship of teacher 

professionalism and interpersonal communication/group 

dynamics skills training. This review should prepare the 

reader for the theoretical development of that 

interrelationship in Chapter III. It is, therefore, 

imperative that the reader review Chapter II in order to 

understand the conceptual framework of this study. 

In Chapter II the study first examines the current 

reforms in education which call, in particular, for the 

professionalization of teaching, as noted earlier in the 

introduction. Once this primary framework has_ been 

constructed, the study explores the history of pre-service 

teacher preparation with emphasis on attempted movements 

toward professionalization. Chapter II also includes an 

exploration of the historical and theoretical development of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’ skills 

training as a methodology for and necessary component of 

professional development. 

Once these three elements -- (1) the current reforms in 

education, (2) the history of pre-service teacher education 

and (3) the development of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics skills training -- have been detailed and 

evaluated as to their independent and collective potential 

for interdependently effecting teacher professionalism, or 

the professionalization of teachers and in particular 

teachers in preparation, the study then delineates in 
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Chapter III a normative philosophical framework from which a 

theoretical construct emerges. In Chapter IV, the study 

concludes with a critical analysis of possible practical 

applications of the emergent theoretical construct for the 

professional development of pre-service teachers. The study 

also addresses the issue of accountability in Chapter IV, 

i.e, the accountability of the student to the training 

program, and the accountability of the program to assess the 

student’s readiness to enter the teaching profession. The 

study also explores the key role which interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills development plays in 

assessing an individual’s readiness to enter the profession 

of teaching. 

The final chapter of the dissertation critiques the 

potential benefits of the study and delineates possible 

problems associated with implementation of a pre-service 

professional development program of this type. Specific 

recommendations for implementation and training programs for 

pre-service, if not in-service teachers as well are 

delineated. Chapter V also includes recommended research 

and publication agendas for further investigation, inclusive 

of means by which more quantitative data can be obtained and 

analyzed. 
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CHAPTER II 

THE QUEST FOR PROFESSIONALISM IN TEACHING: 
A REVIEW OF THE PHILOSOPHICAL AND HISTORICAL 

COMPONENTS WHICH HAVE SHAPED THIS STUDY 
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Preface 

Chapter II is structured to guide the reader through a 

series of conceptual components which form the foundation 

upon which this study is built. Like traditional 

dissertation literature reviews, this chapter provides the 

reader with a detailed overview of relevant historical and 

current literature applicable to this study. Unlike 

traditional dissertation literature reviews, the structure 

of this chapter additionally guides the reader through a 

series of conceptual components which include: (1) Teacher 

Professionalism, 1989: The Reform of the 1980’s, (2) Teacher 

Professionalism, 1839: The Reform of the 1830’s and (3) The 

Development of Interpersonal Communication and Group 

Dynamics Theory, 1947 - 1989. Each of the three components 

is reviewed and evaluated from the perspective of its 

relevance to the professionalization of teaching. 

As each component is introduced, the elements basic to 

conceptualization of that component are illustrated by 

triangular diagrams. Each component has’ been visually 

presented at the beginning of the section relevant to that 

component in order to provide the reader with a visual 

framework from which to evaluate the material being 

presented. 

Throughout the chapter each component is first 

evaluated individually, and then the three components are 

31



merged and integrated to create the foundational structure 

for the development of the theoretical model in Chapter III. 

The structure of merger and integration has already been 

alluded to in Chapter I, as Teacher Professionalism, 1989 

and Teacher Professionalism, 1839 are parallel Socio- 

Cultural paradigms with similarities in intent for 

professionalization, even though the cultural imperatives 

for each of these reform eras was different. Once the 

historical framework had been put in place, it was necessary 

to broaden and generalize the conceptual framework from the 

historical contexts of 1989 and 1839 to: (1) Socio-Cultural 

Context and (2) Professionalism. Both of which are discussed 

in detail as major components of the theoretical development 

in Chapter III. 

The final merger and integration combines the component 

of Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills 

Training with the components of Socio-Culutral Context and 

Professionalism. In Chapter II this merger is only suggested 

and historical documentation is made of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics theory development. In 

Chapter III the theoretical integration is completed. 

In Chapter III a conceptual understanding of 

professionalism has been fully addressed as one component of 

the theoretical framework being developed in this study. For 

purposes of reviewing the material in Chapter II a broad 

definition of the term, "professionalism", is set forth to 
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provide the reader with a working construct for reviewing 

the similarities between the educational reform movements 

of 1830’s and that of the 1980’s. The following definition 

constitutes a synthesis of the author’s research, beliefs, 

and understandings about the nature of professionalism and 

what it means to be a professional: 

A professional is one who is trained in a 
specific body of knowledge, and who is able to 
apply that knowledge for others through committed 
self-motivation to the highest standards of 
quality available within the ethical limitations 
established by the profession itself (Parker, 
1989). 

In Section 1 and Section 2 of this chapter the reader 

will recognize a number of similarities between the reform 

of the 1830’s and the reform of the 1980’s. After one 

hundred and fifty years the parallel structures of teacher 

education and the professional concerns generated remain 

nearly identical, as is evident in the following citations: 

Teacher Professionalism in the 1980’s 

In this new pursuit of excellence, however, 
Americans have not yet fully recognized two 
essential truths: first, that success depends on 
achieving far more demanding educational standards 
than we have ever attempted to reach before, and 
second that the key to success lies in creating a 
profession equal to the task -- a profession of 
well-educated teachers prepared to assume new 
powers and responsibilities to redesign schools 
for the future. Without a profession possessed of 
high skills, capabilities, and aspirations, any 
reforms will be short lived..." (Carnegie Forum on 
Education and the Economy, 1986, p. 2). 
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Teacher Professionalsim in the 1830’s 

We want better teachers, and more teachers 
for all classes of society, for rich and poor, for 
children and adults....We need a new profession or 
vocation, the object of which shall be to wake up 
the intellect in those spheres where it is now 
buried in habitual slumber....The wealth of the 
community should flow out like water for the 
employment of such’ teachers, for enlisting 
powerful and generous minds in the work of giving 
impulse to their race" (Downs, 1974, p.49). 
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Section 1 

Teacher Professionalism, 1989: 
The Reform Of The 1980’s 

   
    
    

   TEACHER 

PROFESSIONALISM 

1989 
  

“MORE DEMANDING EDUCATIONAL STANDARDS” 

TRIANGLE DIAGRAM 1 

Teacher Professionalism, 1989 
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Section 1 

Teacher Professionalism, 1989: 
The Reform Of The 1980’s 

A Model for Professionalism in 1989 - Triangle Diagram #1 

The purpose of constructing triangular models to 

illustrate the various components of this study is to give 

the reader a visual reference point from which to evaluate 

and integrate a complex issue. The triangular models also 

provide a structural methodology for the integration of 

various components of the study into a molecular whole. The 

integration process is simplified by this’ structural 

referent, and this gives the reader a clearer understanding 

of the complex theoretical issues involved in the study. 

Although a full explanation of the structure and 

dynamics of the triangular model appears in Chapter III as 

an intricate part of the theoretical development of this 

study, a brief generic overview of the model should help the 

reader to recognize similarities of content, structure, and 

dynamics as the various component models are delineated. 

In general the base of the triangle in each component 

model reflects a range of human experience or a framework of 

knowledge gained through human experience. The left leg of 

the triangle in each component model reflects the innate 

ability or skill of the individual which is cultivated 
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through education and/or training. The right leg of the 

triangle in each component model reflects the motivation and 

commitment of the individual which results in the 

manifestation of some service, product, or profit. 

Theoretically, movement through the triangle is clockwise 

from the base to the left leg, from the left leg to the 

right leg, and from the right leg back to base. Other 

detailed structural and dynamic aspects of the triangular 

model are discussed in Chapter III. 

In Triangle Diagram #1 the quotations used reflect the 

generic structure described above as well as the thinking 

and concerns of the reform movement of the 1980’s. Each of 

the quotations used is taken from the 1986 report of the 

Carnegie Forum on Education and the Economy. Specifically, 

the term, "more demanding educational standards", reflects a 

concern about the knowledge base of educational 

practitioners in the 1980’s. The term, "a profession equal 

to the task", reflects a concern for the level of the 

professional skill and training required of educational 

practitioners in the 1980’s. And the term, "redesign the 

schools for the future", reflects the goal or the product of 

the educational reform of the 1980’s. Thus, Triangle Diagram 

#1 reflects the generic structure of the triangular model, 

and visually prepares the reader for the following 

explanation of Teacher Professionalism, 1989: The Reform of 

the 1980’s. 

37



A Nation At Risk 

On August 26, 1981 the Honorable T. H. Bell, Secretary 

of Education of the United States "...created the National 

Commission on Excellence in Education and directed it to 

present a report on the quality of education in America... 

to the American People by April of 1983" (Nation at Risk, 

1983). The Commission’s responsibility included: 

- assessing the quality of teaching and learning 
in our Nation’s public and private _ schools, 
colleges, and universities; 

- comparing American schools and colleges with 
those of other advanced nations; 

- studying the relationship between college 
admisssions requirements and student achievement 
in high school; 

~ identifying educational programs which result in 
notable student success in college; 

- assessing the degree to which major social and 
educational changes in the last quarter century 
have affected student achievement; and 

- defining problems which must be faced and 
overcome if we are successfully to pursue the 
course of excellence in education (Nation At Risk, 
1983, p. 1-2). 

Like many educational reform movments which have graced 

the American system of education in a reactionary response 

to some historical crisis, A Nation At Risk finds its 

impetus in the ecomomic realties of world competition in 

which America no longer holds "...unchallenged preeminence 

in commerce, industry, science, and technological 
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innovation..." (Nation AT Risk, 1986, p. 5). The report even 

alludes to the previous historical crisis which created an 

educational reform movement in the 1950s -- "We have even 

squandered the gains in student achievement made in the wake 

of the Sputnik challenge. Moreover, we have dismantled 

essential support systems which helped make those gains 

possible. We have, in effect, been committing an act of 

unthinking, unilateral educational disarmament" (Nation At 

Risk, 1986, p. 5). 

One of the major concerns raised by A Nation At Risk is 

the quality of teaching and teacher education being provided 

for the educational system. The Commission reported that 

many teachers had been poor students and were drawn from 

lower academic levels. Teacher preparation programs were in 

need of improvement, because of the emphasis on education 

methods courses which reduces the time available for needed 

subject/content development. The report found "...that the 

professional working life of teachers is on the whole 

unacceptable..." and cited low pay and little influence in 

making decisions as factors which directly infuence 

teachers’ professional performance, as examples of the 

findings. The report also recognized that there was a 

shortage of qualified teachers in important fields, 

especially math and science (Nation At Risk, 1983, p. 22). 

The following recommendations were set forth in A 

Nation At Risk for the improvement of teaching: 
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1. Persons preparing to teach should be required 
to meet high educational standards, to demonstrate 
an aptitute for teaching, and to demonstrate 
competence in an academic discipline. Colleges and 
Universities offering teacher preparation programs 
should be judged by how their graduates meet these 
criteria. 

2. Salaries for the teaching profession should be 
increased and should be professionally 
competitive, market-sensitive, and performance- 
based. Salary, promotion, tenure, and retention 
decisions should be tied to an_ effective 
evaluation system that includes peer review so 
that superior teachers can be rewarded, average 
ones encouraged, and poor ones either improved or 
terminated. 

3. School boards should adopt an 1l-month contract 
for teachers. This would insure time for 
curriculum and professional development, programs 
for students with special needs, and a more 
adequate level of teacher compensation. 

4. School boards, administrators, and teachers 
should cooperate to develop career ladders for 
teachers that distinguish among beginning 
instructors, the experienced teacher, and _ the 
master teacher. 

5. Substantial nonschool personnel resources 
should be employed to help solve the immediate 
problem of the shortage of mathematics and science 
teachers. 

6. Incentives, such as grants and loans, should be 
made available to attract outstanding students to 
the teaching profession, particularly in those 
areas of critical shortage. 

7. Master teachers should be involved in designing 
teacher preparation programs and in supervising 
teachers during their probationary years. 

In retrospect the report of The National Commission on 

Excellence in Education did little to improve’ the 

professional standing of teachers. Teacher salaries have 
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begun to rise, but not to the competitive levels outlined in 

the report. Most school systems have maintained the 9-month 

teacher contract, while increasing the number of in-service 

and continuing education requirements for teachers’ to 

maintain certification. In addition teachers have been given 

the administrative and clerical responsibliites which have 

been created by the accountablity, testing, and curriculum 

requirements which the Nation At Risk reform movement has 

engendered (Glickman, 1989). 

A Nation At Risk set in motion a shock wave of 

responses which served to call the American educational 

system to accountability. The system began to develop 

clearer goals with measurable outcomes. Yet the result was 

to create a system which did bad things better. The hidden 

working goals began to focus on increasing test scores of 

measurable components, rather than the improvement of 

education. Improvement was interpreted to mean increased 

amounts of data transmitted to students heads, time on task 

in classroom settings, merit pay systems for teachers and 

administrators, and competency testing of teachers. 

Although the Commmission was created to "...provide 

leadership, constructive criticism, and effective assistance 

to schools and universities..." under the the direction of 

the Secretary of Education, the report, A Nation At Risk, 

served to heighten "...the widespread public perception that 

something (was) seriously remiss in our educational system." 
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Unfortunately, teachers seemed to have received the brunt of 

the criticism, numerous prescriptions for reform and 

accountability, yet nothing substantive to improvement 

their professional standing. 

Carnegie Forum On Education And The Economy 

Three years after the publication of A Nation At Risk, 

a second report on the need for educational reform was 

published by The Carnegie Forum on Education and the Economy 

entitled, A Nation Prepared: Teachers for the 21st Century. 

The Carnegie Report, published in 1986, was developed and 

written by a group of persons whose roles are political in 

nature. The group included presidents of professional 

teacher organizations, governors, state superintendents, and 

others. The Carnegie Report echoes the theme of world 

economic competition and calls for policy changes in 

education which: 

- Create a National Board for Professional 
Teaching Standards... 

- Restructure schools to provide a professional 
environment for teaching... 

- Require a bachelors degree in the arts and 
sciences as a prerequisite for the professional 
study of teaching. 

- Develop a new’ professional curriculum in 
graduate schools of education leading to a Masters 
in Teaching degree, based on systematic knowledge 
of teaching and including internships’ and 
residencies in the schools. 
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- Mobilize the nation’s resources to prepare 
minority youngsters for teaching careers. 

- Relate incentives for teachers to schoolwide 
student performance, and provide schools with the 
technology, services and staff essential to 
teacher productivity. 

- Make teachers’ salaries and career opportunities 
competitive with those in other professions 
(Carnegie, 1986, p. 3). 

From the outset of the Carnegie Report the tone is 

different from A Nation At Risk. There is a clear focus on 

the value of teaching. Reforms are not directed toward 

accountability of teachers, but toward the 

professionalization of teaching. The report calls for a 

professional school environment for teaching with 

professional autonomy for teachers and argues that "...this 

autonomy will work only if the school staff works 

collaboratively, taking collective responsibility for 

student progress...." The report delineates the need for 

",..-designated Lead Teachers in each school...(who)...would 

be selected from among experienced teachers who are highly 

regarded by their colleagues and possess Advanced Teacher’s 

Certificates from the National Board for Professional 

Teaching Standards" (Carnegie, 1986. p. 58). 
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The Holmes Group 

Also in 1986 a third major report was published on the 

need for educational reform. This report, Tomorrow’s 

Teachers: A Report of the Holmes Group, was prepared and 

written by a group of professional teacher educators. The 

Holmes Group is made up of College of Education Deans and 

Professors from major universities across the country. 

The Holmes Report outlines five basic goals to which 

the participants of the group and their institutions have 

begun to commit time and resources. The goals are as 

follows: 

1. To make the education of teachers intel- 
lectually more solid. 

2. To recognize differences in teachers’ 
knowledge, skills, and committment, in their 
education, certification, and work. 

3. To create standards of entry to the profession- 
- examinations and educational requirements--that 
are professionally relevant and intellectually 
defensible. 

4. To connect our own institutions to schools. 

5. To make schools better places for teachers to 
work, and to learn. (Holmes, 1986, p. 4). 

The Holmes report recognizes the need for improving 

both teaching and teacher education, yet at the same time 

"...cannot avoid trying to improve the profession in which 

teachers will practice.... While the intellectual and social 

demands on teachers have escalated at an astonishing rate



Since this century began, the nature and organization of 

teachers’ work have changed only a little since the middle 

of nineteenth century" (Holmes, 1986, p. 6). 

The report suggests that there needs to be established 

a tri-level professional ranking for teachers. The first 

rank or entry level would consist of Instructors with 

limited responsiblity who would function under the direct 

supervision of third level teachers. The second rank would 

consist of Professional Teachers with autonomous 

responsibility for their classroom, and who would be given 

outside responsibility for administrative decision making as 

a means of further professional development. The third rank 

would consist of Career Professionals who would function in 

a broad range of professional roles, such as mentoring other 

lower ranking teachers, supervision of Instructors, 

curriculum development, administrative decision making. All 

rankings are based on academic and credential examinations, 

and basically rest on the ability of the individual to earn 

academic degrees. 

Critical Literacy 

In the initial paragraphs of The Report of the Task 

Force on Teaching as a Profession, Carnegie Forum on 

Education and the Economy, A Nation Prepared: Teachers for 

the 21st Century, the writers have reaffirmed the need for 
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the professionalization of teaching, in order "to restore 

the nation’s cutting edge" and its "ability to compete in 

world markets" (Carnegie, 1986, p. 2). 

In the past three years, the American people 
have made a good beginning in the search for an 
educational renaissance. They have pointed to 
educational weaknesses to be corrected; they have 
outlined ways to recapture a commitment’ to 
quality. They have reaffirmed the belief that the 
aim for greater productivity is not in conflict 
with the development of independent and creative 
minds. There is a new consensus on the urgency of 
making our schools once again the engines of 
progress, productivity and prosperity. 

In this new pursuit of excellence, however, 
Americans have not yet fully recognized two 
essential truths: first, that success depends on 
achieving far more demanding educational standards 
than we have ever attempted to reach before, and 
second that the key to success lies in creating a 
profession equal to the task -- a profession of 
well-educated teachers prepared to assume new 
powers and responsibilities to redesign schools 
for the future. Without a profession possessed of 
high skills, capabilities, and aspirations, any 
reforms will be short lived..." (Carnegie Forum on 
Education and the Economy, 1986, p. 2). 

This rhetoric, particularly that which states ",..that 

the key to success lies in creating a profession equal to 

the task -- a profession of well-educated teachers prepared 

to assume new powers and responsibilities to redesign 

schools for the future..." (Carnegie Forum on Education and 

the Economy, 1986, p. 2), is typical of the political 

elements of the current reform movement in education. While 

the professional responses of those directly involved in the 

social, psychological, and academic welfare of schools is a 

mixture of structured accountablity and entrepreneurial ice



walking. In the present arena of educational thought and 

dialogue both the political and the professional issues of 

",..creating a profession equal to the task..." are being 

responded to with varying levels of success. Yet only a few 

intellectual thinkers have moved beyond the popular reform 

stances in education to the revolutionary 

reconceptualization of the purposes of education. For 

example, Henry A. Giroux in his article "Literacy and the 

Pedagogy of Voice and Political Empowerment" refers to the 

writings of Paulo Freire, as the "exception". Freire is the 

lone voice who articulates in his work and writings the need 

for the development of a "critical literacy". "Freire’s 

approach to literacy teaches people how to read so that they 

can decode and demythologize both their own cultural 

traditions as well as those that structure and legitimate 

the wider social order" (Giroux, 1988). 

Giroux argues that, "the language of literacy is almost 

exclusively linked to popular forms of liberal and right- 

wing discourse that reduce it to either a functional 

perspective tied to narrowly conceived economic interests or 

to a logic designed to initiate the poor, the 

underprivileged, and minorities into the ideology of a 

unitary, dominant cultural tradition" (Giroux, 1988). 

He notes that, "illiteracy is not merely the inability 

to read and write, it is also a cultural marker for naming 

forms of difference...." He is arguing that the focus of 
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literacy training is directed toward structured economic 

ends which are determined by the needs of business and 

industry. He suggests that the prevailing concerns about 

literacy are marked by the desire to initiate the illiterate 

into an already structured cultural framework in which the 

poor, minorities, and the working class are subjugated by 

and into economic roles. 

Having made this analysis of the conceptual focus of 

the problem, Giroux moves to a normative statement of his 

own position. He writes, "Developing a cultural politics of 

literacy and pedagogy becomes an important starting point 

for enabling those who have been silenced or marginalized by 

the schools, mass media, cultural industry, and video 

culture to reclaim the authorship of their own lives." 

(Giroux, 1988). He uses the term "emancipatory literacy" 

almost as a statement of vision to which the focus of 

education should be aimed. He then cites the work of Paulo 

Freire to describe in practical terms the need _ for 

theoretical and pedagogical models which teach individuals 

how to illuminate and transform the cultural forms which 

strive to dominate their lives. Both Giroux and Freire point 

to literacy as "...fundamental to agressively constructing 

one’s voice as part of the wider project of possibility and 

empowerment. Moreover, the issue of literacy and power does 

not begin and end with the process of learning how to read 

and write critically; instead, it begins with the fact of 
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one’s existence as part of a historically constructed 

practice within specific relations of power" (Giroux, 1988). 

In another recent article by Giroux, "Citizenship, 

Public Philosophy, And The Struggle For Democracy", the 

descriptions of the cultural constructs are similar to those 

he has set forth in the article which has just been 

discussed. The focus on citizenship creates the opportunity 

to articulate a different aspect of Giroux’s agenda. The 

focus here is on the concept of citizenship in what he 

defines as a "critical democracy". Note the use of the word 

"critical". In both articles Giroux attempts to articulate 

an understanding of literacy and democracy which is 

reflective, pro-active, and engaged in the analysis, design, 

and fulfillment of individual potential, and cultural 

empowerment (Giroux, 1987). 

Giroux also makes the connection to education and 

teaching in both = articles, applying his normative 

understanding of the issue to the nature of teaching and the 

transmission of knowledge. "At stake here is a notion of 

literacy that connects relations of power and knowledge not 

simply to what teachers teach, but also to the productive 

meanings that students, in all of their cultural and social 

differences, bring to classrooms as part of the production 

of knowledge and the construction of personal and social 

identities" (Giroux, 1988). He quotes David  Lusted, 

"Knowledge is not produced in the intentions of those who 
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believe they hold it, whether in the pen or in the voice. It 

is produced in the process of interaction between writer and 

reader at the moment of reading, and between teacher and 

learner at the moment of classroom engagement" (Giroux, 

1988). 

In the citizenship article Giroux offers four signposts 

which could lead to practical application of his theory. The 

first step would be to rethink the nature of curriculum, 

recognizing that curriculum is always reflective of the 

social and economic structures from which it is generated. 

The second step is to create an atmosphere in classrooms 

which values and legitimates student voice. He argues that 

educators "...must allow students to speak and to appreciate 

the nature of difference...rooted in the principles of 

trust, sharing, and commitment to improving the quality of 

human life" (Giroux, 1987). The third step is to provide 

students with the opportunity to reflect critically on the 

Nature of knowledge and information itself, helping the 

student to analyze not only how knowledge is structured and 

presented by the social constructs from which it evolves, 

but how knowledge is used "...to shape and influence their 

own lives and view of the world" (Giroux, 1987). The fourth 

step is to teach students how to make decisions in the 

complex social realities in which they must live. This also 

means empowering students to think, evaluate, and act. 

Giroux concludes with these words: 
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Finally, it is imperative that citizenship 
education be built around a notion of ethics that 
not only fosters the capacity of critique, but is 
clear about the ethical principals that legitimate 
its own basis for criticism...Emancipatory 
citizenship has to be grounded in a view of 
democracy based on relations which promote the 
realization of communities developed around forms 
of solidarity that advance the practice of 
critical citizenship and the quality of public 
life (Giroux, 1987). 

In a third article by Giroux and Peter McLaren 

published in the Harvard Educational Review in August, 1986 

titled "Teacher Education and the Politics of Engagement: 

The Case for Democratic Schooling", the authors move the 

focus to a discussion of teacher education. They argue that 

"most teacher education programs have been, and continue to 

be, entirely removed from a vision and a set of practices 

dedicated to the fostering of critical democracy and social 

justice" (Giroux and McLaren, 1986). In such programs 

classroom life "...is presented fundamentally as a one- 

dimensional set of rules and regulative practices, rather 

than as a cultural terrain where a variety of interests and 

practices, collide in a constant and often chaotic struggle 

for dominance.... Furthermore, classroom reality is rarely 

presented as if it were socially constructed, historically 

determined, and reproduced through institutionalized 

relationships of class, gender, race, and power" (Giroux and 

McLaren, 1986). 
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Giroux and McLaren then develop their own curriculum 

agenda which they term "cultural politics" and argue, "A 

teacher education curriculum as a form of cultural politics 

assumes that the social, political, and economic dimensions 

are the primary categories of understanding contemporary 

schooling" (Giroux and McLaren, 1986). 

"The imperative of this curriculum is to create 

conditions for student self-empowerment... (which 

refers)...to the process whereby students acquire the means 

to critically appropriate knowledge existing outside of 

their immediate experience in order to broaden their 

understanding of themselves, the world, and the 

possibilities for transforming the taken-for-granted 

assumptions about the way we live" (Giroux and McLaren, 

1986). 

The practical question now becomes, is it possible to 

have professsional teachers who are dedicated to the 

cultural politics of critical democratic education, not only 

for themselves, but for their students as well? In some ways 

professional life is geared toward the preservation of the 

values of the institution which the individual serves, yet 

at the same time the true professional must be committed to 

the ethical values for which the institution was created. 

The lawyer does not serve the courts, but the law. The 

doctor does not serve the hospital, but medicine. And the 

teacher does not serve the school, but education. 
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With this overview of the reform movement of the 1980’s 

as a referent point, let us now examine the historical 

genesis of teacher education in America, as it is reflected 

in the reform movement of the 1830’s. 
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Section 2 

Teacher Professionalism, 1839: 
The Reform of the 1830’s 

A Model for Professionalism in 1839 - Triangle Diagram #2 

Following the general design and structural dynamics of 

Triangle Diagram #1 in Chapter II, Section 1, Triangle 

Diagram #2 in Chapter II, Section 2 reflects the same basic 

structural elements of: Base -- Experience/Knowledge, Left 

Leg -- Abiltity/Training, and Right Leg -- Motivation/ 

Productivity. 

The quotations which appear in Triangle Diagram #2 are 

reflective of the reform movement of the 1830’s. Each 

quotation is taken from the writings of Horace Mann, and 

each reflects the basic goals and thinking of the 

educational reformers within the cultural context of that 

historical time frame. 

Mann reflects the need for "perfect knowledge" of the 

subject/s being taught as the foundational base of teaching. 

He reflects the need for "aptness" and "competency" which 

alludes to the issues of ability and training. He 

envisioned the goal or the product of teacher preparation as 

the "success of the common school", and in Mann’s thinking 

that included both personal motivation and institutional 

productivity in the form of better schools for all citizens. 
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Looking to the Future While Reflecting on the Past 

The fundamental problems with teacher 
education paradigms stem from the fact that they 
are historically grounded in a nineteenth century 
conception of education based on a_= social 
efficiency scientific deterministic psychological 
model of teaching and learning. If teacher 
education is to move forward, it must begin to ask 
those fundamental questions concerning the 
function and purpose of education and, more 
specifically, the role of teacher education in 
fulfilling these purposes (Gordon, 1985). 

In an article entitled, "Teaching Teachers: ’Nation at 

Risk’ and the Issue of Knowledge in Teacher Education", 

Beverly M. Gordon has argued that issues raised by the 

authors of the U.S. Department of Education’s 1983 report, A 

Nation At Risk: The Imperative For Educational Reform, are 

similar, if not the same, to those issues raised by the 

1895 Report of the Committee of Fifteen on Elementary 

Education. She specifically focuses on the portions of the 

two reports which deal with teacher education. 

After a short discussion of the influence of Social 

Darwinism on the development of American education, Gordon 

reflects on the 1895 Report of the Committee of Fifteen on 

Elementary Education. "The Report conceptualized 

professional training as the science and the art of 

teaching...psychology, methodology, school economy, and the 

history of education were the components of the science, 

while observation and practice comprised the art of 
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teaching..." (Gordon, 1985). She reflects that the issues 

raised in 1983 report, A Nation At Risk: The Imperative For 

Educational Reform, have not changed by any significant 

degree and asks the question, "What is the university’s 

responsibility for the apparent lack of advancement in the 

basic assumptions and principles advanced in teacher 

training programs" (Gordon, 1985)? In this article and in 

others Gordon "...has raised the issue of critically 

examining the symbolic, linguistic, and cultural capital 

that educators themselves bring to and use in preservice and 

inservice education..." (Gordon, 1985). The balance of the 

article attempts to examine the "preparatory knowledge 

disseminated in teacher training programs" (Gordon, 1985). 

Prior to reviewing Gordon’s critcal analysis of such 

preparatory knowledge one must first review the historic 

roots of teacher education in America. It is not my 

intention to delineate tomes of historical data on the 

development and progress of teacher education, but to review 

the historical development of teacher education as 

reflected in the founding of the first normal school in 

Lexington, Massachusetts in 1839, and to analyze _ such 

development in terms of the professionalization of teaching. 

The purpose of this analysis will be to explore the socio- 

political, economic, and cultural framework from which 

teacher education emerged, and to focus on the thinking, 
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writing, and the documented historical images of the men and 

women who participated in the development of this history. 

Educating Teachers for the Common Schools 

In his article "Learning and Experience: History and 

Teacher Education", Donald Warren writes, ",..eMerle 

Borrowman (1956) observed...this is a history that has no 

notable beginning. Put another way, before there was teacher 

education...there was teaching or, in Cubberley’s (1934) 

derisive term, ’schoolkeeping’" (Warren, 1985). Yet teacher 

education did not spring forth "ex-nihilo" (from nothing) 

without philosophical impetus or practical application. 

Teacher education was the product of a complex socio- 

political movement led by persons of vision who were guided 

by moral values and concern for the well being of the 

democracy. These values had been articulated early in the 

our nation’s history by Thomas Jefferson, Noah Webster, 

Benjamin Rush and others. All of these men in some way 

articulated the need for an educated citizenry which could 

participate fully in the democratic process with 

understanding and moral character (Kaestle, 1983). 

Jefferson also articulated the insidious role which 

ignorance plays in the chain of oppression when he wrote 

these words in a letter to his mentor George Wythe on August 

13, 1786: 
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"..ewhere such a people I say, surrounded by so 
many blessings from nature, are yet loaded with 
Misery by kings, nobles and priests, and them 
alone. Preach, my dear Sir, a crusade against 
ignorance; establish and improve the law for 
educating the common people. Let our countrymen 
know that the people alone can protect us against 
these evils, and that the tax which will be paid 
for this purpose is not more than the thousandth 
part of what will be paid to kings, priests and 
nobles who will rise up amoung us if we leave the 
people in ignorance (Lee, 1967). 

The histories of the common schools in America were as 

varied as the beliefs of the individuals who led the diverse 

battles for the development of those common schools. 

Although the movement sprang forth from the roots of 

concern for the common good of the republic and the moral 

character of the American people, the early practical 

development was cast in tensions between conflicting socio- 

economic forces, such as: (1) economic differences between 

the North and the South, (2) political conflict between 

slave states and free states, and (3) rivalry between 

cities, like Boston and New York, and rural communities 

where most of the nation’s population lived. These forces 

influenced the development, the structure, the economy, and 

the success of the common school in each section of the 

country. For example in Virginia, Jefferson’s early attempts 

to establish common’ schools through legislation were 

defeated. "The very devotion to liberty that schooling was 

designed to protect also made local citizens skeptical of 

new forms of taxation by the state, and of new institutional 
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regulation by the central government" (Kaestle, 1983). In 

Massachusetts a law was passed in 1789 to "...require towns 

of fifty or more families to provide an elementary school 

for at least six months a year and required towns of two 

hundred or more families to provide a grammar school where 

classical languages would be taught" (Kaestle, 1983). In 

1795 the New York legislature provided $50,000.00 a year for 

five years "...to be divided among local common-school 

committees that agreed to match at least half of their state 

allotment with local funds" (Kaestle, 1983). In Connecticut 

the legislature took a most unusual step in support of the 

common school. "The legislature voted to sell all of its 

land in the Western Reserve territory, which resulted in the 

receipt of $1,200,000, with which it created a permanent 

school fund. The interest of the fund was distributed to 

localities for teacher’s salaries, with no strings attached 

and no matching requirement" (Kaestle, 1983). Every school 

system whether it was locally created or state legislated 

was marked by a different set of socio-economic and 

political realities which molded its development through out 

the genesis of the common school movement. 

Prior to the founding of the first normal school in 

America at Lexingtom, Mass. in 1839, the history of teacher 

education is as diverse as the histories of the school 

systems where such teachers were employed. Kaestle uses the 

term "itinerant schoolmasters" to describe teachers in the 
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South who were either self-employed or contracted to teach 

by a group of parents. These men were "often portrayed as 

drunken, foreign, and ignorant" (Kaestle, 1983). 

Prior to the reform movement of the 1830’s and 1840’s 

there were basically no requirements for teachers, little 

training was provided or required, except that these 

teachers be able to read and write, as well as discipline a 

classroom. "A midwestern school crusader claimed in 1842 

that ‘’at least four-fifths of the teachers in the common 

schools in Illinois would not pass an examination in the 

rudiments of our English education, and most of them have 

taken to teaching because they hadn’t anything in particular 

to do’" (Kaestle, 1983). 

In the 1830’s an educational reform movement began to 

grow. Again the advocates of free common schooling focused 

the nation’s attention on moral education and_= good 

citizenship. Men with diverse beliefs on social issues, 

religion, and politics came together on the issue of common 

schooling. State legislatures began to create state level 

agencies for support and/or oversight of common schools. 

Spokesman such as Horace Mann of Massachusetts, John Pierce 

of Michigan, Calvin Stowe of Ohio, Henry Barnard of 

Connecticut, and others became the crusaders whom Jefferson 

had hoped for in his letter to George Wythe. These men 

created or were created by the ideology upon which the state 

school systems were built. "The ideology centered on 
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republicanism, Protestantism, and capitalism, three sources 

of social belief that were intertwined and mutually 

supporting" (Kaestle, 1983). Kaestle raises the argument 

that the ideology is class oriented to the middle class with 

",..-derogatory attitudes toward poor workers and immigrants" 

(Kaestle, 1983). Although this may have been true in 

retrospect, the pervasive themes of thought and action 

during this period were the preservation of the fragile 

republic, and the building of moral character among its 

citizens. "The role of the schools was clear. In a popular 

teachers’ manual of the 1830’s, Orville Taylor declared, ‘It 

is our duty to make men moral’" (Kaestle, 1983). 

Although each of the reformers worked diligently to 

improve the common school in his own state, it was Horace 

Mann who was instrumental in facilitating the creation of 

the first normal school in America. Other reformers and 

states soon followed the Massachusetts example, and teacher 

education became a critical component of the movement to 

establish free common schools for all children. 

Horace Mann 

In the twelve years that Horace Mann served as _ the 

Secretary to the Massachusetts Board of Education, he worked 

to improve and energize the Common School. However, history 
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is still evaluating the effectiveness and benefits of which 

Horace Mann once wrote: 

Without undervaluing any other human agency, 
it may be safely affirmed that the Common School, 
improved and energized, as it can easily be, may 
become the most effective and benignant of all the 
forces of civilization (Cremin, 1956). 

Massachusetts had long been in the foreground of 

educational policy and reform, noted by the "Old Deluder 

Satan" Act of 1647. The reformers of the 1830’s were 

convinced that Massachusetts was falling behind, based on 

reports from France and Prussia of the "...quality and vigor 

of their public schools" (Cremin, 1957). An educational 

reform movement led by "Edmund Dwight, James G. Carter, 

Josiah Quincy, Jr., and the Reverend Charles Brooks...arose 

dedicated to a similar policy for Massachusetts" (Cremin, 

1957). 

In 1833 Horace Mann was elected to the Senate of the 

Commonwealth of Massachusetts where he served until 1837. 

From 1835 to 1837 he acted as the president of that body. On 

April 20th, 1837 the Legislature of Massachusetts "...passed 

an education bill which provided for a state board of 

education to employ a secretary at an annual salary of 

$1,000" (Filler, 1965). The Board did not have authority 

over the schools, and its primary function was to gather 

information about education and publish the information in 

the state. Two weeks after the bill was passed Edmund Dwight 

asked Horace Mann to become the new Secretary of Education. 
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Mann accepted and served in this post for twelve years, 

until 1848 when he "...succeeded John Quincy Adams, who had 

just died, in the House of Representatives in Washington" 

(Filler, 1965). 

During his twelve year tenure as Secretary to the Board 

of Education of Massachusetts, Horace Mann was influential 

in forging the foundations of state supported education both 

in Massachusetts and in America. In his letters and reports 

one can find the framework from which the common school was 

developed. His writings and lectures echo the themes of 

public education as a moral enterprise. They describe 

curricula and pedagogical methods. He argues for the 

development of teacher education and for a higher standard 

of teacher professionalism. His writings reflect his 

political awareness and ability to influence others. 

Preparing Better Teachers 

In the Fourth Annual Report (1840) to the Board of 

Education of Massachusetts, Horace Mann explores several of 

the qualifications which he believed teachers’ should 

exhibit. The primary qualification being "...a perfect 

knowledge of the rudimental branches which are required by 

law to be taught in our schools." He argues, that teachers 

",..-should understand, not only the rules, which have been 

prepared as guides for the unlearned, but also...those 

64



principles which lie beneath the rules, and supersede them 

in practice....Teachers should be able to teach subjects, 

not manuals merely" (Cremin, 1957). 

Mann’s desire to provide quality basic education in the 

common schools of Massachusetts is clearly evident in his 

concern for the "...perfect knowledge of the rudimental 

branches." He describes that knowledge as "...thorough and 

critical...", and he wants teachers to understand the 

principles by which knowledge functions. For Mann knowledge 

is not the ability to categorize data, but the ability to 

understand a process (Cremin, 1957). 

The second quality which Mann articulates for teachers 

is "...aptness to teach.” A quality which "...involves the 

power of perceiving how far a scholar understands’ the 

subject-matter to be learned, and what, in the natural 

order, is the next step he is to take.” He recognizes that 

",..the ability to acquire (knowlege), and the ability to 

impart, are wholly different talents." He defends this point 

with some enthusiasm in the following quote: 

It was a remark of Lord Bacon, that ‘the art 
of well-delivering the knowledge we possess is 
among the secrets, left to be discovered by future 
generations.’ Dr. Watts says, ’there are some very 
learned men, who know much themselves, but who 
have not the talent of communicating their 
knowledge. ’ Indeed, this fact is not now 
questioned by any intelligent educationist. Hence 
we account for the frequent complaints of the 
committees, that those teachers who had sustained 
an examination, in an acceptable manner, failed in 
the school room, through a want of facility in 
communicating what they knew (Cremin, 1957). 
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Mann’s quality of aptness "...includes the presentation 

of the different parts of a subject, in a natural order" 

(Cremin, 1957). In modern terms teaching includes’ the 

ability to sequence learning objectives and activities in an 

order which allows the student to comprehend in a logical 

order. Mann recognizes how critical the ability to sequence 

is to the practice of teaching, and he argues that failure 

to sequence properly may cause difficulty in the students’ 

abilty to comprehend the subject adequately. Mann also 

includes the "knowledge of methods and processes" (Cremin, 

1957) in his definition of aptness, yet he cautions, "...not 

only with common methods for common minds, but with peculiar 

methods for pupils of peculiar dispositions and 

temperaments; and he is acquainted with the principles of 

all methods, whereby he can vary his plan, according to any 

difference of circumstances" (Cremin, 1957). Mann has once 

again captured the basics which we now call methods of 

teaching, developmental and cognitive psychology applied to 

individualized learning, and educational design. Mann argues 

for an eclectic and varied approach which gives the teacher 

a diagnostic and proactive role in the teaching process. He 

articulates the limitations of single method response and 

the value of planned flexiblity based on aptness (Cremin, 

1957). 

Many of the principles which Mann articulates in his 

definition of aptness seem to be based on natural ability or 
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experiential intuition, with some focus on the need to teach 

teachers the skills of aptness. Mann did not intend to limit 

aptness to natural ability. In fact he defended the Normal 

School against its critics to refute their limited view of 

the Normal School’s ability to provide the kind of teachers 

which the Normal School was trying to develop. Given the 

complexity of our present knowledge about the basic 

components which Mann outlined in his discussion of aptness, 

an even stronger case can be made for the need for 

pedagogical education which includes the basics which we 

have mentioned as well as others which will be discussed in 

later sections of this document. Specifically, the need for 

interpersonal and group dynamics skills development (Cremin, 

1957). 

The third qualification which Horace Mann sees as 

necessary is the ablity to manage, govern, and discipline a 

school. He argues that there is no connection between 

aptness to teach and the ability to manage. He delineates a 

variety of skills which fall under the category of 

Management which include organization of classes, pacing of 

work and assignments, reduction of shame and guilt, positive 

reinforcement, preservation of order, structuring of 

transitions, development of routines for systematic and 

efficient time usage, and the appropriate use of discipline 

(Cremin, 1957). 
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The fourth qualification is the ability to model and 

teach "...good behavior (which) includes the elements of 

that equity, benevolence, conscience, which, in their great 

combinations, the moralist treats in his books of ethics, 

and the legislator enjoins in his codes of law" (Cremin, 

1957). 

The fifth and "...all controlling requisite of moral 

character..." (Cremin, 1957) reiterates the guiding 

principle of Horace Mann’s mission for public schools in 

America. Mann’s primary focus never wavered from the 

reformer’s philosophical imperative to educate a citizenry 

for participation in the democracy and for the moral 

development of that citizenry. 

The First State Normal School in America 

From its inception the Massachusetts Board of Education 

was concerned about the need for an institution which would 

provide for the training of teachers. The Board recognized 

the growing need for qualified teachers to meet the needs of 

a developing school system. However, the Board could not 

bring this desire to reality given its lack of authority and 

minimal funding. Again Edmund Dwight became the key figure 

in an attempt to lure the Legislature into a more direct 

role in public education. Dwight, through Horace Mann, 

offered the Legislature a conditional gift of ten thousand 
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dollars for the purpose of "...qualifying teachers of our 

common schools" (Norton, 1926). The gift was conditional 

upon the Legislature matching the gift and placing the funds 

under the direction of the Board of Education. 

A joint resolution was passed by both houses of the 

Legislature and was approved by the Governor on April 19, 

1838, one year minus one day from the creation of the Board 

of Education (Norton, 1926). 

The Board, thus, began the task of determining the best 

possible means by which to use the funds it had acquired. 

It’s decision was to create three normal schools for the 

purpose of “improved teachers for the Common Schools" 

(Norton, 1926). 

The first Normal School in America "...was opened on 

July 3rd, 1839, at Lexington" (Norton, 1926). The second of 

three established in Massachusetts was opened at Barre on 

September 4th, 1839, and the third was opened on September 

9th, 1840 at Bridgewater (Norton, 1926). 

During the year between the allocation of funding and 

the opening of the Normal School at Lexington, the Board of 

Education under the direction of Horace Mann planned 

carefully. They determined admission policy, term of study, 

course of study, elected a Board of Visitors from its own 

members, selected principal/instructors, and established 

regulations. Unlike the District Schools of the time the 

Normal Schools were firmly controlled by the Board of 
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Education. The Board selected Cyrus Peirce as the principal 

of the Lexington school, and the school was scheduled to 

open on April 19, 1839. However, the opening was unavoidably 

delayed until July the 3rd of that year (Norton, 1926). 

Horace Mann wrote the following words in his journal on 

July 2nd, 1839: 

Tomorrow we go to Lexington to launch the 
first Normal School on this side of the Atlantic. 
I cannot indulge at this late hour of the night, 
and in my present state of fatigue, in an 
expression of the train of thought which the 
comtemplation of this event awakens in my mind. 
Much must come of it, either of good or ill. I am 
Sanguine in my faith that it will be the former. 
But the good will not come of itself. That is the 
reward of effort, of toil, of wisdom. These, as 
far as possible, let me furnish. Neither time nor 
care, nor such thought as I am able to originate, 
shall be wanting to make this an era in the 
welfare and prosperity of our schools; and, if it 
is so, it will then be an era in the welfare of 
mankind (Norton, 1926). 

In his July 3rd journal entry Mann comments on the 

rainy weather, and speculates that it might have caused the 

low attendance at the commencement. He also speculates that 

the delay of the opening might have been at fault. However, 

given several notations in the journals of Cyrus Peirce 

concerning a drop in attendance on rainy days. One can 

speculate that Mann’s first assertion about the weather was 

correct (Norton, 1926). 

In a letter to Henry Barnard dated January 1, 1841 

Cyrus Peirce describes in detail the over-all operation of 

the Normal School at Lexington. He acknowledges the direct 
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over sight of the Board of Visitors, and the administrative 

responsibility of the principal. He gives a detailed 

description of the building, which was "...held as security, 

by the trustees of the ministerial fund...[and] leased to 

the Board of Education for a moderate rent" (Norton, 1926). 

The scholars paid two dollars per week for room and board, 

including washing. Class books were supplied by gifts. 

Tuition was free for residents of the commonwealth, or those 

who planned to teach in the commonwealth. The entire 

inventory consisted of "...two stoves for heating, two maps, 

a pair of globes, an apparatus for illustrating the most 

important principles of natural philosophy and astronomy, 

and a small library of about 100 + volumes...(total 

inventory)...worth from $600 to $800" (Norton, 1926). 

Peirce acted as principal and teacher of the school, 

taught six days a week from 8:00 AM to 12:00 Noon and from 

2:00 PM to 5:00 PM, and did the custodial work. At the time 

he wrote Mr. Barnard there was a total of forty-one pupils. 

(Norton, 1926). 

The Journals of Cyrus Peirce and Mary Swift 

The day to day operation and activities of the school 

can best be understood by a comparative reading of the 

journals of Cyrus Peirce and Mary Swift. Each of these 

journals is different in style and presentation. Peirce’s 
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journal tends to offer short factual summaries of the day’s 

activities, with some reflection of feelings concerning the 

progress of the school. In later entries Peirce reflects 

both his declining health and discouragement, perhaps what 

today would be called burn-out given the demanding routine 

which he followed during his tenure as principal of the 

school. 

On the other hand Mary Swift’s journal tends to be 

overflowing with facts and reflections. She is extremely 

consistent in her day to day accounting of activities, 

classes, special events and detailed description of the 

content of her learning. The day to day comparison of two 

journals seems to help the reader understand both the 

content and the context of experience in the Normal School 

at Lexington. 

Cyrus Peirce: Teacher, Supervisor and Administrator 

Cyrus Peirce or "Father" Peirce as he was called by 

some was an extremely interesting character with a multi- 

dimensional quality. His journal reveals three major roles 

from which he analyzes the normal school experience. The 

first and primary role is that of teacher. In almost every 

journal entry he assesses the quality of daily student 

recitations and the progress of the student’s learning. His 

primary concern is for the acquisition of the rudiments or 
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the basics. He continualy questions his success and failure 

as a teacher in the classroom (Norton, 1926). 

Peirce was acclaimed by his peers as a dedicated and 

talented teacher. Horace Mann writes in his journal: "Sept. 

14. (1839) On Thursday [Sept. 12] I went to Lexington where 

I spent the whole day in Mr. [Pierce’s] school;...[Norton 

mispells Peirce in this quote from Mann’s journal]...A most 

pleasant day it was. Highly as I had appreciated his 

talents, he surpassed the ideas I had formed of his ability 

to teach, and in that prerequisite of all successful 

teaching, the power of winning the confidence of his pupils” 

(Norton, 1926). Norton notes, "There is no doubt that his 

(Peirce’s) high standards led him to underestimate his own 

success, and hence to feel needlessly the discouragement 

which is often evident in his journal" (Norton, 1926). 

The second role which guides Peirce’s reflections is 

that of supervisor. He is very much aware of the abilities, 

strengths and weaknesses of his students. He reflects on 

their academic work, their student teaching activities in 

the model school, and their potential as teachers based on 

their progress under his tutilage. 

The third role is that of administrator, and Peirce 

shows an untiring commitment to the daily operation of 

school business, as well as the ecomomic and political well 

being of the school. Like Mann, he is aware of the historic 
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and political importance of his success. Yet in his journal 

entry of Dec. 17 & 18, 1840 Peirce writes: 

---Ll have given myself entirely to my school and 
the advancement of my Pupils, not sparing health, 
strenth or comfort. I am sensible my labors have 
been poor -- that I have effected little enough; 
and that very imperfectly, -- but still it all has 
cost me much labor, time & expenditure of 
energies. The School has not prospered as I 
anticipated or have I sucessed in my favorite plan 
of governing by purely mild means as I hoped -- 
and sad enough is my heart made by it. I am 
sensible that every day the school continues 
longer in my hands, it is moving retrograde; and 
it is high time, that it passed into other, abler 
and better hands. I have sent in my Resignation, 
and shall soon see Mr. Mann and urge its 
acceptance. My wish and hope are, that the School 
may go on, and prosper and increase, but of this, 
I have many doubts and fears....(Norton, 1926). 

Mary Swift: Scholar and Professional Teacher 

Mary Swift was the seventh scholar to join the School. 

She arrived on July 10th, 1839. Miss Swift had been a pupil 

of Mr. Peirce’s at the Nantucket school where he had served 

prior to becoming principal of the Normal School. She was an 

excellent student and after she finished her work at the 

Normal School in 1840, she was called to teach at the 

Perkins Institution for the Blind located in Boston. She 

became an author and a pioneer in the education for the 

blind (Norton, 1926). 

In the journals of Mary Swift we are presented with 

detailed description of the day to day routine of the 
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school, as she recounts details of lectures, lessons, Sunday 

sermons, and factual data about events and visitors to the 

school. Most of Mary Swift’s journal is didactic rather than 

reflective. She does not reflect on her own feelings about 

the events she is describing, nor does she dwell on the 

content of her learning other than to recite in writing the 

lessons she is studying. Only on a few occasions does she 

stray from her didactic style, and perhaps the closest she 

comes to sharing her true feeling is in her last recorded 

journal entry on her final day at the Normal School when she 

writes, "Saturday April 4th. -- Rose at five and met the 

scholars to have a short time more with them, and at half 

after seven bade adieu to Lexington feeling a little more 

sorrow at leaving my Normal Sisters, at the moment than joy 

at seeing my cousin..." (Norton, 1969). Her didactic style 

is, of course, the strength of the historic significance of 

her journal, because it provides the reader with clear data 

about the events and experience in the Normal School setting 

without the clutter of too much emotional filtering. Mary 

Swift’s journals also provide a balance to the journals of 

Cyrus Peirce which tend to be somewhat negative in their 

assessment of the situation. 
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Attack On The Normal School 

Between 1839 and 1842 a bitter attack was waged against 

the Normal School. The battle was fought in the newspapers 

and in the Legislature to abolish the Normal School. In 

response Mann proclaimed that, "Ignorance, bigotry, and 

economy were arrayed against them (the supports of the 

Normal School)" (Norton, 1926). Mann outlined the attack of 

1840 in a speech which he gave at Bridgewater in 1846: 

It is well known that in the winter session 
of the Legislature of 1840 a powerful attack was 
Made, in the House of Representatives, upon the 
Board of Education, the Normal Schools, and all 
the improvements which had then been commenced,... 

That attack combined all the elements of 
opposition which selfishness and intolerance had 
created,...It availed itself of the argument of 
expense. It appealed invidiously to the pride of 
teachers. It menaced Prussian despotism as the 
natural consequence of imitating Prussia in 
preparing teachers for schools. It fomented 
political partisanship. It invoked religious 
bigotry. It united them all into one phalanx, 
animated, by various motives, but intent upon a 
single object" (Norton, 1926). 

In a minority report from the Committee on Education in 

the Legislature the arguments for the attack were refuted 

"...by showing that under the law the Board (of Education) 

could do none of the things feared" (Norton, 1926). The 

report went on to give a glowing account of the need for and 

the value of the Normal School at Lexington. The success of 

the minority report would not have been possible, except for 
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the diligent work and success of Cyrus Peirce (Norton, 

1926). 

Normal School: Curriculum 

The Normal School curriculum included several areas of 

concentration. The first being required by law as the basic 

curriculum of the district school studies. These basics 

included Orthography, Reading, Grammar, Composition, 

Rhetoric, and Logic. The second area of concentration was 

focused on Writing and Drawing, while the third emphasized 

math skills, such as Arithmetic (both mental and written), 

Algegra, Geometry, Book-Keeping, Navigation and Surveying. 

The fourth concentration centered on Geography (ancient and 

modern), Chronology, Statistics and General History. Other 

curriculum areas included: Physiology, Mental Philosophy, 

Music, The Constitution and History of the United States, 

The History of Massachusetts, Natural History, and The 

Principles of Piety and Morality. (Those principles common 

to all sects of Christianity.) Finally, the curriculum 

included The Science and The Art of Teaching (Norton, 1926). 

There was also a model school established at the Normal 

School at Lexington where the students could teach and gain 

experience in the classroom. Throughout the journal of Cyrus 

Peirce, he notes and assesses the work of his students as 

they teach in the model school setting. 
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In his letter to Henry Barnard on January lst, 1841. 

Cyrus Peirce gives detailed descriptions of his teaching 

methodology. He builds his rationale on two points: 

(1) To teach thoroughly the principles of the 
several branches studied, so that the pupils may 
have a clear and full understanding of them. 
(2) To teach the pupils, by my own example, as 
well as by precepts, the best way of teaching the 
same things effectually to others" (Norton, 1926). 

Peirce described a number of methodologies and practical 

teaching exercises that he used in the school. He gave 

weekly lectures on the "qualifications, motives, and duties 

of teachers; the discipline, management, and instruction of 

schools; and the manner in which the various branches should 

be taught" (Norton, 1926). 

In another letter to Henry Barnard, ten years later, 

Peirce writes, "I answer briefly, that it was my aim, and it 

would be my aim again,...to make better teachers; teachers 

who would understand, and do their business’ better; 

teachers, who should know more of the nature of children, of 

youthful developments, more of the subjects to be taught, 

and more of the methods of teaching; who would teach more 

philosophically, more in harmony with the _ natural 

development of the young mind, with a truer regard to the 

order and connection in which the different branches of 

knowledge should be presented..." (Norton, 1926). 

It was for this purpose that the Normal School at 

Lexington was established, and to this purpose Cyrus Peirce 
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dedicated himself and his students. Whether or not history 

has or will judge this endeavor ill or good, as Horace Mann 

asked on July 2, 1839 in his personal journal (Norton, 

1926), the motives and the toil of these men and women who 

sought to bring quality education to the massses can not be 

impuned. The institution of education with all its bonds to 

cutural and political realities, still struggles to dream of 

the possibilities of human potential. 

Normal School: A Means of Professionalization 

As we become more aware of the events which occured in 

the cultural context of the reform of the 1830s, hopefully 

we may come to understand the thoughts and aspirations of 

those men and women who participated in the events which we 

study, not to impune, but to understand and learn from 

history. People like Horace Mann, Cyrus Peirce, Mary Swift 

and others whose names we have invoked in this reflection of 

historical events clearly emanate the hopes and dreams upon 

which the destiny of the new republic was built. The light 

created by their hopes and dreams was not without its 

darkness and shadows, nor was it generated with ease. Mann 

sought to improve the quality of eduation, by improving the 

skills, the knowledge base, and the moral character of the 

persons whom he taught. The primary desire of the reformers 

of the 1830’s was to create a system of public education 
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which provided the people with basic knowledge, so they 

could particpate in the democratic process. By concentrating 

on the improvement of teaching and the development of 

qualified teachers, the reformers took the first steps 

toward the professionalization of teaching. Their efforts to 

increase the knowledge base, the skill level, the 

theoretical understanding, and the long term commitment of 

teachers to the vocation of teaching and education itself 

brought the profession of teaching into the struggle for 

recognition. 

Summary Statements and Reflective Analysis 

For one hundred and fifty years the struggle for 

professional recognition has continued through the dedicated 

efforts of millions of teachers quietly working to teach the 

children of America. However, the teaching profession has 

remained inextricably bound to the institution of public 

schooling. Three factors have prevented full professional 

recognition of teachers and teaching. First, salaries have 

remained low and prevented long term economic commitment by 

practitioners except as income opportunities for secondary 

bread winners in American families. Second, governmental, 

and therefore, political control of certification, decision 

making, and accountability structures have limited 

professional autonomy in most educational settings. And 

80



third, bureaucratic administrative systems have limited 

teachers to subordinate roles, and intentionally eliminated 

opportunities for professional dialogue, collaboration, and 

interaction. 

While teachers confront the issues of low salaries, 

limited autonomy, and systemic subordination on a daily 

basis, one begins to ask causative questions. Perhaps 

Gordon’s analysis discussed in Section I of this chapter can 

be expanded from her reference points of A Nation At Risk 

(1983) and the The Committee of Fifteen (1895) to include 

both of the reform movements discussed in this chapter. The 

parallels in content, methodology, and pedogogical practice 

have already been delineated, and now the argument can be 

expanded to the causative level of identifying the basic 

cultural capital which has been and is currently available 

to teachers through pre-service and/or in-service 

professional development. Gordon argues: 

We believe that much of teacher education (both 
pre-service and in-service) has fostered paradigms 
which are acritical, apolitical, highly 
Managerial, and prescriptive in nature and that 
such a perspective holds to a_ specific and 
hierarchically bound conception of what society 
should be with its accompanying values, culture, 
and social arrangements which have been heretofore 
accepted with relatively little critique. 
Therefore, it now becomes necessary for teacher 
educators to begin asking questions such as: What 
kind of ideological, cultural, and _ political 
baggage is implicit in the teacher education 
curriculum? What political, cultural, and 
ideological baggage do teacher educators 
themselves bring with them to their classrooms? 
And, what role does knowledge play in the 
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socialization of preservice (and in-service) 
students (Gordon, 1985)? 

From this perspective teachers will be better able to 

evaluate their individual and collective struggle for 

professional recognition, while developing the skills 

neccessary to engage their students in the process of 

critical emancipatory literacy. Gordon continues’ her 

argument: 

~-e-We believe that a critical, analytical 
perspective, which would include the use of 
critical questioning, would make preservice 
teachers more aware of the political nature of 
their vocation, providing them with the tools and 
understanding to encourage and engage them in a 
student dialectic, and promote in them a sence of 
social justice and an historical  sensiblity 
(Gordon, 1985). 

Conceptual Synthesis of the Reforms of the 1980’s and 1830’s 

In Section 1 and Section 2 of this chapter we have 

explored the historical and philosophical aspects of two 

separate but parallel educational reform movements. The 

primary issues for each of these reform movements are so 

similar, that they suggest the possiblity of a merger in 

terms of conceptual analysis. From the information presented 

about each of the reform movements of the 1830’s and the 

1980’s a synthesis can be drawn between these historical 

eras, and a broader theoretical framework can be implemented 

for use in the theoretical exploration in Chapter III. 
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The synthesis which has evolved can be illustrated by 

the following diagram: 
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in 
The Reforms of the 1980’s and 1830's 
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A structural synthesis of these historical eras does 

not imply in any form a synthesis of historical events. Each 

era must be evaluated on its own merits and according to its 

unique context. The structural synthesis is a means of 

expressing a general framework from which to evaluate both 

eras, only in terms of direction, scope, and movement toward 

the issue of the professionalization of teaching. And 

although the structural issues of each historical era 

parallels the other, the primary factor which cannot be 

syhnthesized is that each era is directed by its own 

cultural imperative and cannot be separated from that 

imperative. 

Triangle Diagram #3 reflects the synthesis of Triangle 

Diagram #1 and Triangle Diagram #2 into a_ conceptual 

framework for describing Socio-Cultural Context. The 

synthesis brings to light three dynamic issues which 

formulate a more general model from which to evaluate the 

historical events represented by the first two diagrams. The 

first, represented by the synthesis of "Perfect Knowledge" 

(1830’s) and "More Demanding Educational Standards" (1980’s) 

into the general category of "Experience/Knowledge" (Socio- 

Cultural Context), recognizes that all human interaction is 

primarily directed by intersubjective experience which is 

then interpreted by socially constructed norms categorized 

as knowledge. The second, represented by the synthesis of 

"Apness"/"Competency" (1830’s) and "A Profession Equal To 
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The Task" (1980’s) into the general category of "Innate 

Ability/ Socially Constructed Reflection" (Socio-Cultural 

Context), recognizes that human responses to experience are 

both limited and enlighted by one’s innate ability to 

respond and by the quality, structure, and critical 

awareness of the systems used to educate the individual. The 

third, represented by the synthesis of "Success of the 

Common School" (1830’s) and "Redesign The Schools For The 

Future" (1980’s) into the more general category of 

"Motivation/Engagemnt" (Socio-Cultural Context), recognizes 

the need for individuals to engage in the day to day 

activities of life in order to feel connected. This 

connectedness will be explored in depth in Chapter III. The 

third category also recognizes the influence of various 

factors which motivate and/or limit the individual’s degree 

of engagement with the world, as the world is presented to 

the individual at any given time and place. 

The structural dynamics of the Socio-Cultural Context 

triangle are explored in detail in Chapter III. The other 

category, specifically Professionalism, which has been noted 

is also delineated in Chapter III. However, before the study 

moves to the theoretical exploration, it is necessary to 

clearly identify the central component around which the 

study is structured. 

In the following section of this chapter, Chapter II, 

Section 3, the study delineates the development of 
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interpersonal communication and group dynamics theory. Again 

the section is introduced by a diagram of the component, 

Triangle Diagram #4 entitled "Interpersonal Communication 

and Group Dynamics". The structural dynamics of the diagram 

are then discussed within the section. 
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A Model of Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics 
Theory - Triangle Diagram #4 

Again following the general and structural dynamics of 

the Triangle Diagram #1 in Chapter II, Section 1 and 

Triangle Diagram #2 in Chapter II, Section 2, Triangle 

Diagram #4 reflects the same basic structural elements of: 

Base -- Experience/Knowledge, Left Leg -- Ability/Training, 

and Right Leg -- Motivation/Productivity. 

The content labels on each of the three sides of the 

triangle reflect a high degree of structural development, 

which is delineated in Chapter III. The model is presented 

here to give the reader a conceptual focus and a basic 

understanding of the framework used in this study, of which 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics theory is 

viewed as a major component. 

The content labels are directed by the general 

structural elements listed above. However, they are 

reflective of basic conceptual issues inherent in the field 

of human relations. The base illustrates the tension between 

"Knowledge of Self" and “Knowledge of Others", because the 

primary knowledge base for interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics theory is the development of self-awareness 

through direct interaction with others. Interpersonal 

knowledge is developed through the developemnt'. of 

"Intrapersonal Skills" and "Interpersonal Communication and 
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Group Dynamics Skills", and these skills can be identified, 

learned, and utilized to increase one’s knowledge of self 

and others. The product of such training is "Understanding" 

and "Awareness" of both self and others. 

From the writer’s knowledge, this model reflects a body 

of knowledge which has not been heretofore applied to 

professional development in any systematic form. Some 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics training has 

been used as a minor element of some training programs, but 

it has not been applied as a critically inherent curricular 

component as it is implied in this study. The study now 

moves to evaluate the historical and theoretical development 

of this critical element. 

The Founding Fathers of Group Dynamics Training 

This second complimentary body of knowledge which has 

influenced the structure of this research is represented by 

the literature and practical application of the human 

potential movement of the 1950’s, 1960’s and 1970’s. During 

these three decades the human potential movement flourished 

in many forms, the most common being the group movement for 

the training of interpersonal relationships and group 

dynamics skills. In the first chapter of his book, Carl 

Rogers on Encounter Groups, Rogers reviews "The Origin and 

Scope of the Trend Toward "Groups"". He notes that the idea 
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of training persons in human relationship skills was 

developed by Kurt Lewin prior to 1947. Lewin’s associates 

held "the first so-called T-group (T standing for 

training)...in Bethel, Maine in 1947, shortly after Lewin’s 

death." Although Lewin’s death cut short his work in this 

area, he is still considered one of the founding fathers of 

the group movement. Lewin and his associates worked at the 

Massachusetts Institute of Technology and later’ the 

associates moved to The University of Michigan. From these 

beginnings..."an organization, The National MTraining 

Laboratories, was formed, with offices in Washington D.C." 

The primary focus of the organization’s work was directed 

toward managers and executives of industry and business, 

however, the movement expanded rapidly to other settings 

such as universities, churches, government agencies, and 

educational institutions (Rogers, 1970, p. 2-3). 

At about the same time (1946 - 1947) at the University 

of Chicago Dr. Rogers and his associates became involved in 

a project to train counselors for the Veterans 

Administration to meet the needs of the veterans returning 

from World War II. Their assignment was "to create a brief 

but intensive course of training which would prepare... 

(persons)...to become effective personal counselors in 

dealing with the problems of returning GI’s." Dr Rogers 

describes his staff’s feelings about the design of the 

project in these words: 
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Our staff felt that no amount of cognitive 
training would prepare them (the counselors), so 
we experimented with an intensive group experience 
in which the trainees met for several hours each 
day in order to better understand themselves, to 
become aware of attitudes which might be self- 
defeating in the counseling relationship, and to 
relate to each other in ways that would be helpful 
and could carry over into their counseling work. 
This was an attempt to tie together experiential 
and cognitive learning in a process which had 
therapeutic value for the individual. It provided 
many deep and meaningful experiences for the 
trainees, and was so successful in a sequence of 
groups of personal counselors that our. staff 
continued to use the procedure in summer workshops 
thereafter" (Rogers, 1970, p. 3-4). 

Conceptually, the Lewinian groups were primarily 

directed toward interpersonal communication skills 

development, while..."the Chicago groups were oriented 

primarily toward personal growth...(through)...the 

development and improvement of interpersonal communication 

and relationships." The Chicago groups were... “more 

experiential and therapeutic" in nature (Rogers, 1970, p. 

4). 

Through the years these beginnings formed’ the 

conceptual foundations for the encounter group experience 

and for much of the human potential movement itself. From 

Kurt Lewin’s thinking grounded in Gestalt psychology and 

from Carl Roger’s client-centered therapeutic model, a 

movement emerged with a combined focus based on two 

interdependent needs: (1) the need for skills training and 

(2) the need for personal and/or therapeutic growth. 
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Variations in the Utilization of Group Process 

Beyond these beginnings the human potential movement is 

difficult to describe, because of the multiple and 

interwoven conceptual ideologies and the various practical 

manifestations which contributed to its development. Rogers 

lists several specific forms of intensive group experience 

which can be traced through the literature and recognized in 

various updated models in business, industry and education. 

The T-group model developed by Lewin was focused on 

building relational skills. In its early stages the format 

was totally unstructured. A group of individuals meet 

together for an extended amount of time with little or no 

structured leadership provided by the facilitators, and the 

group was left to develop on its own. The atmosphere tended 

to be high risk, causing individuals to engage in protective 

controlled behaviors. And although the model provided 

excellent data on the social processes which control group 

behavior, the pathway to improved relational skills was 

fraught with trial and error, conflict, and emotionalism. 

The model was effective, if the group had the time to work 

through the difficult and painful process of growth while 

learning and developing the skills necessary for 

interpersonal engagement through the experimentation of 

human interaction. Many persons who attended MT-group 
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sessions reported increased relational skills, but were not 

pleased with the experience because of the lack of structure 

and the amount of group conflict (Personal Interview Data 

with Loma Chalphant and Russell Smith who are former 

participants and trainers in T-groups models). 

Carl Rogers used the term "encounter group" to describe 

the process which he and his associates used. Although the 

emphasis was on personal growth, the structure or lack 

thereof was similar to the T-group model. Other models were 

developed for use in specific settings, such as_ the 

following outlined by Rogers: 

(1) Sensitivity training groups. May resemble 
either of the above. 

(2) Task-oriented group. Widely used in industry. 
Focuses on the task of the group in its 
interpersonal context. 

(3) Sensory awareness groups... 

(4) Creativity workshops... 

(5) Organizational development group. The primary 
aim is growth in skill as a leader of persons. 

(6) Team building group. Used in industry to 
develop more closely knit and effective working 
teams. 

(7) Gestalt group. Emphasis on a Gestalt 
therapeutic approach where an expert therapist 
focuses on one individual at a time, but from a 
diagnostic and therapeutic point of view. 

(8) Synanon group or "game." Developed in the 
treatment of drug addicts by the Synanon 
organization. Tends to emphasize almost violent 
attack on the defenses of the participants" 
(Rogers, 1970, page 5). 
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Much of the literature focuses on specific processes 

used in the various manifestations of group interaction, 

such as "how-to" books like Growth Games: How To Tune In 

Yourself, Your Family, Your Friends by Howard R. Lewis and 

Dr. Harold S. Streitfeld. This book is activity based and 

provides simple instructions for interpersonal’ skill 

building activities. It’s primary use is for sensitivity 

training, and personal growth. 

William C. Schutz in his book, Here Comes Everybody, 

focuses on body awareness, and delineates some of the 

spiritual and religious roots which provided = some 

manifestations of the group movement. 

P.E.T., Parent Effectiveness Training by Dr. Thomas 

Gordon illustrates one of the many applications of the 

interpersonal and group development models. The skills which 

Gordon advocates in his work are the skills which the group 

movement defined and fostered as the core of interpersonal 

interaction. Gordon describes the skills of acceptance, 

listening, self-disclosure, conflict management, and applies 

these skills and others to the task of parenting. 

Theoretical Development in the Human Potential Movement 
Directed Toward Group Process 

There are volumes of literature which delineate various 

aspects of the human potential movement. However, the 
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purpose here is to find some theoretical strand which 

focuses the development of the encounter group movement and 

Makes it relevant to the practice of pre-service teacher 

education. In an attempt to focus the literature one must 

back track through the sources used by the authors. Again 

and again a small core of writers was found whose work was 

influential in the development of the movement. Carl Rogers 

always tops the list, and it is Rogers himself who footnotes 

the theoretical development: 

"2. Jack and Lorraine Gibb have long been 
working on an analysis of trust development as the 
essential theory of group process. Others who have 
contributed significantly to the theory of group 
process are Chris Argyris, Kenneth Benne, Warren 
Bennis, Robert Blake, Dorwin Cartwright, Matthew 
Miles..." (Rogers, 1970, page 14). 

Rogers cites T-Group Theory and Laboratory Method, edited by 

Bradford, Gibb, and Benne, The Planning of Change, edited by 

Bennis, Benne, and Chin, and Interpersonal Dynamics, edited 

by Bennis, Berlew, and Steele as samples of the theoretical 

thinking which was beginning to take place in the movement. 

In 1976 Gerard Egan published a book’ entitled, 

Interpersonal Living: A Skills/Contract Approach To Human- 

Relations Training in Groups. In the "Preface" to the book 

he writes: 

In a book I published with Brooks/Cole in 
1970 (Encounter: Group Process For Interpersonal 
Growth) I noted that, despite the fact that all 
sorts of group experiences designed to promote 
personal and interpersonal growth were being 
conducted,...comparatively little had yet been 
written on these groups in terms of either theory 
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or research. Since then, however, there has been 
an explosion of publications dealing with such 
groups..."Why, then, another book dealing with 
group processes?..."(Egan, 1976, page v). 

Egan then makes two very important observations which are as 

true today as they were in 1976. He writes: 

(First)...Much of the current literature on groups 
overlooks the fact that interacting in a group is 
a high-level communication experience requiring 
relatively sophisticated interpersonal- 
communications skills. Participants in various 
group experiences are often asked to engage in 
interactions requiring communication skills they 
simply don’t possess...(And second)...Many group 
processes expose the trainee to a variety of 
experiences, assuming that mere exposure will 
enable him or her to acquire an adequate level of 
interpersonal skill...Research does not support 
this assumption. Systematic training in specific 
communication  skills--training that includes 
cognitive input and practice--offers a more 
certain approach to acquiring these skills..." 
(Egan, 1976, page vi). 

In 1979 Egan collaborated with Michael A. Cowan on a 

book entitled, People in Systems: A Model for Development in 

the Human~Service Professionals and Education. In this book 

the authors recognize the contextual nature of human 

interaction..."specifically, how people face developmental 

tasks and crises in the various settings of life" (Egan and 

Cowan, 1979, p. 1). Among the life skills which the authors 

cited as necessary for “effective interaction" are the 

following: (1) Physical-development skills, (2) Intellectual 

development skills, (3) Self-management skills, (4) Value- 

clarification skills, (5) Interpersonal skills, (6) Small- 

group skills, and (6) Systems-involvement skills. These life 
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skills are integrated into the basic framework of the model 

as elements of the training described in the application of 

the theoretical model delineated in Chapter IV. These life 

skills parallel many of the pedagogical skills needed for 

professional teaching. 

Current Trends in Interpersonal Communication and Group 
Dynamics Literature 

The subsequent literature in the field of interpersonal 

communications tends to focus on “how-to” or "cookbook" 

formats of interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

skills training. Publishing houses have developed textbooks 

for teaching people the various skills of interpersonal 

communication with limited emphasis on the theoretical or 

cognitive imput which Egan calls for in the _= above 

statements. 

A recent article in the December 1989/January 1990 

issue of Educational Leadership cites in its subtitle that: 

"Interpersonal and small-group skills are vital to the 

success of cooperative learning" (Johnson and Johnson). The 

article does list several important skills, however, as in 

most of the recent literature in this area, the assumption 

is made that teachers and administrators already have the 

knowledge and the skills to teach children how to work in 

groups and/or in interpersonal settings. Most teachers and 
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administrators have never been trained in any form of 

interpersonal and/or group skills development. Their 

knowledge in this area has been’ gathered through 

experimentation, reading "“how-to" methods books, shared 

dialogue with other teachers, borrowed from other 

institutional settings, or created by default in the 

classroom. Methods are tried, and they are successful. Yet 

very few teachers understand why certain processes work, or 

why others do not. The group interaction and the development 

of leadership seems to be a mystery. Many teachers will fall 

victim to the dynamics of their own classroom, or they will 

destroy any creative learning environment by overpowering 

the natural creative process of group interaction by 

authoritarian means. 

In Chapter III this major component is integrated into 

a theoretical framework which provides the impetus for a 

clear understanding of the influence of group process on the 

development of pre-service professionals, specifically 

applied to the development of pre-service professional 

teachers. 
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CHAPTER III 

A THEORETICAL FRAMWORK 
FOR THE USE 

OF 
INTERPERSONAL COMMUNICATION AND GROUP DYNAMICS 

SKILLS TRAINING 
IN 

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS 
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Introduction 

In Chapter II the study reviewed the philosophical and 

historical components which have influenced and directed the 

development of this study. These components provide a 

structure for exploring the construct of "professionalism" 

in the context of education, and the value of utilizing. 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’ skills 

training as a major curricular component in the development 

of pre-service professional teachers. Chapter III focuses on 

the task of building a theoretical framework from which to 

understand, design, implement, and evaluate any 

professional development program in which interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills are taught and 

utillized in the complex mixture of both possible and 

required curriculum components. 

The Structural Dynamics of Triangular Models 

Throughout this document the triangle symbol, "/\", has 

been used to diagram the various conceptual components of 

this study. Thus far, we have used the triangle to 

illustrate a conceptual understanding of: (1) Teacher 

Professionalism, 1989, (2) Teacher Professionalism, 1839, 

and (3) The Development of Interpersonal Communication and 

Group Dynamics Theory. Up to this point in the document the 
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diagraphic use of the triangle has been relatively simple in 

structure and presentation. Each of the triangles has 

represented a major area of research, thought, and knowledge 

from which the author has carefully constructed an intricate 

interrelationship. Each of the triangles used prior to this 

chapter should be viewed as a symbolic statement of the 

body of knowledge it represents, constructed to help the 

reader understand the parallels which exist between the 

three areas mentioned in the above paragraph. 

In this chapter the triangle will be used as the visual 

apparatus around which the theoretical framework will be 

constructed. Each of the theoretical components will be 

presented conceptually in the symbolic form of one 

equilateral triangle, and each component of the theory will 

be discussed and illustrated within a preconceived 

understanding of the dynamic interaction of the various 

structural elements of one equilateral triangle, i.e., the 

base, the left leg, the right leg, the flow of structural 

energy, and the dynamic strength of the whole structure, 

caused by the tension or stress between internal and 

external forces. After each of the theoretical components 

has been constructed around its individual triangle, the 

triangles will then be merged into a working dynamic 

integrated structure. The ultimate goal of the theory is to 

show that all of the components can be integrated into one 

functional geometric interactive design or model which 

101



symbolizes the integration of the theoretical components in 

reality. 

Before we begin to explore the individual theoretical 

components, we must understand the generic dynamics of the 

triangle itself. Each triangle ("/\") rests on a base (B) 

which provides the foundation of the triangle diagram. As 

each theoretical component is described, the first 

structural element to be discussed will always be this 

foundational element. The base (B) element in each component 

holds and maintains an "a priori" status, because this 

element is grounded in experience or knowledge which is 

critical to the development of the component itself. The 

second structural element will always fall on the left leg 

(LL) of the triangle. The left leg (LL) element will always 

address either a response to the base element or a use of 

the base element in some formal manner such as learning or 

training. The third structural element will always fall on 

the right leg (RL) of the triangle, and will address the 

dynamic results of the interaction between the base (B) 

element and the left leg (LL) element of the component. 

Two dynamic qualities influence the structure of the 

model. First, the flow of dynamic energy from one structural 

element to the next in each triangle will be analyzed 

conceptually in a clockwise direction around the perimeter 

of the triangle moving from the base (B) to the left leg 

(LL) and then to the right leg (RL). Theoretically, the flow 
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of energy should then return to the base (B) creating a 

continous cyclical energy field. Second, each structual 

element will be constructed so as to illustrate the dynamic 

tension between the internal and the external forces which 

influence the energy flow of that element. For purposes of 

discussion the term "factor" will be used to categorize the 

internal and external forces of each structural element. 

(See Diagram 3-A, "Generic Triangle Model". ) 

The terms used to describe the dynamic qualities of the 

model may cause some difficulty in interpretation, and thus, 

the following clarifications should help the reader 

understand the use of the terms "energy", “energy flow", and 

"tension": 

(1) The term "energy" refers to the dynamic quality of 
personal and professional growth within the model. 
Individuals and groups exist in socio-cultural systems which 
exsert physical, emotional, mental, and social stresses on 
those individuals and groups to which they must respond in 
some way. 

(2) The term "energy flow" refers to the movement of 
personal and professional growth through the various 
elements of the model. 

(3) The term "tension" refers to the stresses exserted on 
individuals and/or groups caused, either by the internal 
forces within those individuals and/or groups, or by the 
external forces which influence those individuals and/or 
groups, or both. The tension is created by the need to 
balance the internal and the external forces to create 

equilibrium. 
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Definition Of Terms Used For Classification 

Based on the above generic description of the structure 

and dynamics of the triangle used to illustrate the 

theoretical components of this model, the following 

definitions should help to summarize and clarify the 

categorical classifications of the various parts of the 

theory: 

(1) Theoretical Model - A descriptive conceptual overview of 
a complex phenomenon which illustrates in words and diagrams 
the interaction and dynamics of the phenomenon for the 
purpose of hypothesis testing and/or philosophical 
exploration. (For purposes of this study - an integrated 
geometrical design consisting of several triangular 
components. ) 

(2) Theoretical Component - A _ descriptive conceptual 
overview of one major part of a theoretical model. (For 
purposes of this study - one of the several triangular 
components used in the study.) 

(3) Structural Element - A descriptive conceptual overview 
of one of the pieces that merge together to form a 
triangular structure or theoretical component. (For purposes 
of this study - one of the three sides of the triangular 
structure of a theoretical component.) 

(4) Internal Factor - A descriptive conceptual overview of 
the internal forces which influence the dynamics of one 
structural element. 

(5) External Factor - A descriptive conceptual overview of 
the external forces which influence the dynamics of one 
structural element. 

By following this generic model while discussing each 

theoretical component similarities in structure and dynamic 

function can be easily detected between the various 

components utilized in the overall model. As in all 
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theoretical models the model itself may influence the 

perception of the reality to be illustrated, and in all 

cases the model over simplifies the reality described. Yet, 

the model also provides an apparatus for the theoretician to 

state his/her understandings clearly and concisely. With 

this generic model in mind let us now return to the task of 

focusing the intent of this study. 

Focusing the Intent of the Study 

In Chapter I (pages 6-8) there is a discussion of the 

the various cultural imperatives which guided the respective 

educational reform movements of the 1830s and the 1980s. The 

changes in the educational system which resulted from the 

reform of the 1830s and which will result from the reform of 

the 1980s did not and will not take place in a vacuum. 

Therefore, conceptually the foundation of any theoretical 

framework must address the cultural context from which and 

into which the pre-service professional is cast. In Chapter 

II a synthesis is conceptualized to illustrate general 

theoretical similarities between the reform movements of the 

1830s and the 1980s. Two theoretical elements emerged from 

this synthesis. The first being the element of "Socio- 

Cultural Context" and the second being the element of 

"Professionalism". Both of which are discussed in this 

chapter. (Refer to Chapter II, Section 2, "The Synthesis of 
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Triangle Diagram #1 and Triangle Diagram #2", page 85, for 

further integration background material.) 

Once again we can capture a conceptual image of the 

meaning of the term "Socio-Cultural Context" by utilizing 

the "/\" symbol. In a triangle representing "Socio-Cultural 

Context" the external base (EB) of the triangle represents 

-- "Possible Experience", while the internal base (IB) 

represents -- "Actual Experience". The external left leg 

(ELL) of the triangle represents -- "Intersubjective 

Reality", while the internal left leg (ILL) represents -- 

"Reflection". The external right leg (ERL) of the triangle 

represents -- "Engagement", while the internal right leg 

(IRL) represents -- "Choice". (See Diagram 3-B, "Socio- 

Cultural Context".) A detailed discussion of this 

foundational element of the theoretical framework will 

appear in the next section of this chapter. 
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The theoretical framework must also recognize and 

delineate the historical desire and the current necessity 

for making professionalism a key factor in the overall 

conceptual matrix of the theory. A clear’ conceptual 

definition of professionalism must be set forth, as a 

critical element in the development of this chapter. Again, 

the "/\" symbol can be utilized to image a conceptual 

understanding of the term "Professionalism". In _ the 

"Professionalism" triangle the external base (EB) of the 

triangle represents -- "A Specific Body of Knowledge", while 

the internal base (IB) represents -- "The Utilization of 

Knowledge or Practice". The external left leg (ELL) of the 

triangle represents -- "Specific Training and Skills", while 

the internal left leg (ILL) represents -- "Personal 

Ability". The external right leg (ERL) of the triangle 

represents -- "Service-Productivity-Profit", while the 

internal right leg (IRL) represents -- “Personal Commitment 

and Motivation". (See Diagram 3-C, "Professionalism".) The 

dynamics of this element will also be explored in this 

chapter. 
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With the foundational elements of "Socio-Cultural 

Context" and "Professionalism" in place, the study will then 

move to delineate the element of "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training and 

Theory". In the triangle representing "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training" the 

external base (EB) represents -- "Knowledge of Others", 

while the internal base (IB) represents -- "Knowledge of 

Self". The external left leg (ELL) of the triangle 

represents -- "Interpersonal and Group Dynamics Skills", 

while the internal left § leg (ILL) represents -- 

"Intrapersonal Skills". The external right leg (ERL) of the 

triangle represents -- "Creative Work and Play", while the 

internal right leg (IRL) represents -- “Awareness of 

Possibility". (See Diagram 3-D, "Interpersonal Communication 

and Group Dynamics Skills Training".) The dynamics of this 

element will also be explored in this chapter. 
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It is also the intent of this theoretical model to 

present a new understanding of interpersonal communication 

and group dynamics theory which (1) recognizes’ the 

consistent dynamic process which underlies all interpersonal 

communication and group interactions, (2) recognizes the 

correlation between interpersonal communication and group 

dynamics skills training and effective professionalism, and 

(3) recognizes the necessary interrelationship of 

professional work and interpersonal communications skills. 

The theory establishes a rationale for specific 

systematic processes by which individuals and/or groups can 

productively engaged in the curricular components’) of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’ skills 

training. Several specific applications of the theory will 

be discussed from the work of Jack R. Gibb (1978), Gerard 

Egan (1976), and other unpublished authors who value the 

same or similar theories. The final stage of building this 

theoretical framework will be to critique the theory from 

the prespective of other theoretical models which are 

related to this study. Once the theoretical framework is 

articulated, the study analyzes the internal. validity of 

merging the various components of the study. 

The study also analyzes the external validity of the 

theoretical framework through comparitive analysis with 

other current learning theories and with processes being 

taught and utilized in present teacher education models, 
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such as behavioralism and/or psycholinguistic learning 

theory. 

In the following three sections of this chapter, we 

will explore the three major theoretical components of the 

theoretical model. These will be discussed in the following 

order: (1) Socio-Cultural Context, (2) Professionalism, and 

(3) Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills 

Training. 

Socio~Cultural Context 

Culture proceeds from and is the product of human 

experience. The raw data from which an individual or a group 

defines their identity, perceptual framework, even realty 

itself is bound to and limited by the scope of experience. 

This is not to negate the potential of biological heredity, 

or the capacity of response to one’s environment, however, 

hereditary capacity must be exercised in an environmental 

setting which provides the context for experience. The 

individual is constantly bombarded by experiencial data from 

internal biological needs and from external stimuli which 

are filtered through physical and emotional perceptual 

systems. As the individual responds to the various stimuli 

from all sources, the data is continually molded by the 

gestalt of interpersonal interaction and response which is 

also part of the individual’s field of experience. 
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As individuals engage with one another to establish 

patterns of behavior, rules for social interaction, norms of 

group expectation, and ideological limitations, they form 

the cultural matrix into which individuals must integrate in 

order to be recognized and accepted. The process of 

acculturation, however, stands in juxtaposition to the basic 

existential nature of humankind. The human condition is one 

of estrangement, brought about by an awareness of one’s own 

finitude and death, while the purpose of culture is to 

create commonality. 

In the Presidential Address presented for the American 

Theological Society on April 14, 1944 Paul Tillich, 

Professor of Philosophical Theology, Union Theological 

School, traces the philosophical roots of the tension 

between estrangement and reconciliation. The term 

"reconciliation" is a classical theological expression for a 

broad range of concepts. "Salvation and regeneration, 

redemptions and atonement, justification and sanctification 

belong to this group; and so does reconciliation. Each 

points to one total act...(which)...is the re-establishment 

of an original but disrupted unity” (LeFevre, Ed., 1984, p. 

1). 

Culture is one means by which humankind strives to 

bridge the gap between estrangement and reconciliation. 

Tillich traces this dialogical tension through the thought 

of Hagel, William James, Karl Marx and C.G. Jung. In the 
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thought of each of these men Tillich recognizes a common 

thread which focuses the essential character of the human 

condition. Each of these conceptual thinkers recognize the 

reality of estrangement in the human condition, and Tillich 

states that "...the idea of estrangement is not a matter of 

conscious decision, but it is a state of # £4things 

which,...precedes all personal decisions" (LeFevre, 1984). 

The tension between existential estrangement and the 

cultural drive for commonality creates a paradoxical 

environment into which indiviudals are born. Each individual 

lives in the anxiety of this tension, and therefore 

struggles to create a balance between the two. Gibb 

addresses this tension in his book, Trust: A New View Of 

Personal And Organizational Development, when he writes: 

"People gather together in organizations for 
a great variety of reasons and wants, and in the 
process of interacting create a great many more. 
They come together ~-- in churches, businesses, 
clubs, professional organizations -- to relieve 
loneliness, to find friends, to please others, to 
do what is expected, to build egos, to punish, to 
fight, to find scapegoats, to get power, to find 
love, to get excitement, to relieve boredom, to 
escape spouses and families, to change the world, 
to teach, to learn, to work, to do and feel all 
Manner of things" (Gibb, 1978). 

At times these cultural activities expand beyond the 

influence of the individuals involved. They take on a life 

of their own driven by the intersubjective experience of 

the masses. They become cultural imperatives which influence 

the whole social order. These imperatives can be driven by 
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any number of institutional elements within the framework of 

the culture. In recent history one can cite many examples 

of this process, such as: (1) the influence of the Shi’ite 

Muslim sect on both the religious practice and the politics 

of Iranians (1979-1991), (2) the influence of technology in 

the day to day operation of business and industry, 

especially in terms of the communication of information, or 

(3) the influence of Soviet political economics on the 

transformation of Eastern Europe (1990-1991). 

These cultural events, perceived through the 

individual’s achieved sence of existential balance, become 

both the product and the producer of experience to which the 

individual must respond. In Diagram 3-B, "Socio~Cultural 

Context", the base of the triangle illustrates the tension 

created by the external forces of experiential possibility 

and the internal forces of experiential actuality. Or, in 

other words, the tension between what one might know or 

experience and what one already knows and experiences. Again 

there seems to be a parallel to Tillich’s existential focus 

in which infinite possiblity is confronted by the limitation 

of what one actually perceives and therefore experiences. 

Yet the individual is bound by the tension struggling to 

maintain a degree of equilibrium from which to respond. The 

individual determines both the level and the method of 

response, as well as the influence that the tension will 

have on the individual. Yet one can only respond to that 
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level of actualized experience which he or she has attained. 

Once an individual attains any degree of experience, such 

experience is processed through the dynamic tension which 

exists between individual reflection and shared 

intersubjective reality. This tension is illustrated by the 

(LL) of Diagram 3-B. 

The final element of the cultural paradigm is the act 

of engagement. Once the individual has processed an 

experience through reflection, a decision is then made to 

either engage or withdraw. The act of engagement creates a 

new set of experiential data which then must be processsed 

through the reflection and engagement cycle. Each new cycle 

creates more experiential data. 

Professionalism As A Theoretical Component 

A professional is one who is trained in a specific body 

of knowledge, and who is able to apply that knowledge for 

others through committed self-motivation to the highest 

standards of quality available within the ethical 

limitations established by the profession itself. 

For purposes of this study the above definition is 

applied in the broadest terms possible. Thus, a professional 

is anyone who is trained in a specific body of knowledge and 

who applies that training in a manner consistent with the 

definition. Some degree of self-motivation, standards of 
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quality, and ethical limitations must be applicable, 

however, such application should be flexible and can be 

broadly interpreted. 

The theoretical component of "Professionalism" is 

grounded in the foundational element of knowledge. For each 

profession there is a specific body of knowledge from which 

and into which an individual is enculturated, trained, and 

initiated. The specific body of knowledge determines the 

field or the area of the professional’s work. In Diagram 3-C 

the external base represents "A Specific Body of Knowledge". 

The external factor of this structural element symbolizes 

the potential of all knowledge available to the professional 

in a specific field. The internal factor represents the 

degree to which the professional utilizes the knowledge 

available for practice of that particular profession. 

No individual can totally comprehend the whole extent 

of the specific body of knowledge for which his or her 

chosen profession is responsible. Yet, the professional 

strives to comprehend as much as possible of the specific 

body of knowledge in order to utilize that knowledge in 

practice. 

The second structural element or the left leg of the 

"Professionalism" triangle is defined by the internal factor 

of personal ability and the external factor of specific 

training and skills. Again the extent to which the 

individual is able to master the specific training and 
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skills of the profession is dependent on the personal 

ability of the individual. These two factors determine the 

functional capacity of the individual to practice the 

profession defined by the specific body of knowledge. 

The third structural element of the "professionalism" 

triangle represents the tension between personal commitment 

and motivation as the internal factor and service- 

productivity-profit as the external factor. Again the 

tension between the internal and external factors determines 

the degree to which the individual is sucessful in the 

practice of their chosen profession. 

For each profession the specific body of knowledge 

grounds the indvidual into a limited arena of work and 

functional interaction. Once the arena is chosen from among 

other arenas of professional work, the individual is 

provided specific training and skills which are mastered to 

the best of the individual’s ability. The length of time 

needed for training is dependent on the extent and 

complexity of the specific body of knowledge being 

assimilated, and the designed initiation process prescribed 

by those who practice the profession or by standards set for 

Minimal certification. Once initiated and certified the 

individual works to succeed as a professional through his or 

her own personal commitment and motivation to provide some 

service-productivity-profit. The degree to which’ the 

professional masters the structural elements of the 
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"Professionalism" component is the degree to which that 

professional will succeed. 

In the theoretical model the "Professionalism" 

component can be placed inside the "Socio-Cultural Context" 

component. Visually, this would create two concentric 

triangles, where the inner triangle would continually 

approach becoming the size of the outer triangle. As the 

professional continues to develop and grow, as knowledge 

continues to merge and blend, as the individual continues to 

recognize the interdependent nature of professional 

interaction, as more and more collaboration is needed to 

solve complex social, economic and environmental problems; 

the triangle representing professionlism grows to engage the 

outer triangle representing the socio-cultural context into 

which the professional is called to practice. 

The more complex and interdependent the fields of 

practice become, the more the professional is called upon to 

engage in the basic skills of interpersonal communication 

and group dynamics. Although information is the commodity of 

the 1990’s, the ability to communicate remains the absolute 

essential key to survival in the complexities of the present 

and future multi-cultural environment in which we live and 

learn. 
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Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics As A 
Theoretical Component 

The theoretical component. of "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training" is the 

primary component of any professional model whose 

practitioners interact with other persons to fulfill their 

their professional duties. The foundational element of this 

component is again grounded in knowledge. However, the 

knowledge reflected in this component is focused on the 

dynamic fluid behaviors and inter-relationships among human 

beings. In Diagram 3-D the external base represents 

"Knowledge of Others". The external factor of this 

structural element symbolizes the potential of all knowledge 

available to the person about other persons and their 

behavior. The internal base represents “Knowledge of Self". 

The internal factor symbolizes the potential of knowledge 

that is available about one’s self, the external factor and 

the internal factor should exist in dynamic tension for the 

person to function in the world with some degree of 

normality. 

The second structural element or the left leg of the 

"Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills 

Training" triangle is defined by the internal factor of 

"Intrapersonal Skills" and the external factor of 

"Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills". 
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Again the extent to which the individual is able to master 

the skills of intrapersonal and interpersonal communciation 

is the extent to which the individual is able to engage in 

the world. The tension between the internal and the external 

factors symbolizes the anxiety inherent in sharing one’s 

self with others. In human communication this tension is 

grounded in feelings of fear, rejection, need, and all the 

other feelings which are symptomatic to the existential 

nature of humankind. 

The third structural element of the "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training" triangle 

represents the tension between engagement and awareness. The 

external factor represents engagement, or a willingness to 

engage the world. The internal factor represents awareness 

of one’s own potential to grow and learn. In tension they 

form the basis of risk and therefore potential. 

Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics: Theoretical 
Instrumentation 

Three specific theoretical models of interpersonal and 

group interaction have been selected for review and 

application in this study. The three models are 

complimentary, and provide a comprehensive framework from 

which to review (1) the dynamics of group interaction, (2) 

the interpersonal skills needed to function well in any 
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interpersonal and/or group setting, and (3) The levels of 

trust, openness, real growth, and interdependence which 

individuals experience as a result of interpersonal and 

group interaction. The three theoretical models are: 

I. TORI (Trust Level) THEORY - A model developed by 

Jack R. Gibb in his book, Trust: A New View Of Personal And 

Organizational Development. Gibb argues that TORI is a 

methodology for understanding a broad range of human 

interaction and organizational structures. He writes, 

"For those of us who use it, the unique quality of 
TORI (Trust Level) theory comes from its bridging 
power -- the use of a single set of constructs, 
minimal in number, to apply to all professional 
tasks and human institutions. The same theory is 
applied to the total range of human problems; from 
the care of the retarded child to the optimal use 
of space scientists; from diagnosing the counter 
culture to understanding the board room at General 
Motors; from fear of having the incorrect dress 
length to existential dread; from learning the 
alphabet to acquiring the skills and talents used 
in firewalking; from child care to international 
relationships;...(Gibb, 1978, p. 18). 

The four constructs which Gibb uses to delineate trust 

level theory form the acronym TORI, and can be defined as 

follows: 

T - TRUST -------- The art of self-discovery and the 

ability to accept self and others 

O - OPENNESS ----- The art of revealing the self, 

listening, disclosing, empathizing 
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R - REAL GROWTH -- The art of claiming what one wants 

and needs, asserting, exploring, 

evolving, learning, growing 

I - INTERDEPENDENCE -- The art of living and working 

with others, integrating, joining, 

sharing, participating, cooperating. 

The primary use of the TORI theory in this study is to 

provide a set of measureable criteria from which to evaluate 

the effects of specific group processes which will be 

outlined in the following sections. The study will use a 

survey instrument which was developed by John E. Jones and 

J. William Pfeiffer and reproduced in Gibb’s book, Trust. 

The survey, the "TORI Self-Diagnosis Scale", will be used to 

measure the four constructs of (1) Trust, (2) Openness, (3) 

Real Growth, and (4) Interdependence. 

II. THEORY OF TRUST FORMATION IN GROUPS - This is 

perhaps the most powerful model of group interaction which 

has been developed. As a social scientist, Gibb recognized 

the similarities of interaction which take place in various 

group settings. From his systematic study of hundreds of 

training groups, therapy groups and organizations he 

determined that all groups function within a framework of 

basic concerns. Although the structures, the tasks or the 

purposes of the groups may differ, the basic concerns of any 

group remain the same, and must be resolved before 
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productive work can occur. The 

provide a basis for futher discussion: 

following chart should 

THEORY OF TRUST FORMATION IN GROUPS 
(Basic Concerns of All Groups) * 

  

  

  

  

  

  

Primary Derivative Symptoms of Evidence of 
Concern Concern Unresolved Resolved 

Concern Concern 

Acceptance Membership Fear Acceptance 
Distrust Trust 

(TORI-T) 

Data-Flow Decision- Polite Facade |Spontaneity 
Making Caution Process Flow 

(TORI-O) Strategy Feedback 

Goal Formation |Productivity |Apathy Creative Work 
Competition Creative Play 

(TORI-R) 

Control Organization |Dependency Interdependence 
Counter- Shared- 

(TORI-I) Dependency Leadership       
  

* Adaptation of several charts illustrating Gibb’s "Theory 
of Trust Formation In Groups" taken from Trust: A New View 
Of Personal and Organizational Development by Jack R. 

and two unpublished documents, 
(Revised Manual, 

Designing For Change (Revised Manual, 

(1978) 
Basic Manual 

Wes Morgan. 

Theoretically, 

basic concern 

group interaction will 

another. 

development in one level 

",.-Studies 

simultaneously. 

which Gibb has 

1980) 

(of basic concern) 

made 

Gibb 
Southern Academy: 

and Southern Academy: 
1980) by Ed Bruce and 

groups develop in all four areas of 

Over time the emphasis of 

shift from one basic concern to 

indicate that 

is limited to 

the extent to which resolution has occured in the preceding 

level." Thus, the order in which these basic concerns emerge 
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in a group’s life becomes important. Gibb indicates that the 

order should flow in the following sequence: 

A. ACCEPTANCE - MEMBERSHIP -- The resolution of a range 

of individual and group concerns which focus on the issues 

of comfort, belonging, participation and trust. 

B. DATA-FLOW - DECISION-MAKING -- The resolution of a 

range of individual and group concerns which focus on the 

issues of openness, honesty, communication of thoughts and 

feelings, understanding of group norms, individual use of 

personal style and leadership roles, information gathering 

ability, authority and confidentiality. 

C. GOAL FORMATION - PRODUCTIVITY -- The resolution of a 

range of individual and group concerns which focus on the 

issues of creativity, energy level and application of group 

resources to the accomplishment of a given task. 

D. CONTROL - ORGANIZATION -- The resolution of a range 

of individual and group concerns which focus on the issues 

of the use oof authority in the group, '_ planning, 

collaboration among participants and shared leadership. 

III. THE SKILLS/CONTRACT APPROACH - A social systems 

model developed by Gerard Egan in his book, Interpersonal 

Living: A  Skills/Contract Approach To  Human-Relations 

Training in Groups, in which he argues: 

---Much of the current literature on groups 
overlooks the fact that interacting in a group is 
a high-level communication experience requiring 
relatively sophisticated interpersonal- 
communication skills. Participants in various 
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group experiences are often asked to engage in 
interactions requiring communication skills they 
simply don’t possess... (Egan, 1976, p. v). 

The model simply delineates those interpersonal and group 

skills which Egan believes to be necessary for succuss in 

most interpersonal and group settings. 

Specific Interpersonal and Group Process’ Applications 
Designed for Implementation in the Professional Training 
Theoretical Model 

The primary process of Team Building and Group 

Contracting includes any structured series of group 

activities which systematically helps a designated group to 

engage in the following developmental tasks: 

(1) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
share their identities at an appropriate level which is 
determined by the group’s function and purpose over time. 

(2) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
share their hopes and fears about interpersonal issues which 
May arise as the group addresses its purpose and/or 
function. 

(3) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
share their individual expectations, understandings and 
goals related to the group’s purpose and function. 

(4) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
participate in determining the actual purpose and function 
of the group’s activity, with a realistic understanding of 
the group’s accountibility to other structures, institutions 
or authorities. 

(5) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
identify, share and commit their personal skills, abilities 
and resources to the group’s work. 
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(6) To provide the opportunity for group members to 
negotiate and establish a clear working agreement of 
expected group behavior with clear delineation of leadership 
roles, accountablity of group members, methods of decision 
making, and processes for negotiating change. 

The activities used in the Team  Building/Group 

Contracting process can be varied, however, the specific 

purposes of the stated objective must be met in the order 

listed above. The following examples may be helpful: 

Stated Objective ----------- List of Activities 
(1) Individual (1) Name Games 

Identity Personal Coat-of-Arms 
(2) Interpersonal (2) Journal Writing\ /Shared 

Hopes and Fears Arts/Crafts / \Openly 
(3) Shared (3) Personal Learning Goals 

Expectations (articulated or written) 
(4) Determination of Purpose(4) Review and Revise Purpose 

Accountablity Clarify Limits 
(5) Committment of Personal (5) Identify Resources and 

Resources Offer Resources to Group 
(6) Group Contracting (6) Dialogue, Problem Solving 

and Negotiation. 

Any activity for creatively meeting these _ stated 

objectives is acceptable, as long the sequence of the team 

buliding process remains the same, and the basic orientation 

toward building trust is utilized. 

The concept of team building was developed by A. Lee 

Shomer, who is cited in the Southern Academy: Basic Manual. 

The team building process was initially directed toward "ice 

breaking" or getting groups started. The team building 

process which has been described in this document was 

derived from the work of Jack R. Gibb, Gerrard Egan, A. Lee 

Shomer, Ed Bruce, and Wes Morgan, all of whom are cited in 

the "Bibliography" section of this document. Although this 
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new team building process resembles the process created by 

Shomer, it is tied directly to Gibb’s "Theory of Trust 

Formation" and applied directly to professional development. 

After the primary group task of team building and group 

contracting has been accomplished, the secondary task of 

interpersonal and group skills training can be implemented. 

Some basic skills can be taught during the team building 

and/or group contracting process to help facilitate dialogue 

and group participation. 

Egan delineates a specific set of interpersonal and 

group skills which are designed to teach participants the 

following: 

I. The Skills Of Letting Yourself Be Known 

(1) Appropriate Self-Disclosure - the ability to share 
information about one’s thoughts, feelings and situations at 
a level appropriate to the interpersonal situation 

(2) Concreteness in Communication - the ability to 
communicate in simple clear language about one’s’ own 
thoughts, feelings and experience. 

(3) Expression of Feelings and Emotions - the ability to 
tap one’s own emotions and communicate a broad range of 
feelings. 

II. The Skills Of Listening and Responding 

(1) Perceptual Accuracy - the ability to recognize, 
interpret and communicate about the environment, individual 
and/or group behavior and interpersonal events or situations 
with some degree of behavioral objectivity. 

(2) Physical and Psychological Presence - the ability to 
focus one’s attention on the present situation with openness 
to each interpersonal engagement as it occurs. 
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(3) Active Listening - the ability to listen to others with 
openness, receiving information without judgement, while 
communicating non-verbally your willingness to hear what the 
person has to say. 

Egan also outlines several activities which facilitate 

the development of these skills for group participants. He 

suggests that group participants practice behavioral and 

feeling description exercises, and he offers an acronym, 

"SOLER", to describe behavioral principles which project and 

facilitate the skills described in II.(2) and II.(3) above. 

SOLER 

S - face the other person squarely. 
O - adopt an open posture. 
L - lean toward the other. 
E - maintain good eye contact. 
R - be at home and relatively relaxed in this 

position (Egan, 1976, p. 96-97). 

(4) Paraphrasing - the ability to communicate reflectively 
to another that you have heard and understand the content of 
their communication. 

(5) Accurate Empathic Understanding - the ability to 
communicate reflectively to another that you have heard and 
understand the emotional context of their communication. 

(6) Genuineness and Respect - the ability to respond 
honestly and openly to others with acceptance and respect 
for their feelings, thoughts and views of the world. 

III. The Skills Of Challenging 

(1) Positive Feedback - the ability to give and receive 
positive feedback, such as compliments and praise. 

(2) Negative Feedback - the ability to give and receive 
negative feedback, such as constructive criticism and 
helpful suggestions. 

(3) Advanced Accurate Empathy - the ability to accurately 
interpret the feelings of others without judgement. 

(4) Confrontation - the ability to engage in assertive 
interpersonal communication without guilt or regret. 
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(5) Immediacy - the ability to deal in the here and now of 
interpersonal and group interaction without flight or the 
need to play interpersonal games. 

Iv. The Skills Of Effective Group Participation 

(1) Application of individual skills to group settings - In 
group participation the individual must be able to transfer 
and utilize interpersonal skills in a setting where multiple 
interactions create complex and often confusing dynamics. 

(2) Individual ownership of ongoing group dialogue - Ina 
group setting the content of the group’s interaction is the 
property of the whole group, and each individual is 
responsible to the group for that content. Therefore, each 
participant is responsible for the group’s ongoing dialogue 
and interaction. 

(3) Initiation and Leadership - In a group’ setting 
individual participants are responsible for initiation of 
content, dialogue and task identification. At the same time 
individual participants are responsible for leadership 
functions which facilitate the group’s interaction. 

(4) Asking for feedback - When an individual is functioning 
at a high degree of group participation and _ feels 
comfortable in the group setting, that individual may find 
the internal strength to ask the group for feedback. It is 
this critical point where maximum growth and learning is 
possible. 

Centergy: Theoretical Interpersonal/Group Perfection 

In order to understand the process of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics development one must 

conceptualize a point at which theoretical perfection 

exists. The term "centergy" has been used in many group 

settings to describe this point of theoretical perfection. 

However, a method of measuring the concept has not been 

developed, except in terms of subjective and/or 
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intersubjective evaluations of an individual’s or _ the 

group’s experience. The accounts reflect feelings of trust, 

openness, growth potential being actualized, and 

interdependent shared leadership. 

By utilizing both the "TORI" Theory and the "Theory of 

Trust Formations in Groups" developed by Gibb, it may be 

possible to formulate a mathematical equation which would 

provide a numeric measure of the degree to which a group has 

attained "centergy". By developing an evaluative instrument 

based on a Likert scale to determine the levels of trust, 

openness, real growth and interdependence in both 

interpersonal and/or group setting, one could measure the 

levels of these four characteristics in a relationship or in 

a group setting. Assuming that the four characteristics can 

be added together and then divide the total by the number of 

persons in the group, one could then establish a mean for 

group interaction. The resulting mean should reflect the 

numeric equivalent oof the highest level of group 

functioning at the time the data is collected. If Gibb’s 

assumption that all groups’ function within certain 

predictable criteria is correct, then the mean representing 

group functioning should distribute randomly over a normal 

curve when tested in the general population. If Gibb’s 

assumption that all groups function in accordance with basic 

identical processes is true, then theoretically, the mean 

of the highest level of group functioning should fall within 
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the range of a normal curve in statistical terms. By testing 

the level of group functioning in the general population in 

both a variety of group settings and in controlled group 

settings relevant to the professional development issues 

raised in this study, a data base could be established to 

analyze the statistical significance of this theory. Once a 

mean has been established for group functioning, then the 

ideal level of group functioning can be theorized. This 

ideal is called "centergy". 

For example: If the levels of trust, openness, real 

growth and interdependence can be measured on a Likert Scale 

of 1 to 4, where 1 reflects low levels of each 

characteristic and 4 reflects high levels of each 

characteristic, then a perfect score would be trust = 4, 

openness = 4, real growth = 4, and interdependence = 4. By 

adding the four characteristics together at the highest 

level of 4 and then dividing by the number of persons in the 

group, the centergy level would equal 16 divided by the 

number of persons in the group (N) or 16/N. If the number 

of persons in the group is 2, then the centergy level would 

equal 8. If the number of persons in the group is 4, then 

the centergy level would equal 4. Any number lower than 4 

for a group of 4 indicates that the group is not at 

centergy. 

Other statistical methods, such as factor analysis, 

could be utilized to determine the centergy level. It is not 
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the purpose of this study to establish the statistical 

perameters of the theory, however it is important to note 

some of the potential areas of statistical analysis which 

will lead to further research. 

Once the centergy level has been determined, then a 

scale can be developed to measure other group interactive 

dimensions, such as the relationship between group task 

functions and group maintenance functions, discussed in the 

following section of this chapter, and/or the level of group 

acceptance/membership, data-flow/decision making, goal 

formation/ productivity, control/organization as determined 

by Gibb’s "Theory Of Trust Formation In Groups". 

Group Maintenance Verses Group Task 

In all relationships and in all group interactions the 

participants have two primary functions to accomplish in 

order to achieve centergy. These tasks exist in dynamic 

tension. On the one hand the group must address’ the 

interpersonal issues which underlie the group’s stated 

purpose. This is called group maintenance. On the other hand 

the group must address the goals, methods, agendas and work 

for which it was created. This is called group task. For 

centergy to occur, there must be a balance between these two 

functions. Gibb has accounted for both these functions in 

the "Theory of Trust Formation", and the theoretical model 
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being developed addresses these issues in the applications 

of Team Building and Group Contracting. 

Team building is specifically designed to create a 

level of trust in the group in which the group can address 

the maintenance issues which may initially block the group 

from accomplishing its stated task. Group contracting sets 

up primary codes of behavior which provide structure for the 

group’s working relationship. When these two applications of 

group process are accomplished, the group is freed to work 

on the purpose for which it was created. 

If a numeric value can be placed on centergy as in the 

above section of this chapter. Then a numeric value can be 

found which reflects the tension between maintenance and 

task function in a group. For example: If we determine that 

a group of four has a centergy level of 4 [(Trust 4 + 

Openness 4 + Real Growth 4 + Interdependence 4) / 4 People = 

4 Centergy Level], then we can create a graph which reflects 

the tension between maintenance functions and _- task 

functions. 

* (0,4) 

    
Maintenance Task 
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The Y axis of the graph reflects the level of group 

function for a group of 4 at the highest level of group 

function or at the centergy level which is charted at point 

(0,4). The X axis of the graph reflects the tension between 

group maintenance and group task functions, where the need 

for maintenance and task functions is at its lowest level 

(zero) when the group is at centergy. 

It may also be possible to correlate group maintenance 

and group task functions, statistically, to analyze specific 

group issues which either facilitate or block the group’s 

progress toward centergy. A simple correlation graph might 

be utilized for this purpose. 
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As in all theoretical models perfect centergy may never 

be attained, however, using these measurement tools can help 

one to determine the degree to which a group is functioning, 

the dynamic tension or imbalance between maintenance and 

task functions, and the points of stress or dynamic overload 

which can occur. 
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Structural Synthesis of the Three Theoretical Components 
of the Theoretical Model 

Theoretically, the three components of (1) Socio- 

Cultural Context, (2) Professionism, and (3) Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training can be 

merged into a single interactive working model by placing 

each of the three triangular components into a geometric 

design of concentric triangles. 

The "Socio-Cultural Context" triangle forms the outer 

edge of the geometric figure. The "Professionalism" triangle 

is then placed inside the "Socio-Cultural Context" triangle, 

and the "Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics 

Skills Training" triangle is then placed inside the 

"Professionalism" triangle. The resulting geometric figure 

can be visually reproduced as a series of three concentric 

triangles. The structural elements of each have already been 

delineated earlier in this chapter, and in the following 

section of this chapter the dynamic energy flow of the 

theoretical model is delineated. 

By viewing the whole theoretical model as a symbolic 

representation of the dynamic interaction of the three 

primary theoretical components, and by tracing the flow of 

energy through the model, it is possible to prove, at least 

theoretically, the intricate interrelationship of the three 
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theoretical components. By establishing this theoretical 

interrelationship, the linkage between "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training" and 

"Professionalism" is confirmed within the framework of a 

given "Socio~-Cultural Context" (See Diagram 3-E, "Visual 

Display of the Theoretical Model"). 

    

    

  

       

   
    

   
TERPERSONAL 

COMMUNICATION 
AND 

GROUP DYNAMICS 
SKILLS TRAINING 

PROFESSIONALISM 

SOCIO-—CULTURAL CONTEXT 

   

  

   
  

DIAGRAM 3-E 

Visual Display of the Theoretical Model 
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The Flow of Energy in the Theoretical Model 

To understand the dynamic energy flow in, around, and 

through the theoretical model, one must review the energy 

flow pattern for each individual theoretical component as 

described in the section entitled "The Structural Dynamics 

of Triangular Models" (page 103) and readdresses’ the 

information in Diagram 3-A, "Generic Triangle Model" (page 

107). As described in these sections, the energy flows in a 

clockwise direction beginning from the right hand corner of 

the base and moving to the left hand corner of the base. The 

energy then moves up the left leg of the triangle to the 

apex and then down the right leg of the triangle to the 

beginning point. 

In the theoretical model the energy flows through each 

theoretical component as described above, however, there is 

a necessary transfer of energy from one component to the 

next. The energy is initially transferred from the outermost 

triangle inward, from "Socio-Cultural Context" to 

"Professionalism" to "Interpersonal Communication and Group 

Dynamics". The tranfer of energy is more clearly understood 

in the following step by step description of the flow of 

energy though the theoretical model. 

As the flow of energy is described, refer closely to 

Diagram 3-F, "Visual Display of the Flow of Energy in the 

Theoretical Model". Within the theoretical model the term 

140



"energy flow" refers to the process by which an individual 

or group participates in or is engaged by the theoretical 

model itself. Thus, in the theoretical model the energy flow 

begins at point <A 1> displayed on the right end of the base 

of the "Socio-Cultural Context" triangle. The energy flows 

along the base to point <A 2> displayed on the left end of 

the base of the same triangle. 
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The experience of the individual or the group at this 

first level of the process is directed by the tension 

created between the external factor of "Possible Experience" 

and the internal factor of “Actual Experience". At this 

stage in the process the individual is limited by his/her 

actual experience, which is but a small portion of what 

might be experienced. The possibilities of experience are 

infinite, and the individual, therefore, exists in a state 

of tension caused by the fluxuating forces of potential 

experience becoming actual experience. The individual must 

then move to the next level of the process with a given 

degree of experience, specifically, that experience which 

has been realized for the individual at that particular 

time. 

In this second level the energy flows from point <A 2> 

to point <A 3> displayed at the apex of the "Socio-Cultural 

Context" triangle. Within this structural element’ the 

process is directed by the tension between the external 

factor of "Intersubjective Reality" and the internal factor 

of "Reflection". At this level, the individual’s "Actual 

Experience" is scrutinized in the interplay between 

"Reflection" and "Intersubjective reality". In a very real 

sense the individual is testing the socially constructed 

reality which has been presented to the individual. 

"Reflection" is a process of confirmation and verification, 
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unless’ the individual has been taught to critically 

evaluate and analyze experiencial information. 

In the third level the energy flows from point <A 3> 

down the right leg of the triangle to point <A 1>. Within 

this structural element the process is directed by the 

tension between the external factor of "Engagement" and the 

internal factor of "Choice". At this level the individual 

must make an internal decision about whether or not to 

engage in the world, as the world is presented to the 

individual in terms of the individual’s socio-cultural 

context. Any "Choice" made by the individual, including the 

choices, not to engage or even not to decide to engage, 

creates the opportunity for new experience, and therefore 

facilitates the flow of energy through the process. 

At this juncture in the process the possibility exists 

for a tranfer of energy from the "Socio-Cultural Context" 

triangle to the "Professionalism" triangle, from point <A 1> 

to point <B 1>. Since professional knowledge and therefore 

professional experience is a sub-category of all knowledge 

or "Possible Experience", the individual’s "Choice" of 

"Engagement" directed toward vocation, work, career, 

economic, and/or socio-cultural participation leads the 

individual into an exploration of a "Specific Body Of 

Knowledge". 

Notice that the transfer of energy from point <A 1> to 

point <B 1> is marked by a two directional arrow [<<<-->>>]. 
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This arrow indicates that the transfer of energy from one 

triangle to the next within the model may flow in both 

directions. Further analysis of this transfer of energy is 

discussed in the following section of this chapter. 

As the energy is transferred from the "Socio-Cultural 

Context" triangle to the "Professionalism" triangle the 

process moves to the fourth level in which the energy flows 

from point <B 1> across the base of the "Professionalism" 

triangle to point <B 2>. The experience of the individual at 

this level is directed by the tension between the external 

factor of the "Specific Body Of Knowledge" and the internal 

factor of "Utilization Or Practice". In the context of 

teaching, the "Specific Body Of Knowledge" is Education, and 

therefore, all of the complex fields of study which have 

become part of the knowledge of teaching and learning. Yet, 

no one individual can completely comprehend the totality of 

the "Specific Body of Knowledge" which has been developed 

for even one profession, and it is hoped that the "Specific 

Body of Knowledge" of any given profession is in a 

continuous state of growth and development. The individual 

is then limited to that portion of the "Specific Body Of 

Knowledge" which he/she has experienced and comprehends. The 

individual can only act upon that portion of the "Specific 

Body Of Knowledge" which he/she knows and comprehends in 

his/her "Utilization Or Practice" of the profession. 
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In the fifth level of the process the energy flows from 

point <B 2> to point <B 3> and is directed by the tension 

between the external factor of "Training And Skills" and the 

internal factor of "Ability". At this level the individual 

is taught to utilize the knowledge base of the profession, 

and is given the opportunity to develop skills which 

facilitate the "Practice" of the profession. The individual 

must meet this professional "Training" with the full 

potential of his/her "Ability". Within the context of the 

"Professsionalism" triangle the individual’s professional 

success can only be limited by the same "Ability" which 

provides the impetus for the individual’s potential. Other 

factors may influence the individual’s potential, given the 

fact that the model does exist in isolation from real life 

events, and given the fact that the model already recognizes 

the dynamic interrelationship of the other model components. 

In the sixth level of the process the energy flows from 

point <B 3> to point <B 1> and is directed by the tension 

between the external factor of "Productivity" and the 

internal factor of "Commitment". At this level the 

individual’s degree of "Productivity" is directly related to 

his/her "Commitment", and such "Commitment" is the internal 

motivation which focuses the individual’s transformation 

into a professional. In this context the definition of 

professsionalism is very broad in both its application to 

vocation and in its determination of the roles which people 
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play within a given socio-cultural context. The reader may 

wish to review the section on "Professionalism As A 

Theoretical Component" in this chapter and the "Preface" in 

Chapter II to understand the broader application of the 

term, "professionalism". 

Again notice that the transfer of energy from point <B 

1> to point <C 1>, like point <A 1> to point <B 1>, is 

marked by a two directional arrow [<<<-->>>]. This arrow 

indicates that the transfer of energy from one triangle to 

the next within the model may flow in both directions. 

Further analysis of this transfer of energy is discussed in 

the following section of this chapter. 

As the energy is transferred from the "Professionalism" 

triangle to the "Interpersonal Communication and Group 

Dynamics Skills Training" triangle the process moves to the 

seventh level in which the energy flows from point <C 1> 

across the base of the “Interpersonal Communication and 

Group Dynamics Skills Training" triangle to point <C 2>. The 

experience of individual is directed by the tension between 

the external factor of “Knowledge of Others" and the 

internal factor of "Knowledge of Self". The individual is 

constantly bombarded by interpersonal information which is 

the basis of human interaction. The individual’s response to 

his/her socio-cultural context is always effected and 

affected by the human interaction. Thus, the knowledge base 
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for successful interpersonal and group communication is 

grounded in both the self and others. 

In the eighth level of the process the energy flows 

from point <C 2> to point <C 3> and is directed by the 

tension between the external factor of "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills (IC/GD Skills)" and 

the internal factor of "“Intrapersonal Skills". As _ has 

already been discussed in this study, most individuals have 

not been trained in the skills necessary to engage in 

successful interpersonal and/or group interaction. The 

individual’s success in interpersonal and group interaction 

is also dependent on his/her intrapersonal awareness of 

him/herself. Interpersonal skill is balanced by the 

individual’s metacognitive ability to engage and reflect on 

his/her own behaviors, skills, abilities, and awarenesses. 

The tension created by the interaction of the external and 

the internal factors of this level creates a dialectic 

dilemma which the individual can only resolve through shared 

collaborative engagement with others who face the same 

dilemma. 

In the ninth level of the process the energy flows from 

point <C 3> to point <C 1> and is directed by the tension 

between the external factor of "Creative Work/Play" and the 

internal factor of "Awareness". When the energy flow of the 

whole model is in balance and the individual has the skills 

to engage in interpersonal and group interaction with a high 
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degree of skill, the individual is free to engage in 

"Creative Work/Play". By engaging in his/her chosen 

professional work or play, the individual freely engages in 

the socio-cultural contextual milieu and thus opens the 

self, creating "AWARENESS". 

An interesting phenomenon occurs in the model at this 

point. Note that the energy flow begins with the structural 

element represented by the base of the "Socio-Cultural 

Context" triangle, which is "Possible Experience"/"Actual 

Experience", and the energy flow ends with the structural 

element represented by the right leg of "Interpersonal 

Communication and Group Dynamics Skills Training" triangle, 

which is "Creative Work/Play"/"Awareness". The intention of 

internal factor of "Awareness" is to represent a state of 

cognitive awareness in which the individual is open to the 

self, others, growth, and the possibilities which are 

available to the individual for socio-cultural engagement. 

This state of awareness should open the doors of possibility 

to the individual, or at least, facilitate the opportunity 

for bringing possible experience into the realm of actual 

experience. Given this dynamic connection between the first 

and the last structural element of the theoretical model, it 

would seen that the model then, theoretically, collapses 

into itself, generating a cyclical process of dynamic 

change. 
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Desimplification of the Theoretical Model: An Overview of 
the Third and Fourth Dimensions of the Model 

Although the theoretical model has been, heretofore, 

presented graphically in a two dimensional plane, the 

dynamics of the model can be enhanced by recognizing the 

effects of the third dimension and the fourth dimension 

(that of time) on the model’s structure and energy flow. The 

two dimensional model has been used to facilitate the step 

by step explanation and analysis of the theoretical model. 

However, in the real world, life does not always fit into 

the simple categories of models. Yet, by adding several 

three dimensional characteristics to the information which 

has already been delineated, the model seems to take on a 

new vitality which more closely approaches reality. 

From a three dimensional perspective we can make the 

following observations about the dynamics of the theoretical 

model: 

(1) The size of the three triangle planes in the model do 

not remain the same. In Diagram 3-E and Diagram 3-F the 

triangles appear to get smaller as they are merged to form 

the structure of the model. However, the three triangles can 

increase or decrease in size to illustrate the emphasis of 

the three components within the model. If we apply the 

centergy factor, a state of perfection realized through the 

effective utilization of interpersonal communication and 
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group dynamics skills training, to the theoretical model, a 

state of perfection would exist only at the moment when the 

three triangles are the same size. In this state of centergy 

the professional individual is open to all socio-cultural 

events and is able to respond to those events with balanced 

interpersonal and group interactive skills. In reality this 

state will never exist, because of the second observation 

which is as follows: 

(2) The shape of the three triangle components is constantly 

changing. Each of the three triangles is constructed of 

complex fluctuating factors which change the shape and 

perhaps even the form of the triangle. 

(3) If the size and shape of the three triangles change, 

then the energy flow must be effected by these changes, and 

one can only speculate about such changes without more data 

related to the structural variance of the model. 

From a fourth dimensional perspective we can make the 

following observations about the dynamics of the theoretical 

model : 

(1) Any structural analysis of the model can only be made, 

if we observe the model at a given point in time. To 

acknowledge the time factor is to relativize the functional 

dynamics of the model, and recognize the complexity of 

reality. 

(2) The fourth dimension also causes the model to lose its 

geometric form, because, theoretically, the three planes, 
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the dynamic energy flow, and the changes in size and shape 

all occur within the same quantum instant of time and space. 

All factors in the model influence all other factors of the 

model, and therefore, cause the model to collapse into self, 

as had already been demonstrated. 

This exploration of the third and fourth dimensions of 

the theoretical model has been an attempt to articulate the 

most current thinking generated by this study. The 

implications of these observations have not been explored in 

detail and their inclusion in the document may be premature. 

However, these observations seem to give validity to the 

study, because they point to a new understanding of the 

nature of professionalism. This study has articulated the 

basic structure and dynamics of this theoretical model, and 

it has shown the critical linkage between professionalism 

and interpersonal communication and group dynamics skills 

training. The third and fourth dimensions of the model will 

have to be the subject of future research and writing. 

Internal Validity: Redefining the Connections Between 
Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Theory 
and Other Critical Components of the Study 

Now that the theory has been delineated, it seems 

appropriate that some redefinition of the connections 

between interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

theory and other critical components of this study be 
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recognized. The theory has already delineated the 

connections between social-cultural context, 

professionalism, and interpersonal communication and group 

dynamics skills training. Three specific components seem to 

warrant further integration. 

First, the historical events surrounding the 

development of the first normal school dicussed in Section 2 

of Chapter II do not directly illustrate the use of 

interpersonal or group experience. One can only speculate on 

the interpersonal and/or group activity which characterized 

the normal school setting. However, the normal school was a 

residential environment where the students and faculty 

lived, worked, played, studied, learned and taught together. 

If the theory’s assumptions about group function are 

correct, then the normal school community functioned as any 

other group. 

Second, the philosophical arguments raised in 

Section 1 of Chapter II concerning the issue of critical 

literacy as described in the work of Giroux point to a 

dialectic process which is grounded in the methodologal 

notions of praxis developed by Paulo Freire. This theory 

provides a practical analysis of how and why dialogue can be 

created and sustained, in order to create the possibility 

for critical literacy to occur. 

Third, the practical application of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills training in the 
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arenas of business and industry continues to revolutionize 

economic realities in the United States and around the 

world. The success and influence of collabortive models of 

interaction in these arenas, as discussed in Chapter I, 

provide a clear agenda for the inculcations of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills training into the 

environment of education and into the curricula of pre- 

service professional training for teachers. 

External Validity: Interpersonal Communication and Group 
Dynamics Theory, Psycholinguistic Learning Theory, and 
Other Learning Theories 

The basic theoretical notions oof interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics theory as presented in 

this chapter parallel many of the theoretical notions of 

psycholinguistic learning theory and other cognitive 

psychological models. A comparitive framework from which to 

evalate the similarities and differences can be utilized in 

order to clarify the parallel nature of these notions, and 

it is the contention of this study that both the theory and 

the practical application of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics can be understood within the framework of 

psycholinguistic learning theory and cognitive psychological 

models of human thinking and learning. It is also the 

contention of this study that understanding and utilization 

of both interpersonal communication and group dynamic theory 
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and  psycholinguistic learning theory are absolutely 

essential elements of the specific body of knowledge 

required in the profession of teaching. To some degree 

knowledge of these critical elements is necessary for all 

professions at least in practical application. 

In all human interaction the notions utilized in the 

theories discussed above are operative, because the function 

of the human brain does not change, nor does the function of 

interpersonal communication and/or group process change. The 

purpose of individual thinking or the purpose of group task 

has no bearing whatsoever on the process of either, because 

the process of human thinking or the process of group 

interaction always underlies and is prior to the stated task 

or purpose of human thought or group interaction. Any group 

-- committee, staff, classroom, family, support, counseling, 

management, etc. -- functions within a given set of dynamic 

interactions which are predictable and measureable in both 

qualitative and quantitative formats. 

Specific and detailed comparisons of the theoretical 

constructs of psycholinguistics with the theoretical notions 

of interpersonal communication and group dynamics provides 

support for the validity of this study. Frank Smith, a 

proponent of the utilization of psycholinguistic learning 

theory in the pedagogy of reading, argues in his book, 

Reading Without Nonsense, that "...what we have in the human 

brain is a system, an intricately organized and internally 
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consistent model of the world, built up as a result of 

experience, not instruction, and integrated into a coherent 

whole as a result of continual effortless learning and 

thought" (Smith, 1985). For Smith, reading, his own field of 

expertise, is secondary to and dependent on psycholinguistic 

notions of learning. And a case can be made that the same 

relationship exists between interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics theory and psycholinguistic theory. We have 

already reviewed Gibb’s theory of group dynamics in terms of 

trust formation, and explored his assertions that any group 

functions in relationship to the degree to which it resolves 

or masters the four issues of: 

(1) Acceptance/Membership, 

(2) Data-Flow/Decision Making, 

(3) Goal Formation/Productivity 

(4) Control/Organization. 

Gibb’s assertion leads to the basic theoretical 

hypotheses that have been set forth in this study -- that 

the four functional group dynamics listed above are not only 

central to the function of groups, but they are central to 

the development of professionalism, because they are 

reflective of the psycholinguistic and cognitive functions 

of human thinking. In other words people function in groups 

in certain ways, because they think in certain ways. 

One of the jargon terms which group trainers use to 

illustrates this connection is "to read the group". "To read 
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the group" is to observe and understand both the individuals 

and the process of the group at any given time. It is both a 

visual and non-visual process. In reading, the reader must 

read visual information presented in print, and then the 

reader must use the non-visual information which he/she 

already holds as knowledge, in order to understand what the 

author is trying to communicate (Smith, 1985). In a group 

setting each person is presented with a set of visual cues 

from which that person must interpret meaning. These cues 

include visual data about persons, relationships, and 

behaviors which are communicated through a set of gestures 

and words. The task of the group participant is to read 

these gestures and words and try to make sense out of the 

data. The visual data is related to non-visual information 

which includes previous group experience in similar 

situations, previous knowledges of how people act in 

relationships, and the person’s own feelings and thoughts 

about the experience in which he/she is engaged. 

As individuals begin to collect data about the other 

members of the group, such as: hopes, fears, expectations, 

skills, resources, and the ability of group members to 

accomplish the group’s task, the individual begins to 

formulate a theory about the purpose and/or meaning of the 

group as group. The individual then perdicts what will 

happen next and tests the group’s ability to respond to the 

individual’s needs or the group’s function and/or purpose. 
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The individual then evaluates whether or not they can trust 

the group to value the work and personhood of the 

individual. 

If the individual’s theories about the group are 

confirmed, the individual can then begin to make agreements 

with other members of the group about how they can and will 

work together. Difficulties arise in the fact that each 

individual in the group is working on the same process of 

"reading the group” and testing its trustability at the same 

time. Each individual is matching this new group to an 

experienced based general theory that he/she carries in 

his/her head about groups, classrooms, or committees. 

From experimentation in cognitive psychology, evidence 

has been accumulated to stipulate that human cognition can 

be both enhanced and detered by environmental = and 

methodological experimental design (Klatzky, 1975). It is 

also possible to establish either a creative and/or 

distructive environment which either facilitates or negates 

the natural process which occurs in a group. One can never 

stop the process, however, one can impede the process by 

providing extra layers of data for the participants to 

consume visually, auditorially, and experientially. By doing 

so one creates information overloads, which simply shut 

down particpaticn and creative interaction. 

With these parallel issues delineated in terms of 

cognitive/psycholinguistic theory versus interpersonal 
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communiation and group dynamics theory the following 

concepts are operative in both theoretical models: 

(1) the need for predictive data based on an individual’s 

theory of the world or his/her theory in the head of 

“group", 

(2) the need for a positive environment, which is as risk 

free as possible, yet structured, in which the individual 

can test and experiment with ideas, thoughts, feelings, and 

behaviors in relationship to others in society or in a 

specific group, without fear of failure and/or punishment, 

(3) the need for clear communication of visual and non- 

visual information, especially in the complex interactive 

context of a group. 

Linking Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics to 
Curricula for Professional Development 

Now that the theoretical framework has been delineated 

and the interdependence of professionalism and interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics theory has been 

established, the focus of the study moves to an exploration 

of the practical application of this theoretical framework. 

In Chapter IV we return the literature of the reform of the 

1980’s. Specifically, to the report of the Holmes Group, 

Tomorrow’s Teachers. From this document we look at the 

general recommendations for the preparation of teachers in 
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the 1990’s, and then we move to the specific practical 

application of interpersonal communication and == group 

dynamics theory and practice as a necessary curricular 

component for the professional development of pre-service 

teachers. 

During the 1960’s and 1970’s, there was a movement in 

business, industry, and education which utilized a form of 

linkage between interpersonal communication/group dynamics 

and personnel motivation. The purpose was to create positive 

attitudes of belonging which were supposed to improve 

productivity. The movement failed to produce the desired 

results. 

",..Some schools of administration theory, 
particularly the human relations school, seem to 
imply that this sense of belonging can best be 
attained by making work pleasant, including making 
it easy to enter into membership in = an 
organization. However, there is evidence that a 
sense of belonging is enhanced by the difficulty 
of entering a profession. We tend to value things, 
including membership, according to their cost.... 
It must also be recognized that not all members of 
an organization want or have the skills’ to 
participate in...decision making. They must be 
prepared (Andrew, Parks, Nelson, and _ others, 

1985). 

The theoretical model which has been developed in this 

study goes far beyond the issue of belonging, and provides 

the tools for addressing primary professional issues which 

are necessary for the professional development of pre- 

service teachers. 

160



CHAPTER IV 

PRACTICAL APPLICATION 
OF 

INTERPERSONAL COMMUNICATION AND GROUP DYNAMICS 
SKILLS TRAINING 

IN THE PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT CURRICULA 
OF 

PRE-SERVICE TEACHERS 
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Section 1 

Theoretical Application 
to 

Teacher Education Curricula 

Suggested Curricular Components of the Holmes Group 

In the report of the Holmes Group, Tomorrow’s Teachers, 

the authors briefly outline five program components of 

professional studies that they consider to be "a 

comprehensive plan for teacher preparation" (Holmes, 1986). 

The first is the study of teaching and 
schooling as an academic field with its own 
integrity. The second is knowledge of the pedagogy 
of subject matter -- the capacity to translate 
personal knowledge into interpersonal knowledge, 
used for teaching. A related third component is 
comprised of the skills and = understandings 
implicit in classroom teaching -- creating a 
communal setting where various groups of students 
can develop and learn. The fourth consists of the 
dispositions, values and ethical responsibilities 
that distinguish teaching from the other 
professions. Finally, all these aspects of 
professional studies must be integrated into the 
clinical experience where formal knowledge must be 
used as a guide to practical action (Holmes, 
1986). 

Although this study is primarily concerned with the 

second and third components mentioned above, it does not 

negate or limit the importance of the other’ three 

components. The five components must be balanced to create a 

comprehensive program for the professional development of 

pre-service teachers. 
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The Study Of Teaching And Schooling As An Academic Field 

The first component, "the study of teaching and 

schooling as an academic field" (Holmes, 1986), should 

provide the student with a sence of identity and 

connectedness to the profession of teaching. By studying 

the foundational elements of history, philosophy, 

anthroplogy, psychology, and sociology, as these relate to 

education, the student is provided the opportunity to 

explore and develop an identity within the framework of the 

field of education. The foundational curricular components 

should set the scope of the specific body of knowledge which 

defines the profession of teaching, while at the same time 

differentiating that knowledge from other fields of study. 

This first foundational component should provide the 

student with the tools to critically evaluate’ the 

profession, the developing practice of the profession, and 

the student’s own personal commitment to the profession. At 

present most foundational curricula are designed to address 

the development and practice of the profession, while the 

student’s metacognitive awareness is left to chance. The 

amount of content required in the foundational curricula 

tends to limit reflective opportunities for students to 

engange in either metacognitive awareness, or even more 
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critical, the application of foundational elements to the 

pedagogical elements of the curricula. 

Knowledge of Pedagogy 

The second component, a "knowledge of the pedagogy of 

subject matter", was subtitled by the Holmes Group as "the 

capacity to translate personal knowledge into interpersonal 

knowledge, used for teaching" (Holmes, 1986). This component 

combines two major issues. First, the pre-service teacher’s 

knowledge of the subject matter which he/she is to teach, 

and second, the individual’s ability to communicate that 

knowledge effectively through interpersonal skill. As has 

already been documented in this study, the persons and 

institutions engaged in teacher preparation in the 

historical eras of 1839 and 1989 have been and continue to 

be concerned about the level of subject content expertise 

which teachers bring to the profession. Recommendations from 

three of the major educational reports published in the 

1980s, already cited in this study, have called for academic 

excellence in the content areas, a broad ranging liberal 

arts background, and a transformation of the educational 

practice of disseminating information to a more critical, 

analytical methodology of teaching and learning. 

The second issue or “the capacity to translate personal 

knowledge into interpersonal knowledge" (Holmes, 1986) has 
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heretofore been taught under the rubric of methodology or 

pedagogy. The emphasis has been on the teaching of specific 

subject areas with some focus on discipline, management, 

child development, learning theory, lesson planning, and 

some limited specific teaching models. The emphasis has not 

been on the development of interpersonal skills and the 

ability to communicate knowledge effectively. In subsequent 

sections of this chapter the development of these 

interpersonal skills are discussed in detail and applied to 

the practice of teaching and the prepatory curricula of pre- 

service professional teachers. 

Skills Implicit in Classroom Teaching 

"A related third component is comprised of the skills 

and understandings implicit in classroom teaching -- 

creating a communal setting where various groups of students 

can develop and learn" (Holmes, 1986). The content of this 

component is probably the most neglected area of teacher 

preparation. Heretofore, pre-service teachers have had to 

learn the dynamics of classrooms from personal experience in 

the field. The integration of Gibb’s "Theory of Trust 

Formation in Groups" into the core curricula of teacher 

education programs provides both a theoretical and a 

practical framework from which to understand and utilize the 
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dynamics of the classroom to create more effective learning 

environments. 

Professional Dispositions, Values, and Ethical 
Responsibility 

"The fourth (component) consists of the dispositions, 

values and ethical responsibilities that distinguish 

teaching from the other professions" (Holmes, 1986). Perhaps 

no other area of professional development requires more 

emphasis, if teachers are to become true professionals. The 

profession of teaching must claim for itself a basic 

professional identity. This identity must be grounded in 

clear values and ethical responsibility. Pre-service 

teachers must be allowed to explore, question, test, 

evaluate, and/or incorporate a developing ethical framework 

into their training experience. 

Ideally, pre-service teachers need to have’ the 

opportunity to dialogue with other pre-service teachers, 

pre-service professionals studying for other professional 

careers, and professionals already in the field, in order to 

discover similarities and differences in the basic 

professional values and ethical frameworks practiced by 

professional teachers and other professionals. 
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Clinical Experience 

"Finally, all these aspects of professional studies 

must be integrated into the clinical experience where formal 

knowledge must be used as a guide to practical action" 

(Holmes, 1986). The clinical experience in education should 

provide the pre-service professional teacher the opportunity 

to engage in the actual work of the professional under the 

supervision of professionals in the field. The clinical 

nature of the experience should force the pre-service 

professional to explore and evaluate the development and 

effectiveness of their individual skills, their acquisition 

of the body of knowledge of "Education", as well as that of 

the specific content areas which they aspire to teach, and 

their individual motivation, commitment, values, and ethical 

adherence to the profession of teaching. Finally, the 

clinical experience should engage the pre-service 

professional in the dialogue of "critical literacy", as it 

relates to the process of teaching others, and as it effects 

the individual’s awareness of their own culturally 

structured identities and the role expectations which are 

implied by those identities. 
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Building a Curriculum for Pre-Service Teachers 

The practical application of interpersonal commnication 

and group dynamics theory to the curricular base of pre- 

service professional teacher education requires a rethinking 

of emphasis in the entire curricular structure. None of the 

five components discussed above need be de-emphasized, nor 

do the traditional curricular components of pre-service 

teacher education -- such as pedagogy, methodolgy, child 

development, management and discipline, and excellence in 

subject content areas -- need to be neglected, in order to 

restructure a given curriculum to emphasize the 

interpersonal commnication and group dynamics focus which is 

being call for in this study. 

In fact the interpersonal communication and _ group 

dynamics curriculum is a parallel curriculum which must be 

implemented and integrated into the existing content 

curricula of existing teacher education programs, as well as 

every learning environment into which the pre-service 

professional teacher is cast. The interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics curriculum is as basic to 

the implementation of learning, as light is to seeing or 

sound is to _ hearing. Heretofore, the influence of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics has been 

overlooked or controlled by teacher authority, artificial 

structure, and/or management methodologies. By designing a 
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parallel curriculum in which the natural process of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics is planned 

into the total curricular format, both the teacher and the 

students are able to engage in the learning process with a 

higher degree of openness, commitment, and effectiveness. By 

intentionally designing this parallel curriculum, = and 

implementing that curriculum into the pre-service 

professional teacher training program, the possibility then 

exists for student teachers to learn and implement the 

skills of interpersonal communication and group dynamics and 

transfer those skills into their own teaching. 

The parallel curriculum must then be implemented with a 

two pronged approach which emphasizes both theoretical 

understanding of the process and practical application of 

the theory, skills and design requirements necessary to 

implement the theory in the teacher’s classroom experience. 

Since this theory is best learned through an experiential 

action/reflection model of learning, the more opportunities 

the pre-service professional teacher has to participate in 

learning environments where the theory is operative or where 

they can design, implement and test their own parallel 

curriculum understandings, the more quickly they can 

integrate the theory into their own teaching style. 

The following theory application addresses’~ the 

practical application of the theory described in Chapter 

Iii. 
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Section 2 

Theory Application 
To 

Professional Development 

Creating an Environment for Growth and Learning 

Any curriculum designed for the purpose of 

professional development which is structured according to 

or influenced by the notions of the parallel curriculum 

which has been articulated in Chapter III of this study must 

focus on two primary issues. The first being the quality of 

the learning environment which is effected by the 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics process, and 

the second being the quality of teacher preparation content 

being taught within the program. 

The term "environment" used in this context is not 

limited to simply space and comfort, but refers to the 

dynamics of interpersonal communication and group 

interaction as well. As has already been theorized, the 

environment is created by building trust in the primary 

learning group of the individuals involved in the learning 

process. 

Although this study is concerned with the quality of 

curricular content for the pre-service professional training 
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program, the primary focus of the study is the process by 

which that quality content is delivered to the student. 

Beyond the delivery of content, it is hoped that the process 

itself will be transmitted to the student for implementation 

in their own teaching experience. 

Parallel Curricular Design Objectives for Utilization of 
Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Theory 

In order to implement interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics theory into the total curricular design of 

any professional development program, one must recognize the 

natural stages of group development which are being 

addressed by the parallel curriculum. Again we return to 

Gibb to illustrate the four basic stages of group 

development and proceed to delineate the internal structure 

of each stage and illustrate the practical curricular 

responses to the developmental needs in each stage. 

Stage I - Acceptance/Membership 

In the first stage, the teacher, the leader, the 

professor, or the trainer (hereafter referred to as the 

teacher/leader) should concentrate their curricular focus on 

the issues of acceptance/membership in the group. Any 

group (whatever the purpose for which the group is 

constituted) must resolve issues of fear and distrust and 
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move to a moderately acceptable level of trust before the 

group can function well enough to resolve other issues. 

Two ruling principles govern the need to emphasize this 

stage in a group’s development. First, anytime a group is 

brought together for the first time, that group’s primary 

concern will always be the resolution of acceptance/ 

membership issues. To by-pass this concern will 

automatically force the members of the group into internal 

conflict (displayed or not), and little, if any, productive 

work will be accomplished. Second, anytime the membership, 

structure or physical environment of the group changes, 

issues of acceptance/membership will surface in the group’s 

interaction. If acceptance/membership issues are not 

resolved satisfactorily in the early stages of the group’s 

development, either for the group or for individual members 

of the group, then changes can create conflict and throw the 

group into the process of re-establishing acceptance/ 

membership. Specific issues of acceptance/membership are 

delineated in detail in the "Team Building" section of this 

chapter. 

Perhaps the most critical time in the development of 

any group is, quite literally, the first few hours and days 

of its initial development. Critical information, norms, 

expectations, and behaviors are established in these 

critical hours. Every professional teacher knows’ by 

experience the value of providing clear expectations, 
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establishing clear lines of authority, and focusing on 

working routines at the beginning of the school year, in 

order to focus the control and management of his/her class 

immediately. In most cases these controls are established 

through and by the authority of the teacher, in order to 

save time and to move more quickly into the content areas. 

The curricular response to this stage of group development 

is to provide a structured process by which the members of 

the group can test and experience acceptance. This process 

is called "Team Building" and the process is a practical 

response to the individual and group needs inherent in 

Gibb’s first primary concern listed in his "Theory of Trust 

Formation in Groups". This curricular response is not based 

in teacher authority, but in the natural process of group 

development. 

In the first stage of group development there are six 

basic issues which must be resolved by the participants in 

the group. The team building process is designed to address 

these six issues in the order listed. Any methodology can be 

utilized to resolved these issues, however, the order in 

which these six issues are address is critical. 
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Team Building 

Issue I: Individual Identity In A Group Setting 

Team Building Objective I - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to share their identities at an appropriate 
level which is determined by the group’s function and 
purpose over time. 

When a group is formed, the individuals in that group 

come together with a prescribed set of need directed 

questions. These questions must be answered to some degree 

of satisfaction before the individuals can comfortably 

relate to each other or to the task for which they have been 

brought together. The primary concern of each individual 

participant is the identity of the individuals involved in 

the group. Each individual seeks to know and to be known by 

the participants of the group. 

At first these identity questions focus on _ social 

identity issues such as name, address, work and 

socioeconomic status. Participants are also interested in 

why others have been chosen or have chosen to be a part of 

the present group. In later stages the focus of the identity 

needs changes to include values, feelings, and personal 

beliefs. 

The role of the teacher/leader in this stage is to 

facilitate the sharing of identity information. The teacher/ 

leader must be sensitive to each individual in the group and 

monitor each person’s comfort or discomfort level during 

174



this initial sharing process. Activities should be designed 

to encourage sharing, but to limit risk. No one should be 

forced to share, until they choose to do so. In most group 

settings most or all of the group members will share, if the 

activity is designed with limited risk. In this initial 

stage risk is the degree to which an individual is willing 

to share information with other members of the group. 

Issue II: Individual Hopes And Fears About Interpersonal 
Issues 

Team Building Objective II - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to share their hopes and fears’ about 
interpersonal issues which may arise as the group addresses 
its purpose and/or function. 

After the issue of identity has been resolved, at least 

to the initial social comfort level described above in 

"Issue I", the individuals in the group begin to test the 

degree to which they can trust the leaders of the group 

and/or the other members of the group, and each individual 

seeks to understand the degree to which they will be 

accepted and valued as a working member of the group. 

To resolve these feeling level issues the 

teacher/leader of the group must structure a non-threatening 

interaction in which each individual in the group is given 

the opportunity to explore and acknowledge his/her own 

feelings. Several methods have been utilized to accomplish 

this objective, however, the more directive the 

teacher/leader of the group can be in structuring activities 
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for this objective the better. By utilizing a bi-polar 

feeling code, such as hopes/fears, likes/dislikes, etc., 

participants can explore a wide range of feelings which both 

influence and determine their participation in the group. 

Two methodological concerns should be addressed at this 

point. First, each individual needs the opportunity to 

explore their own hopes and fears about the process in which 

they are involved. This can be done through journaling, 

drawing, news print posters, etc. Second, the group needs to 

hear about each individual’s hopes and fears, in order for 

individuals to experience similarities and differences 

between their own feelings and those of other members of the 

group. Individual sharing with the total group is the best 

methodology for achieving resolution of this issue, if the 

number of group participants, time, and other logistical 

considerations permit. Again members should be encouraged to 

participate, never forced to participate in any group 

activity. If the number of participants and/or time prohibit 

this process, participants can be asked to share their hopes 

and fears in smaller groups of three or four, which also 

saves time. The leader should always attempt to clarify for 

the whole group the similarities which exist between the 

hopes and fears of the various individual participants. 

The teacher/leader should also recognize that the hopes 

and fears which are expressed in the resolution of this 

issue by each individual participant in the group 
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constitutes the structure, the potential, and the 

limitations of all learning which’ that individual 

participant will experience within the framework of the 

group process being implemented at that particular time. 

This does not limit the participant’s perogitive of change 

during the group process, but the hopes and fears 

articulated by the participant tend to determine the level 

of change and the level of openness that the individual 

directs toward learning or to which that participant can 

move comfortably. 

Issue III: Expectations About The Group’s Purpose and 
Function 

Team Building Objective III - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to share their individual expectations, 
understandings, and goals related to the group’s purpose and 
function. 

Each individual in the group comes to the group with 

their own subjective understanding about what the purpose 

and function of the group should be. The third issue which 

must be resolved is the - synthesis of individual 

expectations, by the intentional expression, clarification, 

and recognition of these individual expectations, with the 

actual purpose and function of the group. The term synthesis 

is used in this context, because the final product of the 

group’s interaction is always an inter-subjective mixture of 

the group’s formal purpose and function with the unique 

influences of the individuals involved in the group. 
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To resolve this issue partcipants again need to work 

both individually and as a group to determine their own 

expectations and to then share these expectations with other 

participants. As these expectations are shared with the 

group, the leader/teacher should attempt to list and 

categorize the various expectations which are being shared 

by group members. This process will help the group recognize 

and clarify the differences between their expectations about 

the group’s work. Expectations can be classified in several 

categories. They may include expectations about group 

process, about personal needs and wants, about the group’s 

function, about past unresolved issues of experience in 

other groups or about content, goals, and purpose. In groups 

where learning, personal growth, or professional development 

is the primary task of the group, expectations can also 

include learning goals. Any number of activities can be 

utilized to identify and share these expectations, as long 

as the activities encourage the creativity and collaboration 

of the participants. 
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Issue IV: Determining the Formal Purpose and Function of the 
Group 

Team Building Objective IV - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to participate in determining the actual 
purpose and function of the group’s activity, with a 
realistic understanding of the group’s accountability to 
other structures, institutions, or authorities. 

The fourth issue which must be resolved for the group 

to successfully accomplish acceptance/membership is to 

develop a mutual understanding of the formal purpose or 

function of the group. The formal purpose must reflect the 

individual expectations shared in Issue III and the actual 

purpose and function for which the group was constituted. At 

this point in the group’s development the group also needs 

to understand the accountability factors which influence the 

group’s behavior. 

At this point in the group’s development the focus of 

activity moves from the individuals in the group to the 

group itself. The questions now become: what are we here 

for, what is our purpose as a group, and what is our task? 

In the process of resolving the first four issues, the group 

is taking care of group maintenance functions. And now in 

Issue IV, Determining the Formal Purpose and Function of the 

Group, and Issue V, Recognition and Commitment of Group 

Resources, the group moves to assess the nature and purpose 

of the task for which it will be responsible. 

This issue can only be resolved by sharing information 

with the group. This should not limit the creativity with 
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which that information is shared. The teacher/leader can now 

introduce work agendas, goals and objectives for group 

activities, curricular content overviews, syllabi, and/or 

structured corporate learning goals to the group for their 

review and consideration. 

This is a dialogical process in which the members of 

the group should be encouraged to assert their own 

individual expectations and learning goals into the group’s 

developing formal purpose, and the teacher/leader should 

strive for a flexible synthesis of possible learning goals 

and activities. Remember that the purpose of this process is 

to create trust, openness, acceptance and membership. Later 

in the process, when the group has established trust, the 

teacher/leader can then be more assertive about specific 

learning and/or behavioral goals. It will be necessary to 

assert new goals and expectations for the group in the form 

of an invitational challenge within the limits of the group 

contract. 

The final step in the resolution of this issue is to 

build in accountablity. After the group has come to some 

basic understanding of its formal purpose, the 

teacher/leader of the group has the responsibility to remind 

the group of the context in which it exists. At this point 

in the group’s development the teacher/leader can delineate 

general rules of behavior that are expected of the group 

from authorities outside the group, such as university honor 
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codes, school behavior codes, grade level curricular 

guidelines, respect for other groups or persons who may come 

in contact with the group, etc. Remember that’ the 

teacher/leader is as accountable to these outside 

authorities as is the group, if not more so. By sharing 

these accountabilities, rather that enforcing them, the 

teacher leader is automatically perceived as a member of the 

group by the group, and when enforcement of the rules 

becomes necessary, the teacher/leader can enforce the rules 

as rules, rather than as disiplinary authority. Thus, the 

teacher can act out of trust and openness, rather than power 

and conflict. 

Issue V: Recognition and Commitment of Group Resources 

Team Building Objective V - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to identify, share, and commit their personal 
skills, abilities, and resources to the group’s work. 

Once the group comes to understand its formal purpose 

and function, the members of the group begin to evaluate the 

group’s ability to accomplish its task. In most group 

settings the group jumps ahead of the natural process and 

tries to focus on getting the job done. If the group jumps 

ahead of the process at this point, usually conflicts will 

arise between members of the group in several areas of 

concern. These concerns may focus on leadership, decision 

making, limited data about the groups resources or the task 

to be accomplished. In order to resolve this issue the group 
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needs to focus on the availability of resources, and access 

the group’s ability to master its designated task. 

The resources of the group can be defined in many 

areas. First, the individual skills and abilities which each 

group member has to offer for the group’s benefit. This may 

be anything from professional expertise to personal warmth 

and support for other group members. This step in the team 

building process should help each individual identify and 

claim their own individual resources, and help individuals 

to feel more a part of the group’s interaction. No matter 

what methodology is used to identify individual resources, 

the teacher/leader should conclude with some form of shared 

synthesis of resources, so that the group is aware of the 

potential which is present in the group’s’ store of 

individual resources. 

The group should also explore available external 

resources, such as materials, information, media, books, 

articles, other people, etc. A realistic evaluation of 

external resources should also recognize the obvious and/or 

subtle limitations of the group’s accountability to other 

groups or socio-cultural systems. 

The key factor in the resolution of Issue V, 

Recognition and Commitment of Group Resources, is that 

group members are willing to share and receive the resources 

of others openly and without judgement. If conflict arises 

during activities designed to address this issue, then the 
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group may need to return to earlier issues for further work. 

Particular issues that need work can be identified by the 

nature of the conflict which arises at any given time. 

Remembering that conflict can arise at any point in the 

process, the feelings generated in this particular issue can 

be particularly sensitive, because people have difficulty 

claiming their own strengths, skills, and abilities in 

interpersonal settings. 

The role of the teacher/leader is to help the group 

recognize and claim the value of every resource which is 

shared by individuals, and help the group see the value of 

each and every resource. Remember that the individual 

members of the group are testing whether or not their 

skills, abilities, and ideas are going to be accepted by the 

group, and therefore, whether or not they are going to be 

accepted by the group. 

If conflict arises in the process of resolving this 

issue, the teacher/leader should review for the group the 

shared data generated from the activities of earlier group 

work. The teacher/leader needs to assess the general nature 

of the conflict and return to issues which might address the 

immediate problem. For example, if a conflict seems to focus 

on non-acceptance or de-valuation of certain skills and 

abilities in the group, then the teacher/leader might 

refocus the group’s attention on the issue of individual 

expectations and/or the issue of formal purpose and 
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function. If a conflict seems to be centered in issues of 

competition or apathy, then the teacher/leader needs to 

readdress the issues of identity and/or feelings about 

interpersonal issues. Remember that at this stage of 

development the group can not deal with confrontation, 

because the group members have not established the trust 

needed to deal with conflict openly. The teacher/ leader’s 

role is to gently remind the group of its progress and give 

the group time to build the trust it needs to function. 

During this stage the teacher/leader needs to maintain an 

pro-active directive role. The group is dependent on the 

structure which is provided by the teacher/leader during 

this primary stage of group developemnt. 

Issue VI: Developing a Clear Working Agreement 

Team Building Objective VI - To provide the opportunity for 
group members to negotiate and establish a clear working 
agreement of expected group behavior with clear delineation 
of leadership roles, accountability for group members, 
methods of decision making, and processes for negotiating 
change. 

The final issue which must be resolved in the stage of 

acceptance/membership is the development a working agreement 

or group- contract. By establishing a simple but 

comprehensive code of expected group behavior the members of 

the group can solve both major and minor issues which 

influence the group’s function. The contract can help the 

group work through difficult problematic differences, and 
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establish an ordered means of solving problems that may 

arise in the group’s on going experience. 

The group contracting process is perhaps the most 

difficult of the six acceptance/membership issues to be 

resolved, because most persons are not accustomed to 

establishing their own group quidelines. Most of the groups 

of which they have been a member have been structured prior 

to the group’s arrival, either by the leader, the task, or 

an organizational decision making process, such as a 

constitution and by-laws, tradition, company policy, or 

Robert’s Rules of Order. 

Another major block to this contracting process is that 

most persons have a strong compulsion to remain innocent, 

and thus, refuse to take responsiblity for their own 

actions, especially in a group’. setting. This’ social 

phenomenon has also been identified by professional teachers 

who work with elementary students. These teachers have 

identified a general growing fear of engaging in learning 

activities in which the students must risk thinking on their 

own. One such teacher, Rachel W. Parker, has called this 

phenonmenon "a new form of illiteracy". Although this 

emergent construct is not recognized in the literature as 

yet, it seems to fit the description of the underlying fear 

which blocks assertive engagement in the group process. The 

group contracting process is, thus, labored. However, the 
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harder the group works at resolving the contracting issues, 

the more engaged the group members become in the process. 

Most organizational decisions are directed toward 

procedural issues, and fail to resolve such important issues 

as: time management and physical comfort issues. At this 

point in the group’s development the group is ready to 

resolve contractual issues, but because the group lacks 

experience in this area, it may not know what issues are 

appropriate for contract negotiation. Any issue can become a 

contract issue, if one or more group members feel that a 

given issue is important for the group’ interaction. 

The process of group contract negotiation should be 

guided by the teacher/leader in such a way as to encourage 

full participation by group members. The process begins by 

creating a suggested list of contract negotiation topics. 

All suggestions are listed without judgement. The 

teacher/leader may begin or add to the list with the 

following suggestions: 

) Methods of Decision Making, 
) Beginning and Ending Times, 
) Break Times, 
) Member Participation, 
) Group Confidentiality, 
) Smoking or Non-Smoking Policy, 
) Attendance and Work Accountablity, 
) Roles of Group Leaders and Teacher/Leaders, 
) Others Generated by the Group. 

The two contract issues which have the greatest 

influence on the group’s interaction in later stages of 
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development are: (1) Methods of Decision Making and (5) 

Group Confidentiality. The choice of decision making method 

can be critical to the on going function of the group, and 

May depend on the purpose for which the group exists. For 

example a representative decision making body may need a 

democractic major vote system of decision making. On the 

other hand, in a collaborative learning environment in which 

individual choice is valued and respected, a dialogical 

concensus building decision making model may be more 

productive. In a learning environment in which a teacher or 

professor is responsible for the learning and behavior of 

students, a combination of decision making models may be 

necessary to quide the process of learning. The group 

contract should clearly reflect the rights and 

responsibilities of both group members and teacher/leaders. 

The second issue, group confidentiality, may be the key 

to successfully accomplishing the resolution of acceptance/ 

membership in a group. Group members need to clearly 

understand the value of the interpersonal data which is 

shared in a group setting. When information of a personal 

nature is shared with the group, that information becomes 

the property of the group and its experience. Such 

information may not have been shared in any other context, 

and as such is to be valued by the group. The group must 

decide how to handle confidential information, before that 

information is shared. By clarifying the nature of group 
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confidentiality the group establishes a willingness on the 

part of group members to share openly with the group. 

There are some exceptions which need to be clarified. 

As professionals, teachers have the responsibility to 

oversee the well being of the students whom they serve. Like 

doctors, lawyers, ministers, and other’ professionals 

teachers and other school officials are required by law to 

report evidence or suspicion of child or spouse abuse. Such 

information may be shared in the confidence of the group, 

which means that the teacher/leader is placed in an ethical 

dilemma. It is important to clarify the limits of 

confidentiality with the group in terms of the professional 

responsibilty of the teacher/leader. It is also important 

for the group to understand its own responsibility to the 

various situations of others in the group. The group must 

then decide how to respond to others within the boundaries 

of the group contract. 

Because of the complexity of these two issues, 

decision making and confidentiality, the group needs to 

consider them carefully with the guidance of the 

teacher/leader. 

Group contracting can become a lengthy and difficult 

process for the group, and at times the group will seem to 

be struggling to find its way. The teacher/leader may have 

feelings of frustration during the contracting process and 

feel that the group is not functioning well, because it 
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takes so much energy to facilitate the dialogue of the group 

in the midst of some potentially conflictual issues. 

However, when the group contract is completed, the group 

seems to relax and celebrate. The group will also report 

that the contracting process was extremely helpful, because 

they experience the autonomy of group decision making, 

particularly if there has been no form of shared governance 

prior to this experience. 

The final step of the group contracting process is to 

present the contract to the group for their verification and 

acceptance. Each person is asked to actually sign the 

contract in a symbolic act of committment to the group. At 

the conclusion of this chapter the study will address the 

possibility of one or more participants choosing not to 

accept or verify the group’s contract, yet to delineate all 

of the negative possibilities at this point detracts from 

the descriptive flow of the process. 

During the contracting process the role of the teacher/ 

leader is to continually clarify the issues, ideas, and 

process of the group’s interaction. The teacher/leader must 

also provide information and direction from which the group 

can make its decisions. The leader needs to be directive 

about process, and assertive about specific contract issues 

which are needed to facilitate group process. However, the 

teacher/ leader needs to allow the group to make final 

decisions about the content of the contract, recognizing 
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that if the contract does not adequately address the group’s 

needs, the group will need to return to renegotiate the 

terms of the contract. 

After the completion of the group contract, the group 

seems to experience a high, an almost euphoric feeling of 

accomplishment. The teacher/leader should allow a short time 

of celebration, but should not allow this celebration to 

break down the structure of the group. The teacher leader 

should move quickly to the address Stage II, Data- 

Flow/Decision-Making, which is discussed in the following 

section of this chapter. 

Stage II - Data-Flow/Decision-Making 

The second stage of group development centers around 

the primary concern of "Data-Flow" in which the individuals 

in the group seek to discover and test interpersonal and 

process information from other members of the group. The 

group seeks to resolve the derivative concern of "Decision- 

Making" which focuses on learning to trust the group 

contract and on testing the limits of the group’s responses. 

Although the group has negotiated a process of decision- 

making in the contracting process, the contract must be 

verified experientially. This testing may be necessary, 

because most individuals have never experienced’ the 

openness, acceptance and individual empowerment which this 

system provides for group members. 
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From the historical data presented in Chapter II, 

Section 3 about the development of interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics theory, Lewin and Rogers 

initially ventured into group process without an 

understanding of the dynamics which influence’ group 

interaction. Rogers delineated his own understanding of the 

stages of group interaction, but Gibb’s later work clarified 

many of the assumptions about which Rogers only theorized. 

Based on Egan’s work in the 1976, and later group training 

practices of the 1980s, the practitioners of the group 

encounter movement recognized that most participants in 

interpersonal and/or group experiences did not have the 

skills to communicate efffectively. Therefore, the primary 

issue of data-flow must be addressed through the systematic 

training and development of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics skills. 

The old T-group models assumed that data-flow would 

occur naturally, and to some degree this assumption was 

true. However, without the necessary interpersonal skills to 

communicate effectively, the process of data-flow was 

continually hampered by poor or nonexistent communication 

skills. 

The skills identified by Egan and delineated in Chapter 

III can be taught in a variety of ways. They can be taught 

directly as specific communication skills in the context of 

interpersonal interaction and/or collaborative interaction, 
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or they can be taught indirectly in the context of the 

content areas. If taught indirectly the teacher/leader must 

systematically build the teaching of interpersonal skills 

into the activities he/she is using to teach the content 

areas. As a parallel curricular function, the development of 

interpersonal communication skills should hold equal value 

to that of the content being taught. 

It is also possible to begin teaching the basic 

interpersonal skills of appropriate self-disclosure, active 

listening, paraphrasing, and accurate empathy during the 

team building process in Stage I. The teacher/leader may 

utilize these primary skills to facilitate dialogue in the 

team building process or to provide added structure for team 

building activities. By focusing the group’s attention on a 

highly structured activity the group members tend to focus 

on the process of doing the skills, and thus, lessen their 

focus on initial interpersonal anxiety. As the group then 

shares team building information through the skill driven 

activities, they are encouraged to share more meaningful 

information in a clear and direct manner. 

All of the specific skills which need to be taught in 

Stage II, Data-Flow/Decision-Making, are listed in Chapter 

III, (pages 128 - 132). There are four major categories of 

skills which need to be emphasized: 
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(1) Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills -- Appropriate 
Self-Disclosure, Active Listening, Paraphrasing, Accurate 
Empathy 

The first skill, appropriate self-disclosure, helps the 

student /participant recognize that interpersonal 

communication does not take place in a vacuum, and that the 

level of shared information must be appropriate to the level 

of openness and trust in the group. The other three skills, 

(active listening, parapharasing, and accurate empathy) are 

all directed toward helping the student/participant develop 

listening skills. Listening is the key to good 

communication, and the ability to listen must be developed 

and practiced. Active listening requires concentration and 

openness, and at the same time the listener must learn how 

to indicate to the communicator that he/she is being heard. 

The skills of paraphrasing and accurate empathy address the 

listener’s response to the person who is trying to 

communicate ideas, thoughts, feelings, and information, and 

they help the person to clarify and focus’7 their 

communication to the listener. 

These four basic skills are also essential in the 

development of professional teaching skills, as 

professionals and teachers need to communicate clearly and 

within the bounds of appropriate levels of trust and 

openness. In all situations (the classroom, collegial 

interaction, administrative decision-making, supervisory 

interaction, or interpersonal friendships) these four basic 
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skills can be applied to facilitate better communication. 

Specifically, these skills will help the professsional 

teacher to recognize and understanding the information 

shared by others and then to make appropriate responses in 

terms of information and response. 

(2) Feedback Skills -- Behavioral Description, Positive 
Feedback, and Negative Feedback 

Feedback skills are also essential for all 

professionals who strive to improve their own professional 

ability, or who strive to engage their clients in meaningful 

growth, learning, or improved life conditions. Feedback 

skills are multi-directional in that they can be focused 

either toward the self or toward others. 

At the point when feedback skills are taught in the 

group setting, the teacher/leader must focus the primary 

learning to re-define the purpose and nature of feedback 

itself. Experientially, most people view and understand 

feedback as critical and/or negative. They respond as if 

under attack, because they do not understand the basic 

nature of human interaction. The following feedback 

assumptions must be assimilated in order for’ the 

participants to enter into the feedback cycle: 

a. All feedback is the property of the receiver, and as 
such, the receiver controls any and all responses to 
the information shared. 

b. All feedback should be given from personal 
experience shared between the giver and receiver. 
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c. The feedback giver should always acknowledge their 
own personal feelings and reactions in response to 
the receiver’s behavior. 

d. Feedback should always be given in specific 
behavioral terms, because generalized statements 
tend to foster the attack/counter-attack response 
mentioned earlier. 

e. Feedback should always be clarified through good 
listening and self-presentation skills, before 
evaluation of the information presented is made, 
and/or a response is given. 

Feedback skills are critical for professional 

development, because they provide the ground rules for 

Supervision and self-evaluation which leads to growth and 

learning in the professional setting. Without these skills 

supervision becomes conflictual rather than collegial, and 

growth and learning is transformed into a game of fulfilling 

the expectations of others. If a pre-service professisonal 

can learn to engage in critical self-evaluation though 

recognition of both positive and negative feedback and 

critical self- awareness, then the potential for growth and 

learning is increased dramatically. The lack of these skills 

limits both growth and potential. 

In the classroom the teacher is always engaged in the 

process of both individual and group assessment of the 

skills, abilities, and learning process which are being 

utilized. One of the primary tools of teacher communication 

is the ability to share assesssment information with 

students, parents, colleagues, and administrators in 

195



positive, creative, and supportive ways. Feedback skills are 

essential in the process of communicating assessment data, 

as well as communicating standards of behavior, expectations 

about work, and classroom interaction, and clarifying 

disciplinary action. 

(3) Problem Solving and Decision Making Skills -- 
Intentional Decision Making, Group Problems’ Solving, 
Assertiveness, and Invitational Challenge 

The professional’s role by definition is to solve 

problems and make decisions within the framework of his/her 

specific field of knowledge on behalf of others who seek to 

be served by the professisonal’s expertise. Therefore, the 

skills of decision making and problem solving are always 

tempered by the ability to either assert one’s position or 

to encourage one’s client to assert their own position by 

supportive invitational challenge. 

(4) Effective Group Participation Skills - Individual 
Ownership Of Group Dialogue and/or Participation, Shared 
Leadership Responsibility Within the Group, and A 
Willingness to Ask for Feedback From the Group. 

Effective group participation skills based on highly 

developed interpersonal skills provide the foundation for 

professional collaborative interaction. Both in_- the 

classroom and in all collegial interactions the professional 

teacher is called upon to communicate and to recognize the 

limits and the potential of their interaction with others, 

as it effects the on-going work and developing professional 

role in the educational setting. More and more teachers are 
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being asked to participate in the creation, design, 

evaluation, and administration of developing educational 

programs in the schools. Until teachers are given basic 

training in the skills of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics, as outlined here and in Chapter III, their 

efforts will be hampered by their limited awareness of the 

natural processes which influence interpersonal and group 

interactions. 

The four basic areas of skill development listed above 

are somewhat generalized compared to the specific skills 

listed in Chapter III. In applying these skills to the 

specific curricula of pre-service professional teacher 

development, the author has shifted the emphasis of skills 

development as conceptualized by Egan for direct 

interpersonal communications training, to the interactive 

parallel curricular task of professional development. This 

shift does not diminish the need for direct skills training, 

but provides more flexibility, as the skills are applied 

and integrated into the training program. 

The process of developing these skills in a _ group 

setting provides the opportunity for group members to share 

information and to test or renegotiate the group’s contract. 

Experientially, the group is now ready to move to Stage III. 
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Stage III - Goal Formation/Productivity 

In Stage III the group focuses on task orientation. The 

group is able to establish goals and then work productively 

to accomplish the goals which it sets. Leadership styles 

begin to emerge, and various members of the group test their 

influence in the group within the bounds of the group 

contract. The group tends to work freely and openly with a 

high degree of interaction. Information and ideas are shared 

between members and alternative methods of accomplishing 

group goals are discussed and implemented. 

Problem solving skills which were developed in Stage II 

are utilized by the group as necessary. If interpersonal 

conflicts arise during group interaction, the group moves 

easily from group task issues to group maintenance issues. 

All group members are encouraged to participate in all group 

activities, and each member of the group is’ given 

responsibilities for shared group tasks. 

During Stage III the group retains a dependent 

relationship on the teacher/leader. The group relies on the 

direction and guidance of the teacher/leader, and responds 

to any structure established by the teacher/leader, if that 

structure does not violate the group’s contract. The 

transition between Stage III, Goal Formation/Productivity, 

and Stage IV, Control/Organization, can be determined by the 

degree to which the group remains dependent on _ the 

teacher/leader. As the group moves into Stage IV, they 
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become more and more counter-dependent toward the 

teacher/leader, until they establish an equal interdependent 

relationship with the teacher/leader and among all group 

Members. True shared leadership is shared among all group 

members with the teacher/leader valued as both resource and 

team member. 

Stage IV - Control/Organization 

Stage IV moves the group into the process of shifting 

leadership from the teacher/leader to the members of the 

group. During this stage new roles of leadership and 

participation are established. Old unresolved membership 

issues may surface, as the leadership shifts from the 

teacher/ leader to other members of the group. Conflicts can 

arise as individuals in the group test their power and 

influence, sometimes in violation of the group’s contract. 

Organizational issues become increasingly important, as 

group members feel the need to establish structure and group 

norms which are not’~ personified in the role of 

teacher/leader. 

The role of the teacher/leader in Stage IV is to manage 

any conflicts which may arise in the group with the 

permission of the group, and allow the group to resolve 

these conflicts through shared negotiation. Conflict 

resolution should be done within the framework of applied 

communiction skills learned in Stage II. The process of 
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conflict resolution should follow a simple and direct 

proceedure, such as: 

(1) Recognize the conflict and describe the conflict to 
the group. 

(2) Invite the major players of the conflict into the 
center of the group. 

(3) Set up ground rules for the conflict resolution 
dialogue. 
a. Decide who speaks first. 
b. Invoke parapharsing rules which forces each 

player to listen and repeat what they have 
heard, before they respond to other players. 

c. The teacher/leader should listen for, reflect, 
and clarify the feelings shared by all players. 

d. After all players have shared their concerns, 
the teacher/leader should review and summarize 
all information, asking for verification from 
the players in the conflict. 

e. Group members are then asked to share their 
concerns about the conflict and its influence on 
the group. 

f. Finally, the conflict is approached by the group 
as a problem solving activity in which the major 
players in the conflict are given the 
opportunity to resolve the conflict through 
mutual agreement. 

The final characteristic of group development is the 

experience of joyful celebration which is generated, when 

the group has accomplished a major task or crossed a major 

developmental line. This celebration is a natural response 

to the feelings generated by the group process. Celebrations 

tend to occur each time the group cycles through Stage IV, 

and the group may cycle though the four stages several times 

during its growth process. Each time the group cycles 

through the process it should reach a deeper level of 

interpersonal interaction. However, the level of interaction 
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may be determined by the nature, purpose, and function of 

the group itself. Although the dynamic process of the cycle 

will always remain the same and the issues addressed by the 

group will be guided by the process which has been described 

in this document, the content of the group’s interaction may 

change. Remembering that the interpersonal and group 

dynamnic process will always function parallel to the 

content which is being addressed by the group, both parallel 

issues must be addressed by the teacher/leader with equal 

sensitivity and professional response. 

Utilization Of The Theory In Training Teachers 

There are several particularly critical time frames in 

the pre-professional teacher training program where the 

utilization of interpersonal communication and == group 

dynamics theory and practice is extremely important. First, 

anytime the group is brought together for the first time or 

at any major transition in the group’s life, such as 

orientations, changes in academic quarters, or in any 

context in which the role or task of group changes; the 

teacher/leader has to assess and utilize the team building 

process to create a productive working relationship in the 

group. Second, the process of professional development is a 

multi-dimensional process in which the individuals involved 

engage in a social, psychological, academic, relational, 
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political, and personal growth process. The pre-service 

professional, by definition, is in a state of transitional 

growth which can be enhanced by the support of peers and 

academic advisors. And third, the development of critical 

literacy in which the student is encouraged to explore and 

utilize his/her own empowerment and share in the 

professional leadership of the group requires that the 

dialogue of collaborative interaction be encouraged and 

taught. 

Interpersonal communication and group dynamics skills 

training can be utilized in any and all aspects of most pre- 

service teacher education programs. This chapter has 

illustrated its utilization in the actual day to day 

training program within the primary learning group of 

student teachers. The process is also applicable in the 

orientation and training of mentors or cooperating teachers 

in the field. The process is applicable to the pedagogical 

and methodological classroom. The process is applicable in 

the staff development process of field service schools where 

pre-service professionals are engaged in the clinical 

experience. And the process is applicable in the actual 

training of pre-service teachers as a basis for pedagogical 

and managerial implementation in their own classrooms. 

Finally, interpersonal communcation and group dynamics 

skills training is the bridge to professionalism. By 

training pre-service professionals in these skills and 
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establishing the basis oof critical dialogue in a 

collaborative setting, we insure that the teachers of the 

1990’s have the professional expertise to overcome the bonds 

of anti-critical authoritarian administrative functionalism 

and move into the collaborative process of directly 

addressing the educational needs of the students they serve. 

Through collaborative pedagogical, administrative, 

supervisory, and collegial interaction in every area of 

educational focus, we can improve the quality of the 

services we offer our clients, and acheive the excellence 

which we have sought for over one hundred and fifty years. 

Teaching Professionalism As A Function Of Professional 
Accountability: The Role Of Teacher Education 

The utilization of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics skills training in the’ professional 

development of pre-service teachers provides a means for 

developing extremely high levels of commitment within a 

group of prospective professional teachers. Within the 

framework of the theory which has been articulated in 

Chapters III and IV, the level of commitment is shared 

collaboratively between pre-service teachers and all other 

professional teachers and training staff who participate in 

the teacher education curricula. The model provides a 

structured means of assessing the pre-serivce teacher’s 
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pedagogical abilities, professional commitment, and 

readiness to enter the professional of teaching. 

In the earlier section on "Team Building" under the 

issue of group contracting, the negative possibility of 

participants refusing to accept or commit to the group’s 

contract was noted. In the limited context of group 

participation such a refusal is simply a sign that the team 

building process has not been effective, or that some 

individuals in the group have not achieved the same level of 

trust as the rest of the group. In a broader application of 

the problem one or more participants may choose to opt out 

of the group, the training process, and/or’ their 

professional accountability at any given time in the 

developmental program. A technical (jargon) term for opting 

out is to become an "outlier". Within any teacher education 

program or any professional development program, there will 

always be one or more outliers. These individuals may follow 

all the rules. They may even sign the group contract. Yet 

either consciously or unconsciously they create tension and 

conflict within the group. If the group contract functions 

as a professional standard for the group to follow, then the 

whole group, including the teacher/leader is accountable to 

the group contract, and an outlier is then culpable of less 

than professional behavior. 

This is not to equate group contracting with 

professional ethics, however, during a professional 
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training program some standard of professional behavior 

should be expected and enforced. The continual development 

of a group contract based on the group’s developing 

understanding of professionalism and pedagogical 

responsibilty, should provide the means for assessing an 

individual’s readiness to enter the profession and that 

individual’s commitment to teaching. By negotiating and 

continually testing the group’s contract against the 

professional standards and expectations which exist or 

should exist in teaching, the pre-service professional 

teacher can assimilate the professional role into his/her 

personal identity. The group contract can also become an 

assessment tool which can be utilized to evaluate an 

individual’s commitment to the professionalization process. 

In a recent artical in NEA Today Art Wise, the 

President of the National Council for the Accreditation of 

Teacher Education, is quoted as saying: 

Right now, teacher certification procedures 
are a joke! They don’t distinguish between those 
who can and those who cannot teach. They’re a 
series of bureaucratic routines, which some say 
serve only to keep talented people out of 
teaching. 

The teacher licensing proceedures I’d (Wise) 
like to see would be a more clear-cut indication 
of teaching potential (Lytle, 1991). 

Because interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

skills play such a vital role in the professional ability of 

teachers, one of the key factors in determining the above 

"clear-cut indication of teaching potential" (Lytle, 1991) 
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is the pre-service teacher’s ability to utilize and 

understand interpersonal and group skills. 

Finally, the full professionalization of teaching 

requires that teachers and/or teacher educators become 

accountable to the profession for determining the skills, 

commitment, and potential of individual’s who want to become 

teachers. Art Wise is again quoted as saying, "Teaching 

needs to go through the process other professions went 

through years ago -- gradually raising the standards of 

entry into the field and enforcing those standards" (Lytle, 

1991). 

Teacher education is not alone in its re-evaluation of 

the basic curricula of professionalism. In a recent series 

of articles in the American Bar Association Journal on "The 

Making Of A Professional: Law Schools in the Nineties" the 

authors of several articles allude to a growing awareness of 

the need for professional education with some degree of 

skills training as a major component. Don J. DeBenedictis 

writes: 

The result is that clinical legal education 
(or skills training) has a split personality. It 
is both a teaching method and a subject to teach, 
and the two cling to each other as yin does to 
yang. ‘The message is in the methodology,’ says 
Norwood (University of New Mexico, Law School). 
‘How do I turn my legal analysis into action? How 
do I create solutions from my analysis, and then 
actually take the actions necessary to turn those 
analysis into solutions (DeBenedictis, 1990)? 
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For teacher education skills training is absolutely 

necessary, and training in the basic skills of interpersonal 

communiation and group dynamics is a key factor in 

determining an individual’s readiness for professional 

practice in the field of education. Teacher education 

programs should be rigorous enough to determine such 

readiness. 

The strength of the model which has been developed in 

this study is that it provides the necessary support for 

individuals to grow as professionals, and at the same time 

it provides the needed support for individuals to choose 

other options when that becomes necessary. Unfortunately, 

most outliers perceive such support with suspicion. 
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CHAPTER V 

CONCLUSIONS 
AND 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
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Summary of Dissertation Findings 

Today the professionalization of teachers and teaching 

remains one of the major themes of debate in current 

educational literature. The issue has become a major 

political agenda for colleges, universities, government 

leaders, and teacher associations, precipitated by the 

public at large. 

Although many of the reform issues of the 1980’s remain 

up in the air awaiting legislative solutions, little 

progress has been made in either the development of the 

theoretical base or the practical methodologies directed 

toward the teaching of professionalism in pre~service 

teacher education programs. Colleges and universities which 

prepare professional teacher educators have begun to respond 

to the questions and answers raised by the reform of the 

1980’s by implementing, for example, the structural changes 

outlined in the report documents published in the 1980’s, 

[Nation at Risk, (1983), Carnegie Forum On Education And The 

Economy, (1986), Tomorrow’s Teachers: A Report of the Holmes 

Group, (1986)]. Colleges and universities have moved to 

develop graduate level degree programs in teaching, to 

refocus the research base of education toward teaching, and 

to upgrade the academic requirements for entry level 

professionals. However, the changes which have _ been 

developed are restricted to the enhancement and development 
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of content accountability. Limits have been placed on 

pedagogical education course loads. Degree requirements are 

focused on content development in one or more of the content 

areas, and the supervised clinical curricular components of 

teacher education programs are struggling to survive time 

and budget constraints, even in programs with minimal field 

contact hours. 

Seemingly, school systems have begun to encourage more 

teacher autonomy in the classroom and in administrative 

decision-making. There seems to be more opportunities for 

increased teacher participation in school management, 

planning, and evaluation systems. However, in most cases 

the structures of administrative accountability which have 

created these opportunities for increased professional 

participation, utilize these new systems to manipulate old 

authoritarian goals. In these seemingly new’ systems, 

accountability is still measured by responses to authority 

in top-down management models, rather than by collaborative 

decision making which is empowered by the professional 

accountability of teachers. Even in school systems and 

educational programs where teacher professionalism is 

valued, collaborative interaction is utilized and empowered, 

and professional accountability is measured in terms of 

creative educational opportunity for every person in the 

learning environment, little is being done to train teacher 

educators in the interpersonal communication and _ group 
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dynamic skills necessary to fully engage in the 

collaborative learning process. 

The fact remains, that no one has addressed the most 

basic issue of professional development, the systematic and 

theoretical development of professionalism through the most 

basic skills of interpersonal communicaiton and group 

dynamics. This study addresses this important and necessary 

component of the information base of a growing and ever more 

complex professional matrix. 

The study articulates the parallel concerns of the 

educational reformers of the 1830’s and 1980’s. To this 

historical base the study has linked the theoretical notions 

and practical applications of interpersonal communication 

and group dynamics skills training. From this juxtaposition 

of historical and theoretical information the study has 

hypothesized a theoretical construct about the 

interrelationships among three structural components which 

influence the teaching of professionalism. The three 

components of Socio-Cultural Context, Professionlism, and 

Interpersonal Communication and Group Dynamics Skills 

Training are then synthesized into a dynamic working model 

which is then applied, specifically, to the professional 

development of pre-service teachers. 
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Conclusions 

There are, basically, two major sets of conclusions 

which can be drawn from this study. The first set is 

structured by the theoretical model which has been developed 

in Chapter III. From the theoretical model one can conclude 

that professionalism is structurally linked both to socio- 

cultural context and to interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics. The professional must be able to function 

comfortably in a changing socio-cultural environment and 

Maintain a high degree of interpersonal communication and 

group dynamics awareness. Theoretically, the teaching of 

professionalism, the transformation of students’ into 

professionals, and the practice of professionals within 

their chosen field can be enhanced and strengthened by the 

systematic training, development, and practice of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics skills. 

A second set of conclusions can be drawn from the 

practical application of the theory which is delineated in 

Chapter IV. From a practical standpoint, the application of 

the theoretical model to the professional development of 

pre-service teachers requires a basic and complete 

restructuring of how we understand human interaction, 

personal growth, and professional development. The 

implications of the theory for the practice of teaching 

students the curricula of professsionalism should at least 
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cause teacher educators to rethink their present 

methodologies and to immediately address the development of 

parallel curricular models which support the development of 

pre-service teachers. 

Becoming a professional is a process which requires the 

student to engage in multiple levels of learning and 

personal growth. Such growth can only be accomplished 

through the development of the interpersonal communication 

and group dynamics skills necessary to engage in the 

critical dialogue of cultural literacy, professional 

engagement and personal committment. 

From Mary Swift, who entered the first Normal School in 

1839, to all the students who will graduate with a degree in 

teacher education in the year 2000 A.D. the journey toward 

the professionalization of teaching is continuing. There is 

no curriculum which can somehow transform ordinary folk into 

professional teachers, but with this theoretical model a new 

direction has been charted for the professional development 

of teachers in the future. 

Recommendations 

The theory and applications development in this study 

can be utilized in any number of professional training 

models. The primary application for the writing of this 

study has been the development of pre-service professional 
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teachers. In this context the following recommendations are 

offered: 

(1) Colleges and universities which offer degree programs in 

teacher education should re-evaluate the professional 

development components of their curricula and implement 

parallel curricular components as described in Chapter IV of 

this study. 

(2) Persons engaged in the professional development of pre- 

service teachers, i.e. teacher educators, cooperating/mentor 

teachers, supervisors, principals, and administrative 

coordinators should evaluate their own readiness to engage 

in interpersonal communication and group dynamics skills 

development and/or invest in the professional training 

necessary to implement parallel interpersonal communication 

and group dynamics curricular objectives into their own 

programs, remembering that most current models of 

interpersonal communication and group dynamics’7 skills 

training are not adequate in either theory or application to 

facilitate professional growth. 

(3) All curricular components of most teacher education 

program will be effected by the notions described in this 

study. If Gibb and Egan are correct in their assumptions, 

and therefore, the theoretical base of this study is, in 

fact, true, then the dynamics of group interaction will 

necessarily guide the design, methodology, and contextual 

reality of teaching and learning. 
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(4) The clinical field experience or internship components 

of most teacher education programs should be restructured to 

include interpersonal communication and group dynamics 

skills training curricula which focus on the professional 

development and critical literacy of the student teachers 

involved. These programs should consider expanding the 

intensity of their programs in terms of amount of direct 

supervised clinical experience provided, creating an 

environment where student teachers can learn, develop, 

practice, and reflect on their developing skills in an open 

collaborative learning community. These programs should also 

consider expanding the length of their internship programs 

by building in opportunities for intensive interpersonal 

communication and group dynamics skills training in 

collaborative group settings, opportunities for direct 

clinical experience in school settings, where the school’s 

staff is dedicated to providing professional developement 

and training, and opportunities for student teachers to 

engage in creative and experimental teaching based on the 

pedagogical methologies which are developed in the 

application of this theorical model. 

Beyond the development of teacher education program 

models, the implications of the theory and the applications 

of this study can be implemented throughout the educational 

system. The following recommendations are offered for a 

variety of educational settings: 
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(5) At the school board level, Superintendents need to 

realize the implications of this theory for every aspect of 

corporate life. The theory is applicable from’ the 

interactions of elected school board members to the 

continuing professional development of professional teachers 

participating in in-service staff development or teaching in 

the classroom. The model could provide the basis of a strong 

and supportive shared leadership system, where principals 

and school board staff engage in collaborative decision 

making and problem solving. 

(6) At the school level, the model provides the basis for 

shared leadership, open communication, collaborative 

engagement on all levels, and professional recognition of 

teachers in their own professional setting. 

(7) In the classroom, the model can be utilized to transform 

learning into a collaborative process where children are 

valued as members of a working team, and where students 

learn to value knowledge, growth, and each other, as they 

develop the ability to communicate and the skills necessary 

to engage in critical literacy. 

Research and Publication Agenda 

In the process of doing this study a number of 

questions have been generated, the answers to which could 

not be fully explored in this document. Some have been 
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articulated within the document, others simply reviewed in 

discussions about the content of the study with interested 

colleagues. 

The following questions represent only a few of those 

generated: 

(1) If the theoretical model is expanded into the third and 

fourth dimensions, and the dynamics can be clearly 

articulated, can the model describe with some degree of 

accuracy and predictability the specific interactions of the 

three model components? 

(2) Can the model be placed in juxtaposition to the 

theoretical models of quantum physics, in order to develop a 

working model what might be called "Quantum Group Theory"? 

(3) Can the theoretical model be applied to other specific 

areas of educational interaction and specifically utilized 

to design training models in a variety of educational 

settings? The study has aready verified that this question 

can be answered in the affirmative, but the specific 

applications are still open to exploration. 

(4) Based on the redefinition of the contruct of 

professionalism advocated in this study, what will be the 

political, academic, and practical effects of this study in 

the field of education? 

(5) Based on this study and on data generated by several 

preliminary research designs used in the development of the 
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study, what quantitative information can be generated to 

support the study? 

(6) Can instrumentation based on this theoretcal model be 

developed to improve and clarify the assessment process for 

those who utilize the model in training professionals? 

Several specific publication goals have already been 

established as regards this study. They are as follows: 

(1) Upon completion of the dissertation process, this 

document will be revised for immediate publication. The form 

of publication has not been established, but’ several 

possibilities exist, i.e. book, textbook, guidebook/tape 

application for workshop presentation, etc. 

(2) To readdress the issue of alternative design formats for 

various educational settings and publish serial 

documentation of same. 

(3) Continued research and publication of articles directed 

toward the issues of "professionalism in education" and 

“interpersonal communication and group dynamics’~ skills 

training in education". 

THE END 
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SPD 126 - Interpersonal Communications ~- (3 Hrs.) 
SPD 195 - Sup Study - Group Leadership - (3 Hrs.) 
ENG 05 - Developmental Reading II ~ (5 Hrs.) 

Fall 1990 
ENG 03 - Developmental Writing II - (5 Hrs.) 
ENG 05 - Developmental Reading II ~ (5 Hrs.) 
REL 230 - Religions of the World ~ (3 Hrs.) 

Spring 1991 
ENG 03 - Developmental Writing II ~ (5 Hrs.) 
ENG 04 - Developmental Reading I - (5 Hrs.) 
HUM 260 - Survey 20th Century Culture - (3 Hrs.) 
PHIL 102 - Intro to Philosophy II - (3 Hrs.) 
REL 230 - Religions of the World ~ (3 Hrs.) 

Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University: 
University Supervisor, Montgomery County Student 
Teaching Model, 1986-88. 
Responsiblities: 
Supervision of 28 senior level students in 1986-87, 
37 senior level students in 1987-88, and 44 senior 
level students in 1988-89 in a year-long internship 
experience. The focus of the supervision made it 
possible to work with students individually and in 
small groups to develop and apply theoretical concepts 
and skills, and to dialogue with students about 
practical issues which directly effect teaching. 

Specific instructional duties: 
EDCI 4960 - Field Studies In Education - Fall 1987 

(1) Professionalism 
(2) Instructional Design 

EDCI 4960 - Field Studies In Education - Winter 1988 
(1) Job Placement and Interview Skills 
(2) Assessment and Evaluation of Students 

EDCI 4960 - Field Studies In Education - Spring 1988 
(1) Discipline and Management Issues 
(2) Teacher Empowerment 

EDCI 4960 - Field Studies In Education - Fall 1988 
EDCI 4960 - Field Studies In Education - Spring 1989 
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Special Seminars: 
Fall Orientation For Montgomery County Student Teachers 

(1) Orientation of student teachers 
(2) Team Building and Contracting for operation 

and particpation in the model 
(3) Preparation of students teachers for 

professional internship 
Mid-Fall Seminar - Instructional Design 
Winter Orientation Seminar - Discipline and Classroom 

Management 
Mid-Winter Seminar - The Effective Schools Movement 

Lynchburg College and The Christian Church in Virginia: 
Instructor, Lay Studies Program, Ten week college level 
course on the The Book Of Job, Winter 1984. 

Texas Christian University: 
Graduate Teaching Assistant, Religion and the Learning 
Process, 74-75, Emphasis -~- Human Development, Theology 
and Values, Behaviorial and Gestalt Learning Theories, 
Curriculum, Evaluation, and Teaching Models. 

OTHER TEACHING ACTIVITIES 

Communication Studies: Interpersonal Communications, 
Group Dynamics, Organizational Design, Management 
by Objectives, Group Decision Making, and Leader- 
ship development. 

Counseling and Personal Growth: Marriage and Family 
Life, Sex Education and Pesonal Decision Making. 

Education: Reading Comprehension, Teacher Preparation, 
and activities listed above under VPI & SU. 

Religion/Education: Religious Education Methods and 
Curriculum Development, Drama and Music in the 
Religious Education Curriculum, Various Church 
School Classes on all levels (Infant through 
Older Adult), Leadership Development for the 
Church and Youth Ministry. 

Theology and Biblical Studies: Basic Theological 
Concepts, Church History and Polity, Ethics, 
Bible Survey and Historical/Critical Methods of 
Biblical Study, Bio-Medical Ethics, Theology of 
Death and Dying. 
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Professional Affilations 

MEMBERSHIPS 

International Reading Association 
New River Valley Reading Association 
National Education Association 
Student Virginia Education Association, VPI & SU 
Virginia Education Association 

Publications 

ARTICLE 

Parker, Paul R. "Fall Passage". The Disciples. St. Louis: 
Christian Board of Publication, November, 1985. 

Curriculum Development 

Parker, Paul R. (Editor). “Journey in Discipleship". (A 
retreat curriculum for mission education). Christmount 
Christian Assembly, Black Mountain, NC, 1987. 

Research Reports for Sponsor 

Parker, Paul R. "Report on Nominating Procedures". Submitted 
to The Board of Directors, Christmount Christian 
Assembly, Inc., Black Mountain, NC, January, 1983. 

Sponsored Seminars/Institutes 

Journey in Discipleship: A Retreat. Sponsors: Christmount 
Christian Assembly, Black Mountain, NC and The 
Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in the United 
States and Canada, Indianapolis, IN, May 1987. 
Paul R. Parker - member of the design team and 
coordinator of the small group leadership training. 
Similar events scheduled for Spring of 1988 and 1989. 
Project Funded: $30,000.00 
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Other Seminars/Institutes 

Ecumenical Youth Ministry Training Seminar. Sponsor: 
Religious Educators Association of Danville, KY. Paul 
R. Parker, Co-Chair of the Steering Committee, 1981. 

Ecumenical Education Project. Sponsor: Religious Educators 
Association of Danville, KY. Paul R. Parker, Co- 
Director, 1981. 

Church-Community Service 

Board of Directors, Christmount Christian Assembly, Black 
Mountain, NC, 1982-84. 
Committee Responsibilities: 
(1) Member, Nominating Committee, 1982. 
(2) Chairman, Nominating Proceedures Review Committee, 

August 1982 - January 1983. 
(3) Chairman, By-Laws Revision and Review Committee, 

1983. 
(4) Consultant, Nominating Committee, 1983. 
(5) Member, Advisory Committee on Program, 1982-88. 
(6) Member, Design and Development Committee, Journey 

in Discipleship Retreat, Mission Education Project. 
1984-88. 

Member, Churchwide Leadership Development Committee, 
Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in Virginia, 
1982-85. 

Board of Directors, United Campus Ministries of Blacksburg, 
VA, The Cooper House, 1982-85. 

President, District 12, Christian Church (Disciples of 
Christ) in Kentucky, 1980-82. 

Director, Chi Rho Camp, (6th - 8th Grades), Districts 8-12, 
Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in Kentucky, 
Summer 1980 and 1981. 

Secretary, Ministers Association, Christian Church 
(Disciples of Christ) in Ohio, 1978. 

Chairperson, Steering Committee, "Dialogue: Faith 
Confronting Issues". Radio talk show WHIR Radio, 
Danville, KY, 1981-1982. 

Chairperson, Hospital Chaplaincy Program, Ephraim McDowell 
Memorial Hospital, Danville, KY, 1981. 
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Convenor, Religious Educators Association of Danville, KY, 
1981. 

President, Wayne County Church Cabinet, Wayne County, OH, 
1978. 

Community Sevice 

Member, Task Force on Criminal Justice, First Presbyterian 
Church, Wooster, OH, 1976. 

Member, Task Force on Criminal Justice Issues: Texas 
Corrections System, Brite Divinity School, Texas 
Christian University, Ft. Worth, TX, 1974-1975. 

State Board of Directors, Citizens United for the 
Rehabilitation of Errants, Austin, TX, 1975. 

aut Q Qanher 
Paul R. Parker, Ed.D. 
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